Appendix B1

Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-plan

Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade SSI-8863 Stage 2 – Warringah Freeway Upgrade

Transport for NSW

THIS PAGE LEFT INTENTIONALLY BLANK

Contents

Gle	ossar	y / Abbreviations	v		
1	Intro	duction	1		
	1.1	Context	1		
	1.2	Background and project description	1		
	1.3	Scope of the Sub-Plan	1		
	1.4	Environmental management system overview	2		
2	Purp	ose and objectives	3		
	2.1	Purpose	3		
	2.2	Objectives	3		
3	Envi	ronmental requirements	5		
	3.1	Relevant legislation and guidelines	5		
	3.2	Ministers Conditions of Approval	1		
	3.3	Environmental Management Measures	1		
4	Cons	sultation	7		
5	Cons	struction traffic, transport and access impacts	8		
	5.1	Traffic Modelling	8		
	5.2	Risk Assessment 1	0		
	5.3	Construction Traffic 1	1		
	5.4	Ancillary Facilities	2		
	5.5	Public Transport 2	3		
	5.6	Active Transport 2	5		
	5.7	Parking Removal 2	6		
	5.8	Property Access Impacts	3		
	5.9	Cumulative Impacts with other major projects	6		
6	Traff	fic, Transport and Access Management 3	7		
	6.1	Construction stage traffic management	7		
	6.2	Design of the works	6		
	6.3	Road Safety Audit 4	6		
	6.4	Road occupancy4	7		
	6.5	Speed management 4	7		
	6.6	Signposting and delineation4	9		
	6.7	Pedestrians and cyclists	0		
6.8 Public transport					
	6.9	Property access	2		
	6.10	Special events	2		

	6.11	Incident management and response	53	
7	Com	pliance management	56	
	7.1	Roles and responsibilities	56	
	7.2	Communication	63	
	7.3	Inspections	65	
	7.4	Auditing	66	
	7.5	Reporting	66	
8	Revi	ew and improvement	68	
	8.1	Continuous improvement	68	
	8.2	TTAMP update and amendment	68	
Ар	pendi	x A – Consultation Report	69	
Ар	pendi	x B – Preliminary Risk Register	70	
Ар	pendi	x C – Indicative Construction Vehicle Routes	72	
Ар	pendi	x D – Ancillary Facility Indicative Site Layouts	74	
Ар	pendi	x E – Sample Traffic Guidance Schemes	75	
Ар	ppendix F – Known Special Events			
Ар	Appendix G – Drivers Code of Conduct			
Ар	ppendix H – Employee Parking and Bussing Strategy			

Document control

Approval and authorisation

Title	Warringah Freeway Upgrade Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-plan
Endorsed by Environment Representative	Maurice Pignatelli
Signed	
Dated	
Approved on behalf of TfNSW by	Rob Owens
Signed	
Dated	
Approved on behalf of CPB Downer JV by	Steve Clark
Signed	
Dated	

Document status

Revision	Date	Description	Approval
A	15/03/2021	Information Document	
В	01/10/2021	For consultation	
С	11/11/2021	Response to consultation	
0	16/11/2021	Endorsed by ER and submission to DPI&E	
1	15/12/2021	Response to DPIE comments	

Distribution of controlled copies

This sub-plan is available to all personnel and sub-contractors via the Project document control management system. An electronic copy can be found on the Project website.

The document is uncontrolled when printed. One controlled hard copy of the CEMP and supporting documentation will be maintained by the Quality Manager at the Project office and on the project website.

Copy number	Issued to	Version

Glossary / Abbreviations

Abbreviation	Expanded text
CEMP	Construction Environmental Management Plan
CMCS	Central Management Computer System
CMS	CPB Contractors' Management System
CoR	Chain of Responsibility
CPB Downer JV	CPB Contractors and Downer Joint Venture
CSSI	Critical State Significant Infrastructure
СТТМР	Construction Traffic and Transport Management Plans
CCTV	Closed-circuit television
СЈМ	Customer Journey Management
CJP	Customer Journey Planning
DDA	Disability Discrimination Act 1992
DPIE	NSW Department of Planning, Industry and Environment
EB	East-bound
EIS	Environmental Impact Statement
EP&A Act	Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979
IRP	Incident Response Procedures
LoS	Level of Service
LTC-TMP	Local Traffic Committee Traffic Management Plan
MCoA	Minister's Condition of Approval
OSOM	Over Size and Over Mass
NB	North-bound
RASS	Radar Activated Speed Signs
REMM	Revised Environmental Management Measures
Roads and Maritime	Roads and Maritime Services (now TfNSW)

Abbreviation	Expanded text
ROL	Road Occupancy Licence
RtS	Response to Submissions Report
SB	South-bound
SEARs	Secretary's Environmental Assessment Requirements
SPECTS	Safety, Productivity, Environment Construction Transport Scheme
SZA	Speed Zone Authorisation
ТСР	Traffic Control Plan (superseded by TGS)
TGS	Traffic Guidance Scheme(s)
TfNSW	Transport for New South Wales
The Project	Warringah Freeway Upgrade
TIMP	Traffic Incident Management Plan
ТМО	Traffic Monitoring Office
TTAMP	Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-Plan
TTLG	Traffic and Transport Liaison Group
VMP	Vehicle Movement Plan
VMS	Variable Message Sign
VSLS	Variable Speed Limit Signs
WB	West-bound
WFU	Warringah Freeway Upgrade
WHT	Western Harbour Tunnel

1 Introduction

1.1 Context

This Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-plan (TTAMP) forms part of the Construction Environmental Management Plan (CEMP) for the upgrade of the Warringah Freeway Upgrade (the Project), a component of Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade project.

This TTAMP has been prepared to address the requirements of the Minister's Conditions of Approval (MCoA) for the Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade project, the Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade Environmental Impact Statement dated January 2020 (the EIS), the Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade Response to Submissions report dated September 2020 (the RtS), and applicable guidance and legislation.

In accordance with the Staging Report, Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade (SSI 8863) (October 2021, Revision 1), this Sub-plan is applicable to Stage 2 works.

1.2 Background and project description

The Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade project comprises a new motorway tunnel connection across Sydney Harbour, and an upgrade of the Warringah Freeway to integrate the new motorway infrastructure with the existing road network and to enable the future connection of the Beaches Link and Gore Hill Freeway Connection project.

The upgrade of Warringah Freeway extends from the northern end of the Sydney Harbour Bridge to Willoughby Road, and will optimise traffic flow, reducing the number of merge points along with introducing a southbound bus lane. The upgrade will also improve Ridge Street and Ernest Street bridges. A detailed description of the Project is provided in Section 1.3 of the CEMP.

The EIS for the Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade project was prepared and finalised in January 2020 to assess the construction and operational impacts. As part of the EIS development, a detailed traffic and transport assessment was prepared to address the Secretary's Environmental Assessment Requirements (SEARs) issued by the then Department of Planning and Environment. The traffic and transport assessment is included in the EIS as *Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade Technical working paper: Traffic and Transport*, dated January 2020.

The EIS concluded that moderate traffic impacts will occur during construction with temporary closure of Warringah Freeway likely to be required, leading to an increase in traffic on alternative routes and some parking to be permanently removed. Temporary short-term adjustment to bus stops and bus priority infrastructure will be required as well as detour routes for pedestrians and cyclists with some adjustments to the shared user paths. These impacts will be managed through the implementation of mitigation and management measures described in this TTAMP.

The Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade Project was approved by the Minister for Planning and Public Spaces on 21 January 2021.

The proponent, Transport for NSW (TfNSW), has contracted the CPB Contractors and Downer Joint Venture (CPB Downer JV) for the design and construction of the Project.

1.3 Scope of the Sub-Plan

The scope of this TTAMP is to describe how the CPB Downer JV proposes to manage potential traffic, transport and access impacts during construction of the Project. Operational impacts and operational measures do not fall within the scope of this TTAMP and are therefore not included within the processes contained within this TTAMP.

This Sub-plan is applicable to all Project activities under the control of the CPB Downer JV, including all areas where physical works will occur or areas that may otherwise be impacted by the construction works. All CPB Downer JV staff and sub-contractors are required to operate fully under the requirements of this Sub-plan and related environmental management plans, for the duration of the construction program.

In accordance with the Staging Report, Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade (SSI 8863) (October 2021, Revision 1), this Sub-plan is applicable to Stage 2 works.

1.4 Environmental management system overview

This Sub-plan forms part of the CEMP which provides a structured and systematic approach to environmental management. The CEMP is based on the requirements of the CPB Contractors' Management System (CMS) and the requirements of the CSSI approval.

The CMS is certified to *AS/NZS ISO 14001:2015 Environmental Management Systems* – *requirements with guidance for use*. Additional details on the CEMP and Project environmental management system documents are provided in Section 1.5 of the CEMP.

Key interactions for this Sub-plan with other elements of the CEMP include:

• **Noise and Vibration Management Sub-plan** – details controls for the management of trafficrelated noise and vibration impacts.

2 **Purpose and objectives**

2.1 Purpose

The purpose of the TTAMP is to describe how the CPB Downer JV proposes to safely manage vehicular, cyclist and pedestrian traffic and minimise any disruption during construction of the Project.

2.2 Objectives

The key objective of the TTAMP is to ensure that traffic impacts during construction are minimised and are within the scope permitted by the Infrastructure Approval. This includes minimising delays, ensuring consideration is given to the needs of all road users and maintaining safety for both workers and the general public.

To achieve these objectives, CPB Downer JV will undertake the following:

- Ensure appropriate controls and procedures are implemented during construction activities to address potential traffic impacts along the Project corridor
- Ensure appropriate measures are implemented to address the relevant MCoA outlined in Table 3.1 and the safeguards detailed in the EIS and RtS, as outlined in Table 3.2.
- Ensure appropriate measures are implemented to comply with all relevant legislation and other requirements as described in Section 3.1 of this Sub-plan
- Ensure the activities to be undertaken during construction will be carried out to manage the risks identified in the risk assessment undertaken before commencement of construction of the CSSI (i.e. Condition C2 (d)(i) and (ii))
- Ensure compliance with RMS specification and contract requirements.

Furthermore, the CPB Downer JV will aim to meet the performance outcomes from the EIS (Chapter 28, Table 28-4) as required by MCoA C2(d)(i). Relevant performance outcomes are detailed in **Table 2-1** including a cross reference to indicate how the matter is addressed in this Sub-plan.

Performance Outcome	How Addressed	Records
Network connectivity, safety and efficiency of the transport system in the vicinity of the project are managed to minimise impacts	To effectively manage the road network and provide real time traffic and road user delay management, a dedicated Traffic Monitoring Office (TMO) will operate 24 hours per day, 7 days per week.	Communication records Incident reports
The safety of transport system customers is maintained	Independent road safety audits will be undertaken to assess the safety performance of new or modified local road, parking, pedestrian and cycle infrastructure provided as part of the Project (including ancillary facilities).	Road Safety Audit Reports

Table 2-1 Performance Outcomes Identified in the EIS Relevant to this Sub-plan

^{3 |} Warringah Freeway Upgrade CEMP: Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-plan 15 December 2021 Revision 1 UNCONTROLLED WHEN PRINTED

Performance Outcome	How Addressed	Records
Impacts on network capacity and the level of service are effectively managed	Site specific Construction Traffic and Transport Management Plans (CTTMPs) will be developed for work sites, ancillary facilities, intersection works and/or where long-term changes occur to the road network. The CTTMPs will include an impact assessment and modelling to identify and mitigate impacts on network capacity and level of service.	CTTMPs
Works are compatible with existing infrastructure and future transport corridors.	The upgrade of the Warringah Freeway will be designed to integrate the new motorway infrastructure with the existing road network and to enable the future connection of the Beaches Link and Gore Hill Freeway Connection project.	Detailed design documentation

3 Environmental requirements

3.1 Relevant legislation and guidelines

3.1.1 Legislation and regulatory requirements

Legislation and regulatory requirements relevant to traffic, transport and access for this Project include:

- Australian Road Rules form the basis for state and territory road rules
- *Roads Act 1993 (NSW)* sets out rights along a public road, establishes procedures for a public road and provides the classification of roads
- *Road Transport Act 2013,* specifically as it relates to Chapter 5: Safety and Traffic Management, Chapter 6: Road Transportation and Chapter 7: Compliance
- Road Occupancy Licence (ROL) is required for the occupation of the road space at approved times, provided certain conditions are met
- Speed Zone Authorisation (SZA) is needed to restrict speed at certain locations for a duration of time
- Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979 (EP&A Act).

All legislation relevant to this TTAMP is included in Appendix A1 of the CEMP.

3.1.2 Guidelines

The main guidelines, specifications and policy documents relevant to this Sub-plan include:

- AS 1742.3:2019 Manual of uniform traffic control devices, Part 3: Traffic control for works on roads
- AUSTROADS Cycling Aspects of Austroads Guides, 2017
- AUSTROADS Guide to Traffic Management, 2020 Parts 1-13
- AUSTROADS Guide to Road Design, 2009-2020 Parts 1-8
- AUSTROADS Guide to Road Safety, 2006-2019 Parts 1-9
- AUSTROADS Road Safety Audit Second Edition, 2019: Checklist 4. Pre-opening scheme audit
- AUSTROADS Road Safety Audit Second Edition, 2019: Checklist 5: Roadwork traffic scheme audit
- AUSTROADS Road Safety Audit Second Edition, 2019: Checklist 6: Existing roads: road safety audit
- Department of Infrastructure, Planning and Natural Resources Planning Guidelines for Walking and Cycling (2004)
- Roads & Traffic Authority NSW Guide to Traffic Generating Developments, 2002
- Roads & Traffic Authority NSW Bicycle Guidelines Version 1.2, 2005
- Roads and Maritime QA Specification G10 Traffic Management, 2020
- Roads and Maritime NSW Speed Zoning Guidelines, 2011
- Roads and Maritime Traffic Control at Worksites Manual, 2020
- Transport for NSW, NSW Sustainable Design Guidelines Version 4.0, 2017

- Transport for NSW Truck and Plant Requirements, May 2020
- Spec R141 Pavement Markings
- Spec R142 Raised Reflective Pavement Markers
- Spec R143 Sign Posting
- TfNSW Safety barrier acceptance
- TfNSW Variable Message Signs (VMS) guideline
- TfNSW Delineation Manual
- TfNSW Traffic Modelling Guidelines
- TfNSW Technical Direction (TDT 2009/07) Speed Enforcement on Worksites
- Transport Management Centre Road Occupancy Manual.

3.2 Ministers Conditions of Approval

The MCoA relevant to this Sub-plan are listed in **Table 3-1**. A cross reference is also included to indicate where the condition is addressed in this Sub-plan or other Project management documents.

MCoA #	Condition Requirements	Reference	How Addressed
General			
A5	 Where the terms of this approval require a document or monitoring program to be prepared or a review to be undertaken in consultation with identified parties, evidence of the consultation undertaken must be submitted to the Planning Secretary with the document. The evidence must include: (a) documentation of the engagement with the party identified in the condition of approval that has occurred before submitting the document for approval; (b) a log of the dates of engagement or attempted engagement with the identified party; (c) documentation of the follow-up with the identified party where engagement has not occurred to confirm that they do not wish to engage or have not attempted to engage after repeated invitations; (d) outline of the issues raised by the identified party and how they have been addressed; and (e) a description of the outstanding issues raised by the identified party and the reasons why they have not been addressed. 	Section 4 Appendix A	As detailed in Section 4, this TTAMP has been prepared in consultation with the relevant agencies identified in MCoA C4(c). The Consultation Report is provided in Appendix A .

MCoA #	Condition Requirements	Reference	How Addressed
A15	 With the approval of the Planning Secretary, the Proponent may submit any strategies, plans or programs required by this approval on a progressive basis. Notes: While any strategy, plan or program may be submitted on a progressive basis, the Proponent will need to ensure that the existing operations on site are covered by suitable strategies, plans or programs at all times; and If the submission of any strategy, plan or program must clearly describe the specific stage to which strategy, plan or program applies, the relationship of this stage to any future stages, and the trigger for updating the strategy, plan or program. 	Section 1.1 Section 1.3	In accordance with the Staging Report, Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade (SSI 8863) (October 2021, Revision 1), this Sub-plan is applicable to Stage 2 works.
A27(d)	For the duration of the work until the commencement of operation, or as agreed with the Planning Secretary, the approved ER must review documents identified in Conditions A10, A17, C1, C4 and C11 and any other documents that are identified by the Planning Secretary, to ensure they are consistent with requirements in or under this approval and if so: (i) make a written statement to this effect before submission of such documents to the Planning Secretary (if those documents are required to be approved by the Planning Secretary); or (ii) make a written statement to this effect before the implementation of such documents (if those documents are required to be submitted to the Planning Secretary / Department for information or are not required to be submitted to the Planning Secretary/Department).	Section 3.13.1 of the CEMP Section 8.2	The role of the ER in the CEMP review process (including this Sub-plan) is detailed in Section 3.13.1 of the CEMP and cross- referenced in Section 8.2 of this Sub-plan.

MCoA #	Condition Requirements		Reference	How Addressed
A47	the sides and rear with the pr number to enable immediate heavy vehicle. Details of the submitted to the Planning Se	poil haulage must be clearly marked on roject name and CSSI application identification by a person viewing the project identification markings must be cretary for approval prior to the heavy ge being utilised for the CSSI.	Section 6.1.4	The requirements of this condition are reflected in Section 6.1.4. Details of the project identification markings will be submitted to the Planning Secretary for approval prior to the heavy vehicles used for spoil haulage being utilised for the CSSI.
C4	CEMP Sub-plans must be prepared in consultation with the relevant government agencies identified for each CEMP Sub-plan. Details of all information requested by an agency during consultation must be provided to the Planning Secretary as part of any submission of the relevant CEMP Sub-plan, including copies of all correspondence from those agencies as required by Condition A5.		Section 4 Appendix A	As detailed in Section 4, this TTAMP has been prepared in consultation with the relevant agencies identified in MCoA C4(c). The Consultation Report is provided in Appendix A .
	Required CEMP Sub-plan	Relevant government agencies to be consulted for each CEMP Sub-plan		
	Traffic, transport and access	Relevant council(s)		
C5	The CEMP Sub-plans must state how: (a) the environmental performance outcomes identified in the documents listed in Condition A1 will be achieved; (b) the mitigation measures identified in the documents listed in Condition A1 will be implemented;		Table 2-1	The environmental performance outcomes identified in the EIS and RtS are detailed in Table 2-1 together with how each outcome is addressed by this Sub-plan.
			Section 3.3 Section 6	Section 3.3 and Section 6 details how the mitigation measures identified in the EIS and RtS relating to traffic, transport and access will be implemented by CPB Downer JV.

MCoA #	Condition Requirements	Reference	How Addressed
	(c) the relevant terms of this approval will be complied with; and	Table 3-2	Details of how CPB Downer JV will comply with the relevant terms of approval are listed in this Table, including references to the relevant sections of this Sub-plan.
	(d) issues requiring management during construction (including cumulative impacts), as identified through ongoing environmental risk analysis, will be managed through SMART principles.	Section 5 Section 5.1 Section 5.2 Section 5.9	Traffic, transport and access issues requiring management during construction have been identified in the Environmental Risk Assessment Workshop (Section 3.2.1 of the CEMP) and Section 5 of this Sub-plan. The process for ongoing risk analysis is detailed in Section 5.2 of this Sub-plan Cumulative impacts are detailed in Section 5.1 and Section 5.9.
C9	The CEMP Sub-plans must be submitted to the Planning Secretary for approval along with, or subsequent to, the submission of the CEMP but in any event, no later than one month before construction.	Section 8.2	This Sub-plan will be submitted to the Planning Secretary for approval along with, or subsequent to, the submission of the CEMP but in any event, no later than one month before construction.
C10	Construction must not commence until the CEMP and all CEMP Sub-plans have been approved, unless otherwise agreed by the Planning Secretary. The CEMP and CEMP Sub-plans, as approved by the Planning Secretary, including any minor amendments approved by the ER must be implemented for the duration of construction. Where construction of the CSSI is staged, construction of a stage must not commence until the CEMP and sub-plans for that stage have been endorsed by the ER and approved by the Planning Secretary.	Section 8.2	Construction of the Project will not commence until the CEMP and all relevant CEMP Sub- plans (including the TTAMP) have been approved, unless otherwise agreed by the Planning Secretary.
Construc	tion Traffic Management	I	

^{4 |} Warringah Freeway Upgrade CEMP: Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-plan 15 December 2021 Revision 1 UNCONTROLLED WHEN PRINTED

MCoA #	Condition Requirements	Reference	How Addressed
E128	Access to all utilities and properties must be maintained during construction, where practicable, unless otherwise agreed with the relevant utility owner, landowner or occupier.	Section 6.9	All reasonably practicable measures will be implemented to maintain pedestrian and vehicular access to, and parking in the vicinity of businesses and affected properties. Where this is not possible, we will minimise our impact and provide alternative access and parking arrangements as close as practicable to the existing entry points and parking areas, in consultation with those directly affected. CPB Downer JV will maintain access to all utilities during our works, where practicable, unless we have agreement from the relevant utility owner/ maintenance provider.
E129	Any property access physically affected by the CSSI must be reinstated to at least an equivalent standard, unless otherwise agreed by the landowner or occupier.	Section 6.9	Any access affected by Project works will be reinstated to the previous standard as a minimum, unless agreed otherwise by the owner or occupier.
E132	Local roads proposed to be used by heavy vehicles to directly access the construction boundary and ancillary facilities that are not	Section 6.1.5	Local roads proposed to be used by heavy vehicles to access the construction boundary
	shown in Figure 5-7 to 5-22 inclusive of Appendix F of the EIS must be approved by the Planning Secretary and included in the Traffic, Transport and Access Management CEMP Sub-plan.	Appendix C	and ancillary facilities are detailed in Appendix C and sourced from Figures 5-19 and 5-20 of Appendix F of the EIS.
E133	All requests to the Planning Secretary under Condition E132 must include the following:	Section 6.1.5	In the event that local roads are proposed to be used by heavy vehicles to directly access
	a) a swept path analysis;		the construction boundary and ancillary facilities that are not shown in Figure 5-7 to 5-
	 b) demonstration that the use of local roads by heavy vehicles for the CSSI will not compromise the safety of pedestrians 		22 inclusive of Appendix F of the EIS, a request for approval will be submitted to the

MCoA #	Condition Requirements	Reference	How Addressed
	 and cyclists or the safety of two-way traffic flow on two-way roadways; c) provide details as to the date of completion of the road dilapidation surveys for the subject local roads; d) measures that will be implemented to avoid where practicable the use of roads past schools, aged care facilities and child care facilities during their peak operation times; and e) written advice from an appropriately qualified professional on the suitability of the proposed heavy vehicle route which takes into consideration items (a), (b), (c), and (d) of this condition. 		Planning Secretary. This process is detailed in Section 6.1.5 of this Sub-plan.
E135	The locations of all heavy vehicles used for spoil haulage must be monitored in real time and the records of monitoring be made available electronically to the Planning Secretary and the EPA upon request for a period of no less than one year following the completion of construction. Note: Refer to Condition A47 in relation to vehicle identification.	Section 6.1.4	Heavy haulage trucks will be equipped with telematics (customised GPS tracking system) so that their movements are captured in real time. This enables monitoring of driver behaviour, vehicle speed and fleet arrivals. The records from this system will be made available electronically to the Planning Secretary and the EPA, upon request. The records will be available for one year following the completion of the Project.
Road Dila	pidation		

MCoA #	Condition Requirements	Reference	How Addressed
E136	Before any local road is used by a heavy vehicle for the purposes of the CSSI, a Road Dilapidation Report must be prepared for the road. A copy of the Road Dilapidation Report must be provided to the relevant council within three weeks of completion of the survey and no later than one month prior to the road being used by heavy vehicles associated with the CSSI.	Section 6.1.4	 Road dilapidation surveys will be prepared for local roads before they are used for haulage operations. These surveys will include: Pavement strength testing Determination of pavement life Cracking and rutting surveys Road inventory. The surveys will be prepared in consultation with relevant council(s) and road owners. The final surveys will be submitted to the relevant council(s) and road owners within three weeks of completing the surveys and no later than one month before the use of local roads by heavy vehicles.
E137	 If damage to roads occurs as a result of the CSSI, the Proponent must either (at the relevant road authority's discretion): a) compensate the relevant road authority for the damage so caused; or b) rectify the damage to restore the road to at least the condition it was in pre-works as identified in the Road Dilapidation Report(s). 	Section 6.1.5	If damage to roads occurs as a result of construction of the works, CPB Downer JV will rectify the damage. The road will be restored to at least the condition it was before construction commenced as identified in the survey, and as agreed with the relevant road authority or we will compensate the relevant road authority for the damage caused. The requirement for rectification of compensation will be determined by the relevant road authority.
Pedestria	n and Cyclist Access		

MCoA #	Condition Requirements	Reference	How Addressed
E138	Safe pedestrian and cyclist access must be maintained around work sites during construction. In circumstances where pedestrian and cyclist access is restricted or removed due to construction activities, a proximate alternative route which complies with relevant standards, unless otherwise endorsed by an independent, appropriately qualified and experienced person, must be provided (including signposting) prior to the restriction or removal of the impacted access.	Section 6.7	Safe pedestrian and cyclist access will be maintained around work sites during construction. The existing footpath widths will be retained where possible; any change to the width will be approved by the relevant authorities through the CTTMP review and approval process. Where an intermittent closure of a path is required, we will provide an alternative path which will be of the same condition of the path to be diverted and comply with relevant standards unless otherwise endorsed by an independent, appropriately qualified and experienced person.
Construc	tion Parking Management		

E139	Vehicles (including light and heavy vehicles) associated with the CSSI must be managed to:	Section 6.1.3 Section 6.1.4 Section 6.7	(a) CPB Downer JV will minimise our impact on the public roads by providing parking
	(a) minimise parking on public roads;		facilities where ancillary facilities cannot accommodate the proposed workforce. In
	(b) minimise idling and queueing on state and regional roads;		addition, a shuttle bus service will be
	 (c) not carry out marshalling of construction vehicles near sensitive land user(s); 		provided from the identified parking areas and nearby public transport hubs including St Leonards and North Sydney train
	 (d) not block or disrupt access across pedestrian or shared user paths at any time; and 		stations (Section 6.1.3).
	(e) ensure spoil haulage vehicles adhere to the nominated haulage routes identified in the Traffic, Transport and Access Management CEMP Sub-plan.		(b) Heavy haulage trucks will be equipped with telematics (customised GPS tracking system) so that their movements are captured in real time. This enables monitoring of driver behavior such as speeding, idling, queueing or not using correct routes (Section 6.1.4)
			(c) A customised GPS tracking system will allow us to monitor trucks entering and exiting an area. Trucks will be directed to specific layover areas (marshalling yard) until they are able to continue their journey. Marshalling facilities are located away from sensitive receivers (Section 6.1.4).
			(d) We will minimise our impacts to existing pedestrian and shared user paths, where practicable and feasible, and ensure that access is not blocked or disrupted. Where an intermittent closure of a path is required, we will provide an alternative path which will be of the same condition of the path to be diverted and comply with relevant standards unless otherwise endorsed by an

MCoA #	Condition Requirements	Reference	How Addressed
			independent, appropriately qualified and experienced person (Section 6.7).
			 (e) Local roads proposed to be used by heavy vehicles to access the construction boundary and ancillary facilities are detailed in Appendix C and sourced from Figures 5- 19 and 5-20 of Appendix F of the EIS (Section 6.1.5).
E140	A Construction Parking and Access Strategy must be prepared to identify and mitigate impacts resulting from on- and off-street parking changes during construction of the CSSI. The Strategy must include, but not necessarily be limited to:	Section 6.1.6	A Construction Parking and Access Strategy will be prepared in accordance with the requirements of this condition. The Strategy will be submitted to the Planning
	a) achieving the requirements of Condition E139;		Secretary for approval at least one month
	 b) confirmation and timing of the removal of on- and off-street parking associated with construction of the CSSI; 		before the commencement of any construction that reduces the availability of existing parking. The approved Strategy will be implemented
	 c) parking surveys of all parking spaces to be removed or occupied by the CSSI workforce to determine current demand during peak, off-peak, school drop off and pickup, weekend periods and during special events; 		before impacting on on-street parking and incorporated into this Sub-plan.
	 d) consultation with affected stakeholders utilising existing on- and off-street parking stock which will be impacted as a result of construction; 		
	 e) assessment of the impacts to on- and off-street parking stock taking into consideration, occupation by the CSSI workforce, outcomes of consultation with affected stakeholders and considering the impacts of special events; 		
	 f) identification of mitigation measures to manage impacts to stakeholders as a result of on and off-street parking changes 		

MCoA #	Condition Requirements	Reference	How Addressed
	including, but not necessarily limited to, staged removal and replacement of parking, provision of alternative parking arrangements, managed staff parking arrangements and working with relevant council(s) to introduce parking restrictions adjacent to work sites and compounds or appropriate residential parking schemes;		
	 g) where residential parking schemes already exist, off-road parking facilities must be provided for the CSSI workforce; 		
	 h) mechanisms for monitoring, over appropriate intervals, to determine the effectiveness of implemented mitigation measures; 		
	 i) details of shuttle bus service(s) to transport the CSSI workforce to construction sites from public transport hubs and off-site car parking facilities (where these are provided) and between construction sites; 		
	 j) provision of contingency measures should the results of mitigation or monitoring indicate implemented measures are ineffective; and 		
	 k) provision of reporting of monitoring results to the Planning Secretary and relevant council(s) at three monthly intervals. 		
	The Construction Parking and Access Strategy must be submitted to the Planning Secretary for approval at least one month before the commencement of any construction that reduces the availability of existing parking. The approved Strategy must be implemented before impacting on on-street parking and incorporated into the Traffic, Transport and Access Management CEMP Sub-plan.		

MCoA #	Condition Requirements	Reference	How Addressed
E141	During construction, all reasonably practicable measures must be implemented to maintain pedestrian and vehicular access to, and parking in the vicinity of, businesses and affected properties. Disruptions are to be avoided, and where avoidance is not possible, minimised. Where disruption cannot be minimised, alternative pedestrian and vehicular access, and parking arrangements must be developed in consultation with affected businesses and implemented prior to the disruption. Adequate signage and directions to businesses must be provided prior to, and for the duration of, any disruption.	Section 6.7	Safe pedestrian and cyclist access will be maintained around work sites during construction and all reasonably practicable measures will be implemented to maintain pedestrian and vehicular access to, and parking in the vicinity of, businesses and affected properties. The existing footpath widths will be retained where possible, any change to the width will be approved by the relevant authorities through the CTTMP review and approval process. Where an intermittent closure of a path is required, we will provide an alternative path which will be of the same condition of the path to be diverted and comply with relevant standards unless otherwise endorsed by an independent, appropriately qualified and experienced person.
Car Parki	ng on Alfred Street North		
E142	 The Proponent must mitigate the loss of on-street parking in Alfred Street North (specifically between Wyagdon Street and Whaling Road), Neutral Bay during construction and operation of the CSSI, with the objective of having no impact to resident parking during operation, by: i. confirming existing capacity and the parking requirements of the residents by survey; ii. investigating options to mitigate the loss of on-street parking that meet the parking needs of the residents of Alfred Street North and adjacent streets; 	Section 6.2	CPB Downer JV will work with our designers to mitigate the loss of permanent parking, particularly but not limited to Alfred Street North, Neutral Bay. As detailed in Section 6.2 and in accordance with the requirements of this condition, options to mitigate the loss of parking will be investigated in consultation with affected residents. A report on the outcomes of this condition will be submitted to the Planning Secretary within six months of the start of construction.

MCoA #	Condition Requirements	Reference	How Addressed
	iii. consulting with the residents at locations where on-street parking would be lost to confirm the preferred parking options; and		
	iv. identifying the parking measures to be implemented.		
	A report on the outcomes of this condition must be documented and submitted to the Planning Secretary for approval within six months of construction commencing.		
E143	The parking measures identified by Condition E142, must be delivered prior to impact, unless otherwise agreed by the Planning Secretary. Note: Identified mitigation measures may need to be further assessed under the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act, 1979.	Section 6.2	As required by this condition, identified measures to mitigate the loss of on-street parking in Alfred Street North (specifically between Wyagdon Street and Whaling Road), Neutral Bay will be implemented prior to impacting the parking, unless agreed otherwise by the Planning Secretary.
Road Saf	ety		
E144	The CSSI must be designed to meet relevant design, engineering and safety guidelines, including the Austroads Guide to Traffic Management for new or modified local roads, parking, pedestrian and cycle infrastructure.	Section 6.2	The Project will be designed in accordance with the relevant standards/guidelines and be certified by an appropriately qualified person acknowledging that the design meets the requirements of this condition.
E145	An independent Road Safety Audit must be undertaken to assess the safety performance of new or modified local road, parking, pedestrian and cycle infrastructure provided as part of the CSSI (including ancillary facilities) to ensure that they meet the requirements of relevant design, engineering and safety guidelines, including Austroads Guide to Traffic Management.	Section 6.3	Independent road safety audits will be undertaken in accordance with the requirements of this condition to assess the safety performance of new or modified local road, parking, pedestrian and cycle infrastructure provided as part of the Project (including ancillary facilities).

MCoA #	Condition Requirements	Reference	How Addressed
	The audit must be undertaken by an appropriately qualified and experienced person during detailed design development (audit of plans) and prior to opening (pre-opening audit).		
	The audit findings and recommendations of the detailed design plans (audit of the plans) must be actioned prior to construction of the relevant infrastructure. The pre-opening audit findings and recommendations must be actioned prior to the relevant infrastructure being made available for use.		
Access fr	rom Mount Street Interchange to Alfred Street North	•	
E146	Direct vehicular access must be provided from Mount Street, North Sydney to Alfred Street North, Neutral Bay. Access must be provided in both directions.	Section 6.9	CPB Downer JV will ensure that direct bidirectional vehicular access is provided from Mount Street, North Sydney to Alfred Street North, Neutral Bay.
Road Net	work Performance	•	
E147	The Proponent must prepare a Road Network Performance Plan in consultation with the relevant council(s). The Plan must incorporate operational traffic modelling results from the operation of major motorways including but not limited to WestConnex M4-M5 Link (SSI 7485) and WestConnex M8 (SSI 6788) projects (including any Road Network Performance Plan or Operational Road Network Performance Review prepared) and include:	N/A	The Road Network Performance Plan is to be prepared by TfNSW.
	 consideration of movement and place analysis and local initiatives, such as local area improvement strategies, potential land use changes, and any traffic changes as a result of other major projects in the vicinity of the project area; 		

MCoA #	Condition Requirements	Reference	How Addressed
	 an updated analysis, including modelling of traffic impacts to the adjoining road network (including impacts on local roads from rat-running), as a consequence of the CSSI; 		
	 an assessment of the performance of the road network, including: 		
	 potential "pinch-points" where the merging of tunnel exit traffic and surface traffic would occur at Rozelle or along the Warringah Freeway; 		
	ii. traffic movements and congestion at various intersections in North Sydney, Cammeray and Rozelle/Annandale;		
	iii. results of the Public Transport Review as required by Condition E153; and		
	 mitigation measures to manage predicted traffic performance impacts including local area traffic management and bus priority measures as relevant. 		
	The Road Network Performance Plan must be submitted to the Planning Secretary and relevant council(s) for information six months prior to the operation of the CSSI. The mitigation measures in the Plan must be implemented by the Proponent before the operation of the CSSI. The Proponent is responsible for the implementation of identified measures under (c) above.		
	Note: Identified mitigation measures may need to be further assessed under the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act, 1979. Work will need to meet relevant design standards and be subject to independent road safety audits.		
E148	The Proponent must prepare an Operational Road Network Performance Review, within 12 months and again within five years after the commencement of operation of the CSSI. The Review must	N/A	The Operational Road Network Performance Review is to be prepared by TfNSW.

MCoA #	Condition Requirements	Reference	How Addressed
	address road network performance and review the effects of the CSSI on the adjoining road network. The Review must confirm whether the mitigation measures identified in the Road Network Performance Plan required under Condition E147 are adequate.		
	The Review must be undertaken in consultation with relevant council(s) and be completed within six months of the review timeframes. The Review must be provided to the Planning Secretary within 60 days of its completion.		
	The identification of further mitigation measures, if required, must be included in the Review. The Proponent is responsible for the implementation of the identified measures.		
	Note: Identified mitigation measures may need to be further assessed under the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act, 1979. Work will need to meet relevant design standards and subject to independent road safety audits.		
Public Tra	ansport - Construction		
E149	Where bus stops are required to be temporarily closed, such closure must not occur until relocated bus stops that comply with relevant standards, are functioning, have similar capacity and amenity and are relocated within a 400 metre walking distance of the existing bus stop. Closures and relocation of bus stops during construction must be undertaken in consultation with relevant council(s). Wayfinding signage must be provided directing commuters to adjacent or relocated bus stops. Footpaths and (where required) road crossing facilities must be provided to any relocated bus stops such that accessibility and safety standards are met.	Section 6.8.1	The relocation of bus stops will be required at a number of work sites to ensure safe separation of the worksite and bus operations. As detailed in Section 6.8.1, temporary closure of bus stops will be undertaken in accordance with the requirements of this condition.

MCoA #	Condition Requirements	Reference	How Addressed
E150	Prior to the commencement of operation, all bus stops temporarily closed must be reinstated in a manner that complies with	Section 6.8.1	The reinstatement of bus stops will occur in accordance with relevant standards and in consultation with relevant council(s). The reinstated stops will provide equal or improved capacity, amenity and accessibility (including footpaths and road crossings).
Active transport network			
E197	An active transport link through Cammeray Golf Course between Ernest Street and Warringa Road / Bells Avenue, Cammeray must be provided prior to the removal of the existing path.	Section 5.6.1	The shared user path along Warringah Freeway near Cammeray Golf Course will be realigned through the golf course between Ernest Street and Warringa Road/ Bells Avenue prior to the removal of the existing shared path.

3.3 Environmental Management Measures

Relevant REMMs are listed in **Table 3-2**, including a cross reference to indicate where the commitment is addressed in this Sub-plan or other project management documents

Ref #	Commitment	Reference	How Addressed
CTT1	A road dilapidation report will be prepared, in consultation with relevant councils and road owners, identifying existing conditions of local roads and mechanisms to repair damage to the road network caused by heavy vehicle movements associated with the project.	Section 6.1.4	 Road dilapidation surveys will be prepared for local roads before they are used for haulage operations. These surveys will include: Pavement strength testing Determination of pavement life Cracking and rutting surveys Road inventory. The surveys will be prepared in consultation with relevant council(s) and road owners. The final surveys will be submitted to the relevant council(s) and road owners of completing the surveys and no later than one month before the use of local roads by heavy vehicles.

Ref #	Commitment	Reference	How Addressed
CTT4	Ongoing consultation will be carried out with (as relevant to the location) Transport Coordination within Transport for NSW, the Port Authority of NSW, local councils, emergency services and bus operators to minimise traffic and transport impacts during construction.	Section 4 Appendix A Section 7.2.1	As detailed in Section 4, this TTAMP has been prepared in consultation with the relevant agencies identified in MCoA C4(c). The Consultation Report is provided in Appendix A . During construction, the Traffic and Transport Liaison Group (TTLG) will facilitate consultation with agencies and organisation that are impacted or have a direct influence on traffic and transport matters. Members include personnel from TfNSW, Emergency Services, public transport operators, motoring, bicycle and pedestrian organisations and
CTT5	The community will be petified in advance of proposed	Section 7.2.4	government departments who may be impacted by the works. The TTLG will meet monthly.
CTI5	The community will be notified in advance of proposed transport network changes, and maritime restrictions through appropriate media and other appropriate forms of community liaison.	Table 7-10	The community will be notified in advance of proposed transport network changes through appropriate media and other appropriate forms of community liaison as detailed in Section 7.2.4 and Table 7-10 .
CTT6	Construction road traffic will be managed to minimise movements during peak periods.	Section 6.1.4	Heavy haulage trucks will be equipped with telematics (customised GPS tracking system) so that their movements are captured in real time. This enables monitoring of driver behaviour, vehicle speed and fleet arrivals to minimise movements during peak periods.
CTT7	Vehicle movements to and from construction sites will be managed to ensure pedestrian, cyclist and motorist safety. Depending on the location, this may require manual supervision, physical barriers, temporary traffic signals and	Section 6.1.2	Site specific CTTMPs will be developed for work sites, construction support sites, intersection works and/ or where long-term changes occur to the road network. The CTTMPs will specify the road safety and traffic management measures to be applied

Ref #	Commitment	Reference	How Addressed
	modifications to existing signals or, on occasion, police presence		while undertaking construction works to ensure pedestrian, cyclist and motorist safety.
CTT8	Directional signage, barriers and/or line marking will be used as required to direct and guide drivers, cyclists and pedestrians past construction sites and on the surrounding network. This will be supplemented by Variable Message Signs to advise drivers of potential delays, traffic diversions, speed restrictions, or alternative routes.	Sections 6.1.2	Site specific CTTMPs will be developed for work sites, construction support sites, intersection works and/ or where long-term changes occur to the road network. The CTTMPs will specify the road safety and traffic management measures to be applied while undertaking construction works to ensure pedestrian, cyclist and motorist safety. Design drawings within each CTTMP will specify signage, barriers and/or line marking as required.
CTT9	Where provision of construction on-site parking cannot accommodate the full construction workforce, feasible and reasonable management measures that minimise impacts on parking on local roads will be identified and implemented. Depending on the location, management measures may include workforce shuttle buses and the use of public transport.	Section 6.1.3	CPB Downer JV will minimise our impact on the public roads by providing parking facilities where ancillary facilities cannot accommodate the proposed workforce. In addition, a shuttle bus service will be provided from the identified parking areas and nearby public transport hubs including St Leonards and North Sydney train stations.
CTT10	Any adjustments to existing bus stops will be determined in consultation with relevant stakeholders including other divisions of Transport for NSW and advanced notification will be provided to affected bus customers. Relocations will be as close as feasible and reasonable to their existing position.	Section 6.8.1	The relocation of bus stops will be required at a number of work sites to ensure safe separation of the worksite and bus operations. As detailed in Section 6.8.1, temporary closure of bus stops will be undertaken in accordance with the requirements of this REMM.

Ref #	Commitment	Reference	How Addressed
CTT11	Truck marshalling areas will be identified and used where feasible and reasonable, to minimise potential queueing and traffic and access disruptions in the vicinity of construction support sites.	Section 6.1.4	Heavy haulage trucks will be equipped with telematics (customised GPS tracking system) so that their movements are captured in real time. This enables geofencing to be undertaken which will allow monitoring of the number of trucks entering and exiting an area. Trucks will be directed to specific layover areas (marshalling yard) until they are able to continue their journey. The use of the marshalling areas will minimise the need for on road queuing and idling of trucks in local streets. The selection of appropriate marshalling facilities locations has been undertaken to ensure that they are located away from sensitive receivers.
CTT12	Activities requiring partial and full road closures will occur outside of peak periods and/or during night-time to minimise the impact of these activities on the road network where feasible and reasonable.	Section 6	CPB Downer JV will work with Customer Journey Management (CJM) and other road authorities to minimise our impact on the local community by scheduling works, where feasible, during daytime hours. Where this is not possible due to negative impacts on the road and transport network, we will schedule our works outside of peak periods and/ or during night-time to minimise the impact of these activities on the road network.

Ref #	Commitment	Reference	How Addressed
CTT13	Partial or full closures of Warringah Freeway will be carried out in consultation with Transport Coordination within Transport for NSW.	Section 7.2.1 Section 7.2.2	Partial or full closures of Warringah Freeway will be carried out in consultation with Transport Coordination within Transport for NSW. The primary consultation forums are the TTLG and the Traffic Control Group (TCG).
			The TTLG will facilitate consultation with agencies and organisation that are impacted or have a direct influence on traffic and transport matters. Members include personnel from TfNSW, Emergency Services, public transport operators, motoring, bicycle and pedestrian organisations and government departments who may be impacted by the works. Matters for discussion will include construction staging, partial or full closures of Warringah Freeway, community concerns associated with traffic changes, impacts on road, path and public transport users and operators.
			The TCG is a technical forum to discuss the proposed traffic management measures during the various stages of the construction works, including full and partial closures of Warringah Freeway and the potential impacts on the road, path and transport networks.
Ref #	Commitment	Reference	How Addressed
-------	--	---------------	---
CTT19	Direct impacts to existing shared user paths will be minimised where reasonable and feasible. Any detours and adjustments will be designed with consideration of user safety and convenience.	Section 6.7	Safe pedestrian and cyclist access will be maintained around work sites during construction and all reasonably practicable measures will be implemented to maintain pedestrian and vehicular access to, and parking in the vicinity of, businesses and affected properties. The existing footpath widths will be retained where possible, any change to the width will be approved by the relevant authorities through the CTTMP review and approval process. Where an intermittent closure of a path is required, we will provide an alternative path which will be of the same condition of the path to be diverted and comply with relevant standards unless otherwise endorsed by an independent, appropriately qualified and experienced person.
ОТЗ	Opportunities to reduce or offset the permanent loss of long stay parking spaces along Alfred Street North due to the project will be investigated during further design development.	Section 6.2	In accordance with MCoA E143, identified measures to mitigate the loss of on-street parking in Alfred Street North (specifically between Wyagdon Street and Whaling Road), Neutral Bay will be implemented prior to impacting the parking, unless agreed otherwise by the Planning Secretary.
OT4	During further design development, the project will investigate opportunities for additional pedestrian connections across Ernest Street that would improve connectivity between active transport paths and public open space in the area.	Section 5.6.1	The shared user path along Warringah Freeway near Cammeray Golf Course will be realigned through the golf course between Ernest Street and Warringa Road/ Bells Avenue prior to the removal of the existing shared path.

4 **Consultation**

This TTAMP will be developed and finalised in consultation with nominated agencies in accordance with MCoA C4(c). Consultation with each agency, including responses received and how any issues raised were addressed in the development of this TTAMP are included in the Consultation Report (**Appendix A**).

Community feedback and complaints relating to traffic and access will be managed in accordance with the Community Communication Strategy and Complaints Management System.

5 Construction traffic, transport and access impacts

Potential traffic, transport and access impacts resulting from the construction of the Project were assessed in the EIS and Section 5 of Appendix F (Technical working paper: Traffic and transport) and are summarised in this Section. The EIS identified that the construction of the Project is anticipated to have some impacts on the surrounding road network, public transport and active transport routes surrounding the construction sites.

5.1 Traffic Modelling

To understand the likely traffic conditions during the construction of the WFU Project, the TfNSW provided Do Minimum (2027) – AM and PM peak models have been modified to reflect the existing road geometry and operations such as:

- Merlin Street/ Ernest Street Signalised operation and right turn provision from Merlin to Ernest Street
- Four lanes (three general traffic and one bus lane) on Falcon Street Bridge eastbound
- Military Road and Warringah Freeway bus lane and bus only lanes re-coded
- The removal of the westbound weave at High Street/Pacific Highway immediately east of Walker Street.

These assessments are considered to be conservative as 2027 traffic volumes have been used rather than 2023 volumes.

The need to assess potential cumulative impacts of the key construction activities has resulted in three temporary works model scenarios being assessed for the weekday AM and PM peak periods. The three temporary works models developed are:

- Temporary Works 1 Cumulative impacts of construction activities:
 - #1 Ernest St tidal flow ramp
 - #4 Miller Street at Falcon Street
 - #8 Falcon Street dedicated on-ramp bus lane
 - #29 Mount Street (Bridge Lanes)
 - #43 Warringah Freeway Falcon Street (west) off-ramp closure
 - #45 Mount Street tidal flow ramp
- Temporary Works 2 # 32: Alfred Street North NB Closure
- Temporary Works 3 # 44: Alfred Street North off-ramp (SB) left turn into Alfred Street North (NB).

The traffic generation assumptions associated with these key construction activities is considered to be minimal with the largest traffic generation occurring due to the Western Harbour Tunnel enabling works due for completion by June 2022.

5.1.1 Temporary Works Model #1

Travel times

During the AM peak, increases in travel times are anticipated with the majority of these just marginally over 10% (which is typically considered as being the daily variation that can occur on relatively uncongested roadways). The exception to this is the Bradfield Highway to Falcon Street

(West) route that almost doubles in travel time length due to added congestion northbound on Bradfield Highway and the diversion routes used (via Pacific Highway and Miller Street).

Intersection performance

Intersection delay and level of service are not anticipated to change significantly, with the same or similar Level of Service (LoS) across all intersections. An exception is during the AM peak at Miller Street/McLaren Street intersection with an increase during the AM peak period and specifically 8am-9am. During the PM peak, the High Street intersections with Alfred and Clark are anticipated to experience an increase in delays along with Pacific Highway intersections with High Street/Arthur Street, Walker Street/Blue Street and Miler Street/Mount Street during period 5-6pm only.

Network performance

Average vehicle speeds are anticipated to drop by 4-5% to 44.59 km/hr in AM peak and 38.24 km/hr in PM peak with a corresponding increase in Vehicle Travel Time through the network by 4%-5%.

The Temporary Works Model #1 indicates that network wide performance impacts will be minor and while some reductions in average speeds will occur, these will not be significant. Further, there is generally enough network capacity to accommodate the cumulative works without demand management interventions.

5.1.2 Temporary Works Model #2

The network changes required includes the long-term closure of the Alfred Street North (northbound) including a redistribution of modelled trips to re-route traffic via Clark Road.

Travel times

During the AM peak travel times are consistent with the Do minimum model with some increases in travel time anticipated from Ernest Street (W) to Military Road.

Intersection performance

Intersection delay and LoS are not anticipated to change significantly, with the same or similar LoS across all intersections. An exception is during the period 5-6pm when the Berry Street intersections with Miller Street and Pacific Highway see some increase in delays as well as the Pacific Highway/Miller Street/Mount Street intersection.

Network performance

Average vehicle speeds are anticipated to drop by very little (between 0.1-0.2 km/hr) with Vehicle Travel Time essentially the same as the Do minimum model.

5.1.3 Temp Works Model #3

In addition to the full closure of the Alfred Street North northbound there is also a requirement to assess the key construction activity of the removal of the left turn from North Sydney off-ramp (southbound) left turn into Alfred Street North (northbound). This forms the base of the Temporary Works Model #3 and consists of rerouting this left turn traffic around Alfred Street North-High Street- Arthur Street- Mount Street- Alfred Street North northbound.

Travel times

During the AM peak there are no significant differences in travel time on any routes as a consequence of the proposed construction works, with all travel times within 10% of the Do Minimum model. The PM peak shows some more significant travel time increases between Ernest Street (E) to Falcon Street (W) due to signal retiming at the Falcon Street ramps. Traffic travelling southbound from the Pacific Highway to Bradfield Highway is also impacted with a 26% increase in travel time due to the re-routeing of traffic on High Street and Mount Street.

Intersection performance

It is apparent that intersection delay and LoS are not anticipated to change significantly, with the same or similar LoS across all intersections. Some exceptions are evident during the period 5-6pm only, when the Berry Street intersections with Miller Street and Pacific Highway see some increase in delays as well as the Pacific Highway/Bay Road intersection during same period.

Network performance

Average vehicle speeds are anticipated to be similar to the Do Minimum model with AM peak increase of 0.11 km/hr and PM reduction of 0.4 km/hr. Vehicle Travel Time through the network will be essentially the same as the Do minimum model.

5.2 Risk Assessment

CPB Downer JV will manage the risks associated with traffic management by ensuring no on-site activity that affects traffic commences without an approved construction area risk assessment.

The preliminary risk assessment (**Appendix B**) has identified the following three hazard events as most likely to have a major impact to the traffic road network:

- Abnormal traffic congestion
- Impacts to emergency service response
- Special on-road events.

Other hazard events associated with utilisation of the local road network to access and undertake the works, and primarily impacting residents and local business community are:

- Temporary full and partial road closures
- Temporary reduction in parking capacity
- Utilisation of non-arterial roads for haulage, including the use of local streets to access the work support sites.

The preliminary risk assessment will be supplemented with a series of formal risk management workshops prior to works commencing in any construction area and for each traffic staging arrangement associated with that area. These workshops will require input from stakeholders including the Construction Team, TfNSW, the CJM, emergency services and councils to identify risks relating to each specific site (if applicable). The risk workshops will be formally documented with the outcomes used to identify mitigation strategies. Risk workshops will be held during the life of the works, and specifically when site operations change.

CPB Downer JV will identify the risks and develop strategies, where required, for traffic safety and management to address these hazards and other traffic-related issues by using some or all of the following measures:

- Undertake road safety audits
- Surveillance and monitoring
- Training and evaluation of personnel competencies
- Assessment and inspections of equipment or controls
- Use of hold or witness points
- Auditing of systems/ processes
- Extensive community relations exercises.

5.3 Construction Traffic

5.3.1 Temporary Road Closures and Worksite Access

To facilitate the construction works, road closures will be required. Further to the baseline ROL schedule provided by TfNSW, additional proposed road closures are listed in **Table 5-1**. In cases where full closures are proposed, alternate access arrangements will be in place. The specifics of the road closures will be detailed in the site-specific CTTMPs as detailed in Section 6.1.2 of this Sub-plan and communication of the road closures will be as per Section 7.2.1. In cases where full closures are proposed, alternate access arrangements will be in place.

Table 5-1: Temporary full and partial road closures

Location	Direction	Between	And	Duration	Works required
Warringah Freeway – Willoughby Road off-ramp	North- bound (NB)	Donnelly Road	Merrenburn Avenue	12 months	Reduction in ramp capacity by moving diverge 80m north to extend work area for retaining wall construction
Miller Street	NB and south- bound (SB)	Falcon Street	Falcon Lane	9 months	Reduction from 4 to 3 lanes and manual implementation of tidal flow to cater for AM/PM peaks – to construct new left turn lane, including utility relocations within footpath
Cammeray Avenue	NB	Ernest Street	Anzac Avenue	Daytime closure under ROL, managed under stop/go conditions	Noise wall construction and replacement of existing road pavement
Warringah Freeway – Ernest Street on- ramp	SB	Ernest Street	Ramp merge on inner SB carriageway	42 months	Long term closure of 1 of 2 south-bound lanes to provide temporary long term bus layover for 9 buses
Warringah Freeway – Ernest Street tidal flow ramp	Tidal	Ramp diverge on reversible carriageway	Ernest Street	6 weeks over extended holiday period	Substantial vertical grade realignment and connection to north-bound inner carriageway
Warringah Freeway – Miller Street on- ramp	SB	Miller Street	Ramp merge on outer SB carriageway	56-hour weekend shutdown	Tie-in of existing and new pavements
Warringah Freeway – Falcon Street EB off-ramp	NB	Wyagdon Street	Falcon Street	6 weeks	Temporary loss of 3 'storage' spaces on ramp

Location	Direction	Between	And	Duration	Works required
Warringah Freeway – outer carriageway	NB	Falcon Street	Ernest Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Remove deck section at Ernest Street; erection of new pedestrian bridge; removal of existing bridge
Warringah Freeway – outer carriageway	SB	Ernest Street	Falcon Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure to remove and replace deck sections at Falcon Street; erection of new pedestrian bridge; removal of existing bridge
Warringah Freeway – Ernest Street tidal flow ramp	Tidal	Falcon Street	Ernest Street	56-hour weekend shutdown	Piling for new pedestrian bridge
Warringah Freeway – Ernest Street tidal flow ramp	Tidal	Falcon Street	Ernest Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Erection of formwork for pier and headstock for new pedestrian bridge
Warringah Freeway – Ernest Street tidal flow ramp	Tidal	Falcon Street	Ernest Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure for erection of new pedestrian bridge; removal of existing bridge
Warringah Freeway – Falcon Street tolled on-ramp	NB	Falcon Street	Ernest Street	56-hour weekend shutdown	Closure of 1 of 2 lanes for piling for new pedestrian bridge
Warringah Freeway – Falcon Street tolled on-ramp	NB	Falcon Street	Ernest Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Closure of 1 of 2 lanes for erection of formwork for pier and headstock for new pedestrian bridge
Warringah Freeway – Falcon Street tolled on-ramp	NB	Falcon Street	Ernest Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure for erection of new pedestrian bridge; removal of existing bridge

Location	Direction	Between	And	Duration	Works required
Warringah Freeway – reversible carriageway	NB	Falcon Street	Ernest Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure for erection of new pedestrian bridge; removal of existing bridge
Warringah Freeway – Ernest Street on- ramp	SB	Ernest Street	Falcon Street	56-hour weekend shutdown	Full closure for erection of new pedestrian bridge; removal of existing bridge
Warringah Freeway – inner carriageway	SB	Ernest Street	Falcon Street	56-hour weekend shutdown	Closure of 1 of 3 lanes for piling for new pedestrian bridge
Warringah Freeway – inner carriageway	SB	Ernest Street	Falcon Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure for erection of new pedestrian bridge; removal of existing bridge
Warringah Freeway – Ernest Street on- ramp	SB	Ernest Street	Falcon Street	56-hour weekend shutdown	Closure of 1 of 2 lanes for piling for new pedestrian bridge
Warringah Freeway – Ernest Street on- ramp	SB	Ernest Street	Falcon Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure for erection of new pedestrian bridge; removal of existing bridge
Warringah Freeway – Falcon Street tolled off-ramp	SB	Ernest Street	Falcon Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure for erection of new pedestrian bridge; removal of existing bridge
Warringah Freeway – outer carriageway	NB	Ernest Street	Miller Street	Night-time ROL	Full closure to erect new Ernest Street ATL bridge
Warringah Freeway – Falcon Street tolled on-ramp	NB	Ernest Street	Miller Street	Night-time ROL	Full closure to erect new Ernest Street ATL bridge

Location	Direction	Between	And	Duration	Works required
Warringah Freeway – reversible carriageway	NB	Ernest Street	Miller Street	Night-time ROL	Full closure to erect new Ernest Street ATL bridge
Warringah Freeway – inner carriageway	SB	Miller Street	Ernest Street	Night-time ROL	Full closure to erect new Ernest Street ATL bridge
Warringah Freeway – Falcon Street tolled off-ramp	SB	Miller Street	Ernest Street	Night-time ROL	Full closure to erect new Ernest Street ATL bridge
Warringah Freeway – outer carriageway	SB	Miller Street	Ernest Street	Night-time ROL	Full closure to erect new Ernest Street ATL bridge
Falcon Street	West- bound (WB)	Lytton Street	Warringah Freeway SB on-ramp	24-hour weekend closure of 2 of 3 lanes, then followed by 12-hour shutdown of 1 of 3 lanes	Construction and curing of concrete bridge deck stitch pours
Warringah Freeway – Falcon Street on- ramp	SB	Falcon Street	Merlin Street (south)	36-hour shutdown of 1 of 2 lanes	Construction and curing of concrete bridge deck stitch pours
Warringah Freeway – Falcon Street WB general traffic (only) off-ramp	NB	Ridge Street	Falcon Street	Permanent closure	Left turn into Falcon Street is no longer available in final arrangement
Alfred Street North	NB	Rose Avenue	Wyagdon Street	24 months	Closure of SB lane (detour via Winter Avenue) for retaining wall and pavement reconstruction

Location	Direction	Between	And	Duration	Works required
Alfred Street North	NB	Kurraba Road	Rose Avenue	Daytime closure under ROL, managed under stop/go conditions	Creation of site access; Ridge Street pedestrian bridge – erection and demolition; replacement of existing road pavement
Mount Street	East- bound (EB)	Arthur Street	Alfred Street North	24 months	Closure of 1 of 2 lanes at the signalised intersection with Alfred Street North for construction of Mount Street SB bus on-ramp and Mount Street underpass
Mount Street	EB	Arthur Street	Alfred Street North	24-hour weekend closure of 2 of 3 lanes, then followed by 12-hour shutdown of 1 of 3 lanes	Construction and curing of concrete bridge deck stitch pours
Alfred Street North	SB	Kurraba Road	Mount Street	18 months	Closure of 1 of 3 lanes, merging 1 x Alfred Street North lane with 2 x Warringah Freeway SB off- ramp lanes, prior to signalised intersection for reconstruction of Alfred Street North NB, viaduct and Mount Street underpass
Alfred Street North	SB	Kurraba Road	Mount Street	4 months	Closure of Alfred Street North SB to traffic from Bent Street, (which will be required to detour via Kurraba and Clark Roads) to construct the southern approach slab to the viaduct
Alfred Street North	SB	Darley Street	Whaling Road	24 months	Occupation of parking lane for construction of Mount Street underpass and Warringah Freeway Mount Street SB on-ramps

Location	Direction	Between	And	Duration	Works required
Alfred Street North	NB	Mount Street	Kurraba Road	4 weeks	Full closure to construct Mount Street underpass approach slab
Alfred Street North	NB	High Street	Whaling Road	18 months	Full closure to construct Alfred Street North SB and Warringah Freeway Mount Street general traffic on- ramp
Warringah Freeway Alfred Street off- ramp – left turn into Alfred Street North NB	SB to NB	At Kurraba Road	-	Permanent closure	Left turn facility is no longer available in final arrangement
Warringah Freeway – outer/inner/ reversible carriageways	NB	Mount Street	Falcon Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure to erect Ridge Street pedestrian bridge; removal of existing bridge
Warringah Freeway –inner/outer carriageways and Alfred Street North B off-ramp	SB	Mount Street	Falcon Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure to erect Ridge Street pedestrian bridge; removal of existing bridge
High Street	EB	Arthur Street	High Street overpass	56-hour weekend shutdown	Full closure to reconstruct existing pavement
High Street	WB	Arthur Street	High Street overpass	56-hour weekend shutdown	Closure of 1 of 2 lanes to reconstruct existing pavement
High Street	WB	Alfred Street North	Clark Road	56-hour weekend shutdown	Closure of 1 of 2 lanes to reconstruct existing pavement

Location	Direction	Between	And	Duration	Works required
High Street	EB	Alfred Street North	Clark Road	56-hour weekend shutdown	Closure of 1 of 2 lanes to reconstruct existing pavement
Warringah Freeway – High Street on- ramp	SB	High Street	Cahill Expressway	56-hour weekend shutdown – multiple over 3 months	Full closure to construct noise wall structure and pavement reconstruct existing pavement
Arthur Street off- ramp	NB	Pacific Highway	High Street	56-hour weekend shutdown	Full closure to reconstruct existing pavement
Arthur Street	SB	Mount Street	High Street	56-hour weekend shutdown	Full closure to reconstruct existing pavement
Berry Street and Warringah Freeway – Berry Street on- ramp	EB then NB	Walker Street	Hampden Street	56-hour weekend shutdown; open to local traffic only	Full closure to reconstruct existing pavement
Berry Street and Arthur Street	EB then SB	Walker Street	Mount Street	56-hour weekend shutdown; open to local traffic only	Full closure to reconstruct existing pavement
Warringah Freeway – Mount Street tidal flow ramp	Tidal	Warringah Freeway – reversible NB diverge	Mount Street	Permanent closure	Ramp facility is not available in final arrangement
Warringah Freeway – SHT exit	NB	Tunnel portal	Mount Street	Aligned with scheduled SHT NB shutdowns	Drainage, lane channelization works, and signage on Mount Street overpass

Location	Direction	Between	And	Duration	Works required
Warringah Freeway – SHT entrance	SB	Ridge Street	Tunnel portal	Aligned with scheduled SHT SB shutdowns	Drainage, lane channelisation works, toll gantry erection and removal, and signage on Mount Street overpass
Warringah Freeway	NB	Lavender Street	High Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure of carriageway for tolling and signage gantry erection
Warringah Freeway	SB	High Street	Lavender Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure of carriageway for tolling and signage gantry erection
Warringah Freeway – Mount Street on ramp	SB	Mount Street	Warringah Freeway – SB carriageway merge	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure to remove existing tolling gantry
Warringah Freeway – outer/ reversible carriageways	NB	High Street	Mount Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure of each carriageway for signage on Mount Street overpass
Warringah Freeway – outer carriageway	SB	Ridge Street	Mount Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure of carriageway for signage on Mount Street overpass, and tolling gantry removal
Warringah Freeway – outer/inner/ reversible carriageways	NB	Ridge Street	Falcon Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure of each carriageway for signage gantry erection and removal
Warringah Freeway – inner and outer carriageways	NB	Ernest Street	Miller Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure of both carriageways for signage gantry erection

Location	Direction	Between	And	Duration	Works required
Warringah Freeway – inner and outer carriageways	SB	Miller Street	Ernest Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure of both carriageways for signage gantry erection and removal
Warringah Freeway	SB	Ernest Street	Miller Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure of each carriageway for signage gantry erection and removal
Warringah Freeway	SB	West Street	Miller Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure of carriageway for signage gantry erection and removal
Warringah Freeway	SB	Merrenburn Avenue	Brook Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure of carriageway for signage gantry erection and removal
Warringah Freeway	NB	West Street	Brook Street	Night-time ROL – multiple occasions	Full closure of carriageway for signage gantry removal

Work site access is as noted in **Appendix C** (Indicative Construction Vehicle Routes) and **Appendix D** (Ancillary Facility Indicative Site Layouts) and **Table 6-1** for the ancillary facilities. For access into work areas that are remote from the ancillary facilities the following principles will apply:

- Provide for safe movements within and around the site
- Minimise delays to road and path users by ensuring that access to the construction site does not impede traffic flow
- Provide consistent signs and lines so that the road/path user is aware of the work sites
- Ensure that temporary signs and line marking is clear and easily understood and that we remove or cover signs that are not relevant
- Only reduce speed limits where required for the safety of workers and/or road users
- Design access points using the same principles as a permanent treatment
- Provide barriers and appropriate end treatments for long term work sites.

The following hierarchy of access will be applied:

- Freeways/ motorways
- State roads
- Regional roads
- Local roads.

5.3.2 Haulage Routes

All routes will use the most direct connection from local roads to the closest arterial and motorway networks to minimise the impacts on local roads, including stakeholders who live and work near the sites. The haul routes have been divided into three categories as follows:

- Haul routes on the motorway network and closest arterial network, such as the Warringah and Gore Hill Freeways, Bradfield and Pacific Highways and Military Road.
- Heavy haulage routes additional to those detailed above, that are either within or outside the project boundary and connect the site, with the closest arterial road or motorway network (as shown in Figure 5-7 to 5-22 inclusive of Appendix F of the EIS).
- Access routes for minor plant and equipment that connect ancillary facilities on the local road network with the nearest arterial road (as shown in Figure 5-7 to 5-22 inclusive of Appendix F of the EIS).

Local roads proposed to be used by heavy vehicles to directly access the construction boundary and ancillary facilities that are not shown in Figure 5-7 to 5-22 inclusive of Appendix F of the EIS must be approved by the Planning Secretary. Additional details on the approval process and documentation requirements are provided in Section 6.1.4 of this Sub-plan.

The haul routes and access routes connecting the ancillary facilities on the local road network with the nearest arterial road are provided in **Appendix C** of this Sub-plan.

The impact of heavy haulage on the local community has been mitigated by:

- Adopting and restricting trucks to the shortest possible route from the ancillary facilities and project work areas to the arterial network
- Providing a marshalling facility for trucks outside of the local community area in order to create a 'just-in-time' scenario, thus ensuring truck parking and idling is minimised on local streets

- Creating a temporary signalised intersection at the corner of Ernest Street and Merlin Street until such time as the permanent installation is complete, thus ensuring a controlled environment for all traffic turning movements for the full duration of the Project
- Ensuring heavy vehicles comply with existing local road weight limits. In certain specific isolated cases, where there is a requirement for a 'one-off' delivery of major plant, equipment or material, Council permission will be sought to exceed the local road weight limit
- Communicating the routes and durations of concentrated trucking activity with the community.

5.4 Ancillary Facilities

Potential impacts at each of the ancillary facilities, including temporary road closures, access and parking removal are outlined below and summarised in **Table 6-1**.

Access to the ancillary facilities would be provided from state and regional roads such as Pacific Highway, Ernest Street, Miller Street, Berry Street, Falcon Street, Arthur Street and High Street. Access routes to each of the ancillary facilities are included in **Appendix D** of this Sub-plan.

WFU 2 - High Street south

- Temporary road closures: none
- Traffic impact: This site would generate about 50 light vehicle and 10 heavy vehicle movements per day so this would not substantially impact the traffic performance of High Street due to the anticipated low construction volumes
- Parking removal: none.

WFU 3 - High Street north

- Temporary road closures: none
- Traffic impact: This site would generate about 50 light vehicle and 10 heavy vehicle movements per day so this would not substantially impact the traffic performance of High Street due to the anticipated low construction volumes
- Parking removal: none.

WFU 4 - Arthur Street east

- Temporary road closures: none
- Traffic impact: This site would generate about 50 light vehicle and 10 heavy vehicle movements per day so this would not substantially impact the traffic performance of Arthur Street due to the anticipated low construction volumes
- Parking removal: none.

WFU 5 - Berry Street east

- Temporary road closures: none
- Traffic impact: This site would generate about 50 light vehicle and 10 heavy vehicle movements per day so this would not substantially impact the traffic performance of Berry Street due to the anticipated low construction volumes
- Parking removal: none.

WFU 6 - Ridge Street east

• Temporary road closures: none

- Traffic impact: This site would generate about 50 light vehicle and 10 heavy vehicle movements per day so this would not substantially impact the traffic performance of Ridge Street due to the anticipated low construction volumes
- Parking removal: Use of this site will result in a temporary loss of four (4) metered spaces (resident permit holders excepted). No provision of offset parking spaces for this temporary loss is proposed.

WFU 7 - Merlin Street

- Temporary road closures: none
- Parking removal: Refer to Section 5.7.1 for further details of temporary and permanent parking arrangements on Merlin Street and Alfred Street North during operation of WFU 7.

WFU 8 Cammeray Golf Course

- Temporary road closures: None
- Traffic impact: The primary traffic impacts of the Cammeray Gold Course construction support site on Merlin Street would be an upgrade of the Ernest Street/ Merlin Street intersection to include a north approach. The additional north approach and construction vehicles at the Ernest Street/ Merlin Street intersection would minimally increase the average vehicle delay experienced at the intersection. Primary access for heavy vehicles into this site would be via the Warringah Freeway therefore the Ernest Street access point would serve as a secondary access only and therefore the impact would be negligible.
- Parking removal: None.

WFU 9 - Rosalind Street

- Temporary road closures: none
- Traffic impact: This site would generate about 50 light vehicle and 10 heavy vehicle movements per day so this would not substantially impact the traffic performance of Berry Street due to the anticipated low construction volumes
- Parking removal: Operation of this site will result in a temporary loss of four unrestricted spaces. No provision of offset parking spaces for this temporary loss is proposed.

NH1 – Northern Hub

- The NH1-Northern Hub site was not included in the EIS and is proposed for use in the Ancillary Site Establishment Management Plan.
- Temporary road closures: none
- Traffic impact: This site would generate about 50 light vehicle and 10 heavy vehicle movements per day so this would not substantially impact the traffic performance of Warringah Freeway due to the anticipated low construction volumes
- Parking removal: None.

5.5 Public Transport

Minor modifications to some existing bus lanes will be required for short periods during construction of the Warringah Freeway Upgrade and include:

- Temporary closure of the Mount Street on ramp bus lane
- Temporary closure of the Falcon Street on ramp bus lane
- Temporary closure of the Falcon Street off ramp bus lane.

The work generally to be performed at these locations include erection of structural bridge elements, pavement tie-ins of new to existing works, street lighting, resurfacing and pavement marking works. During these short term ROL closures, buses would be required to use the adjacent general traffic lanes.

Increased travel times are likely along key public transport corridors. The EIS assessment of these increased travel times is minor.

Adjustments to bus stops within the construction zone on High Street and Miller Street will be required. The process for bus stop changes is outlined in Section 6.8.1 and communication of changes is provided in Section 7.2. Details of the bus stop impacts are provided in **Table 3-2**.

Table 3-2: Bus stop impacts

Bus stop ID	Location	Impact
206213	Miller Street opposite Abbott Street, Cammeray	Temporary relocation of bus stop 50m further north for a period of 2 months
206059	High Street after Clark Road	Temporary relocation of bus stop 30m further east during one 56-hour weekend shutdown

Details of the bus route changes required are provided in Table 5-3.

Table 5-3: Bus route impacts

Bus ID	Route change	Impact
263	For city bound buses, Cahill Expressway on-ramp from High Street closed on weekend (six separate occasions over a 3- month period)	Buses will be required to continue along High Street, turn right into Arthur Street, right again into Mount Street and right again to access Cahill Expressway from Mount Street on-ramp. Trip duration anticipated to extend by approximately 5 minutes.

Bus priority infrastructure and the capacity of layover facilities on the Warringah Freeway would be maintained throughout all stages of the works. Strategies to be implemented include:

- The use of one lane of the Ernest Street on-ramp to store nine (9) buses. Access to the onramp from the north is available by using the Falcon Street off-ramp (tolled), Falcon Street, Merlin Street and Ernest Street to the on-ramp. The on-ramp facility will be provided during the site start-up phase of the project. Temporary ancillary facilities for drivers will be provided within the confines of the on-ramp verge
- The use of two (2) parking spaces on Ernest Street westbound, between Park Avenue and Ernest Street. Access to the on-ramp from the north is available by taking the Falcon Street off-ramp (tolled), Falcon Street, Military Road and Ben Boyd Road to Ernest Street. The facility will only be available from 9:30am to 7:00pm. The kerb-side lane is a Clearway between the hours of 6:00am and 9:30am. Drivers will need to walk 100m to the use the ancillary facilities provided at the Ernest Street on-ramp
- The use of the newly constructed bus layover at the former Sydney Harbour Bridge northern toll plaza, where seven (7) spaces are available. Drivers can use the permanent ancillary facilities constructed as part of the bus layover
- A staged approach for the remaining twelve spaces (12) located at Cammeray. During the early stages of construction, 12 spaces will be provided for within the existing Cammeray facility. Drivers will be able to use the existing ancillary facilities. As construction

progresses, 12 spaces will be provided within the Cammeray Golf Course, along with ancillary facilities for the drivers. Access to and egress from the Golf Course facility will be from and to the existing outer southbound carriageway.

• Relocation, in the later stages of the project, of the temporary Golf Course facility to the permanent facility of twelve (12) spaces located within the freeway confines at Cammeray, including the closure of the temporary facilities at Cammeray Golf Couse and Ernest Street and the Ernest Street on-ramp.

A bus marshal will be provided during the weekday PM peak periods to advise bus operators of the availability and location of bus layover spaces.

5.6 Active Transport

5.6.1 Pedestrian and cyclist detours

The following pedestrian footpaths and cycleways are likely to require restriction or removal during construction of the Project:

Cammeray Golf Course

A shared use path currently exists on the northern side of Ernest Street. With the introduction of the new intersection, a new signalised pedestrian crossing will be incorporated to provide a safe crossing facility and minimise the impacts on pedestrians/ cyclists at this location. In addition, the shared user path along Warringah Freeway near Cammeray Golf Course would be realigned through the golf course between Ernest Street and Warringa Road/ Bells Avenue prior to the removal of the existing shared path.

Ridge Street east

Pedestrians and cyclists would continue to access the western end of the existing shared user bridge from the footpath on the southern side of Ridge Street, near the Ridge Street north ancillary facility access. Construction volumes generated by the Project at this site are low with approximately 20 light vehicles and 10 heavy vehicle movements per day, which would be locally managed under stop/go conditions.

Pedestrian and cyclists would continue to access the eastern end of the existing shared user bridge from Alfred Street North via the existing ramp at Winter Avenue, or the existing stair tower on Alfred Street North, until such time as a temporary lift is provided at the eastern abutment. Once the lift has been installed and commissioned, the existing ramp and stair tower will be demolished to make way for new construction. Once the new shared user bridge is completed, including stairs and a permanent lift, pedestrians and cyclists will be guided over the new structure and the existing bridge demolished.

Continuity between Alfred Street North and Ridge Street for cyclists and pedestrians will be maintained throughout the Project.

Ernest Street bridge

A new shared user bridge would be constructed across Warringah Freeway at the location of the existing Ernest Street bridge. The new bridge would be constructed with minor impact to pedestrians using the footpath on the existing bridge. The minor works are generally short-term structure erection, other lifting activities and tie-ins to existing, which will generally occur at night. Pedestrians would be locally managed under stop/go conditions under these circumstances. The new shared user bridge is not opened to pedestrians and cyclists until completion of Stage 2 works.

Should the footpath be required to be closed over a weekend or during school holidays, pedestrians would be detoured via the Falcon Street shared user bridge, located about 140m south of Ernest Street, involving an extra 400m of walking.

Falcon Street bridge

A new shared user bridge would be constructed across Warringah Freeway adjacent to the existing Falcon Street bridge. The new bridge would be constructed prior to the demolition of the existing bridge and would not result in any interruption to pedestrians or cyclists that currently use the existing bridge. Temporary short-term adjustments would be required on the shared user path in Jeaffreson Jackson Reserve to accommodate the new shared use bridge.

Pedestrians and cyclists would be detoured via the footpath on the existing Falcon Street road bridge 25m to the south, with a further option for pedestrians to detour via Ernest Street bridge, located about 140m north of Falcon Street, involving an extra 400m of walking.

The cycleway underpass below the eastern side of the Falcon Street bridge will be permanently removed during the works. Closure of the underpass requires pedestrians and cyclists to travel up to an additional 450m via existing pedestrian crossing facilities on Falcon Street and Military Road.

Mount Street bridge

The existing pedestrian and cyclist arrangements on Mount Street bridge will not be impacted by the works.

High Street bridge

The existing High Street bridge will be widened on the southern side, including the widening of the existing footpath to form a new shared user path. The bridge widening will be constructed with minor impact to the pedestrians and cyclists using the footpath on the existing bridge. The tie-in of new to existing work will have a minor impact, requiring pedestrians and cyclists to be relocated on both new and existing works as the work progresses. Signage and pedestrian fencing will be provided to guide users throughout works. Pedestrians and cyclists would be locally managed under stop/go conditions when alignment changes are being implemented.

High Street/ High Street Off Ramp/ Arthur Street intersection

The existing intersection will be realigned and reconstructed approximately 20m north of the existing intersection. Existing pedestrian movements through the intersection will be maintained. When areas of the intersections are being realigned, pedestrians will be locally managed under stop/go conditions.

Alfred Street North/ High Street east realignment

Alfred Street North will be realigned between Whaling Road and High Street and the existing roundabout at the intersection of Alfred Street North and High Street will be converted into a signalised intersection on a revised alignment. Existing pedestrian movements throughout the realignment works will be maintained and will include the provision of a side track through the existing park. When new footpaths are in the process of being tied into existing paths, pedestrians will be locally managed under stop/go conditions.

Miller Street/ Falcon Street intersection

The existing footpath on the north-east corner of the intersection, extending 25m to the north will be realigned to accommodate a new left turn lane. Existing pedestrian movements adjacent to the widening woks will be maintained. When sections of the footpath are being realigned during tie-in's, pedestrians will be locally managed under stop/go conditions.

5.7 Parking Removal

5.7.1 Permanent Arrangements

Alfred Street North

The proposed alignment of the Warringah Freeway will impact the existing footprint of Alfred Street North. Alfred Street North is proposed to be realigned to maintain the existing functionality,

however a significant number of car parking spaces (approximately 98 places) are impacted by the works. The car park losses as a result of the Project works are situated in the following areas:

- Between McIntosh Lane and Winter Avenue (43 spaces)
- Adjacent to the existing and proposed Ridge Street pedestrian bridges (19 spaces)
- North of Kurraba Road (8 spaces)
- Between Kurraba Road and Mount Street (16 spaces)
- On Alfred Street North in front of the commercial building between Mount Street and Whaling Road (5 spaces)
- On Alfred Street North adjacent to the park on the corner of Whaling Road (7 spaces).

The following off-street and on-street car parks are proposed along Alfred Street North, aiming to offset the impacted car parking spaces, providing no-nett loss:

- Adjacent to McIntosh Lane and Merlin Street
- On the corner of Rose Avenue and Alfred Street North
- Under the Alfred Street North exit ramp from the Warringah Freeway to the Mount Street intersection
- Adjacent to the park on Alfred Street North between Whaling Road and High Street. This includes one space that is lost due to the Alfred Street North and Whaling Road intersection realignment.

Cammeray Avenue

Cammeray Avenue is located on the western side of the main carriageways and connects Ernest Street to Anzac Avenue. The existing Cammeray Avenue arrangement is a one-way local road with a width of approximately 5.4m. There is on-street parallel parking adjacent to Anzac Park.

The alignment of the Warringah Freeway and future Beaches Link impacts the existing alignment of Cammeray Avenue. The design includes widening Cammeray Avenue to the west by approximately the same amount it is impacted on the east, and therefore retaining the existing road width. This approach has been implemented from Ernest Street through to the start of the existing properties. In front of these properties, the road is to be narrowed to retain the western kerb line and avoid property impacts.

This means the existing parking 13 spaces on Cammeray Avenue in front of ANZAC Park are retained and the 10 car parking spaces are to be removed in front of the existing properties.

The parking in front of ANZAC Park is currently unregulated, while the parking in front of the properties is regulated as 2P parking, resident permit holders excepted. It is proposed to consult with North Sydney Council with the aim of re-signposting the unregulated area as 2P parking, resident permit holders excepted, to mitigate the impact on the Cammeray Avenue residents.

5.7.2 Temporary Arrangements

Cammeray Avenue, Cammeray

Cammeray Avenue will be reconstructed in two phases as follows and as detailed in Figure 5-1:

• Phase 1: Widen the existing road, including utility and drainage works, in front of ANZAC park. This will cause the loss of all the unregulated 13 parking spaces. The 2P parking in front of the Cammeray Avenue properties will be retained. There will be an intermittent day-time requirement to fully close the section of the road in front of ANZAC park. During these times, resident traffic will be detoured via Anzac Avenue (i.e. Cammeray Avenue direction reversed) under traffic control stop/go conditions.

• Phase 2: Upon completion of Phase 1, the regulated 2P parking spaces in front of the properties will be permanently (subject to North Sydney Council agreement) relocated to in front of ANZAC park. Subsequently noise wall and roadworks will be undertaken in front of the properties. During construction work, resident traffic will be managed under stop/go traffic control conditions.



Figure 5-1: Construction phases on Cammeray Avenue

Ernest Street, Cammeray

It is proposed to provide two bus layover spaces on Ernest Street westbound between Park Avenue and Merlin Street. This will cause the temporary loss of eight parking spaces.

Currently, Ernest Street in this location has clearway restrictions between 6:00am to 9:30am and 2P parking, resident permit holders excepted.

Subject to agreement with North Sydney Council it is proposed to install bus zone signage (for parking) from 9:30am to 7:00pm Monday to Friday for the area covered by eight spaces and permit the 2P parking regime at all other times (excepting Clearway conditions). It is not proposed to provide any offset temporary parking for the lost eight spaces when the bus parking zone is in operation.

Bellevue Street, Cammeray

Dwellings at 1-3 Morden Road, 53 Bellevue Street and 36 Bellevue Street are required to be demolished as part of the works. There are four spaces signposted as 2P 8:30am to 6:00pm, Monday to Friday, permit holder excepted as shown in Figure 5-2 that are located between 53 and 36 Bellevue Streets that would be temporarily impacted by demolition works. The duration of the demolition works is expected to take three months. No offset parking is proposed for the four spaces as it is assumed the spaces primarily serve the dwellings being demolished and there are no retail, day-care facilities or schools in the immediate vicinity.



Figure 5-2: Parking spaces in Bellevue Street

Miller Street, North Sydney/Crows Nest

The existing traffic arrangement on Miller Street, immediately north of the Falcon Street, is two lanes in each direction. It is proposed to occupy the southbound kerbside lane of Miller Street, approaching the intersection with Falcon Street, to construct a dedicated left turn lane from Miller Street into Falcon Street. The southbound kerbside lane is sign posted as No Stopping.

The northbound kerbside lane is a PM Clearway between 3:00pm and 7:00pm Monday to Friday and 1P regulated parking between 8:30AM and 3:00PM Monday to Friday (4 spaces) and 4P regulated parking between 8:30AM and 3:00PM and 7:00pm to 10:00pm Monday to Sunday, permit holders excepted (1 space).

Under the proposal to close the southbound kerbside lane, a tidal flow traffic arrangement will be implemented across the three open lanes of traffic. During the PM Clearway period, two lanes will operate in the northerly direction, and one lane in the southerly direction. At all other times two lanes will operate in the southerly direction and one lane in the northerly direction.

Under these arrangements, the 5 parking spaces immediately north of the intersection on the western side of Mille Street will be lost. Mindful of the retail facilities that exist at this location, it is proposed to temporarily amend the existing parking signage that exists north of the tidal flow area to provide 4 spaces of 1P regulated parking between 8:30AM and 3:00PM Monday to Friday, subject to the approval of North Sydney Council. This is shown in **Figure 5-3**.

The duration of the southbound lane closure and associated tidal flow arrangement is six months, whereupon the parking arrangements will revert to the existing condition.





Merlin Street, Neutral Bay

The existing shared use bridge at Falcon Street will be replaced by a new bridge 10m north of the existing bridge. The existing bridge will not be removed until the new bridge is commissioned. Construction access is required to construct the eastern abutment of the bridge at Merlin Street and will require pedestrians to be detoured off the existing footpath into the roadway, protected from passing traffic by concrete barriers. Four spaces signposted 1P 8:30 to 6:00pm Monday to Thursday, 8:30am to 11pm Friday, permit holders excepted will be impacted for approximately nine months.

It is proposed not to provide any off-set parking for these four spaces. It is assumed the primary daytime use is by customers attending the retail facilities further east on Military Road. They will be required to find alternate locations within the neighbourhood. The location of the spaces is shown in **Figure 5-4**.



Figure 5-4: Temporary loss of parking spaces in Merlin Street

Alfred Street North, Neutral Bay - Area 1

The scope of works on Alfred Street North between Bent Street and Merlin Street includes the construction of new retaining walls, noise walls, reconstruction of the Ridge Street pedestrian bridge and roadway reconstruction. Due the course of the works, parking spaces on Alfred Street North will be impacted as follows:

- Between Winter Avenue and Wyagdon Street Phase 1 40 spaces signposted as 9P 9:00am to 6:00pm Monday to Friday (metered), permit holders excepted. Duration: 12 months
- Between Winter Avenue and Wyagdon Street Phase 2 an additional 48 spaces signposted as 9P 9:00am to 6:00pm Monday to Friday (metered), permit holders excepted (29 of 48 spaces) and 2P 8:30am to 6:00pm Monday to Friday (metered), permit holders excepted (19 of 48 spaces): Duration: 12 months.

The impacted spaces will be managed in accordance with Condition E142 (Reinstatement of Car Parking on Alfred Street North).

Alfred Street North, Neutral Bay – Area 2

The scope of works on Alfred Street North between Bent Street and Mount Street includes the construction of new retaining walls, noise walls, viaduct construction, underpass construction and roadway reconstruction. Due the works, parking spaces on Alfred Street North will be impacted as follows:

• Between Darley Street and Mount Street – 47 spaces signposted as 1P 8:30am to 6:00pm (metered), permit holders excepted (27 of 47 spaces) and 9P 9:00am to 6:00pm Monday to Friday (metered), permit holders excepted (20 of 47 spaces): Duration: 24 months.

Figure 5-5 shows the areas of parking areas impacted and temporary provisions.



Figure 5-5: Alfred Street North impacted parking and provisions

The impacted spaces will be managed as follows:

- Provision for the temporary loss of 10 1P spaces on the eastern side of Alfred Street North, immediately north of Kurraba Road will be made on the east side of Alfred Street North south of Darley Street where there are 15 unregulated parking spaces. Signage that reflects the existing 1P spaces will be installed in the unregulated area, all subject to agreement with North Sydney Council
- Provision for the temporary loss of five of the 17 x 1P spaces on the eastern side of Alfred Street North, between Kurraba Road and Mount Street will be made again on the east side of Alfred Street North south of Darley Street where there are 15 unregulated parking spaces. Signage that reflects the existing 1P spaces will be installed in the unregulated area, again subject to agreement with North Sydney Council
- There will be a temporary nett offset shortfall of 12 x 1P spaces from the Kurraba Road to Mount Street section of Alfred Street North. The customers who utilise these spaces during the day are short-term visitors to the area and will be required to look at other parking options within the municipality.
- There will be a temporary nett offset shortfall of 20 x 9P spaces on the western side of Alfred Street North, immediately north of the Alfred Street North off-ramp/Kurraba Road intersection. The customers who utilise these spaces during the day are commuters from outside the municipality and will be required to identify other parking options within the area.

Alfred Street North / High Street, North Sydney

The realignment of Alfred Street North and the reconstruction of High Street, respectively north and east of the existing roundabout will impact the existing street parking.

On Alfred Street North, between the roundabout and Whaling Road, seven spaces with signage 2P 8:30am to 6:00pm Monday to Friday (metered) will be temporarily lost, noting the permanent design provides only four spaces in the same vicinity.

On High Street, east of the roundabout, six spaces with signage 2P 8:30am to 6:00pm Monday to Friday will be temporarily lost.

It is proposed to provide 13 temporary spaces, with the same regulated signage and metering within the Project site. The spaces will be located adjacent to Little Alfred Street, accessible from Whaling Road, as shown in **Figure 5-6**. A temporary all-weather pathway will be constructed to connect the parking area with the High Street northern footpath. The duration of the temporary parking arrangements is six months.



Figure 5-6 Temporary parking arrangements at Little Alfred Street

5.8 **Property Access Impacts**

1 Cammeray Avenue, Cammeray

7 Cammeray Avenue, Cammeray

9 Cammeray Avenue, Cammeray

3-5 Cammeray Avenue,

Cammeray

Table 5-4 identifies the location of the properties impacted and the type and duration of that impact. Prior to and during any implementation of access restrictions, the impacted residents, landowners and occupiers will be consulted.

Property access for vehicles

entering from Ernest Street

will be reversed to entering

Avenue; access maintained

from and exiting to Anzac

for local traffic only

Intermittent over nine-

by traffic control team

month period; managed

under stop/go conditions

Property address	Impact	Duration
76-180 Falcon Street, North Sydney	Property adjustments and road widening in front of property – access to property will be through the works	Intermittent over six-month period; managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team

area

Property address	Impact	Duration
13 Cammeray Avenue, Cammeray		
165 Walker Street, North Sydney 161 Walker Street, North Sydney 157 Walker Street, North Sydney 153 Walker Street, North Sydney 141 Walker Street, North Sydney 146 Arthur Street, North Sydney 140 Arthur Street, North Sydney 132 Arthur Street, North Sydney 123 Walker Street, North Sydney 121 Walker Street, North Sydney 122 Arthur Street, North Sydney 132 Arthur Street, North Sydney 132 Arthur Street, North Sydney 140 Arthur Street, North Sydney 140 Arthur Street, North Sydney 132 Arthur Street, North Sydney 132 Arthur Street, North Sydney 133 Arthur Street, North Sydney 134 Arthur Street, North Sydney	Property access for vehicles from Berry Street west of Walker Street, and from Little Walker Street will be maintained but restricted to local traffic only	One 56-hour weekend shutdown; access will be managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team.
26 High Street, North Sydney 28 High street, North Sydney 38 High street, North Sydney 40 High street, North Sydney	Property access for vehicles will be unavailable. Pedestrian access will be maintained	One 56-hour weekend shutdown; alternate reserved parking for impacted properties will be provided in the immediate vicinity. Spaces will be managed by the traffic team
433 Alfred street North, Neutral Bay	Property access for vehicles will restricted	Intermittent over 2-month period; managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team.

Table 5-5 addresses property access impacts arising from utility relocations performed in the road reserve and other public spaces. These are by nature minor and brief impacts.

Table 5-5: Proper	ty access	impacts	from	utilities
-------------------	-----------	---------	------	-----------

Property address	Impact	Duration
311 Ernest Street, Cammeray	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	One day
313 Ernest Street, Cammeray	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	One day

Property address	Impact	Duration
72 Merlin Street, Neutral Bay	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	One day
74 Merlin Street, Neutral Bay	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	One day
76 Merlin Street, Neutral Bay	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	One day
76A Merlin Street, Neutral Bay	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	One day
78 Merlin Street, Neutral Bay	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	One day
425 Miller Street, Cammeray	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	Three days
423 Miller Street, Cammeray	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	Three days
8 Brook Street, Crows Nest	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	One day
10 Brook Street, Crows Nest	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	One day
20 Brook Street, Crows Nest	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	Two days
169 -171 Berry Street, North Sydney	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	One day
169 -171 Berry Street, North Sydney (driveway from Arthur Street)	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	One day
165 Walker Street, North Sydney	Restricted pedestrian access to foyer	Two days
76 Berry Street, North Sydney	Restricted pedestrian access to foyer	One day
51 High Street, North Sydney	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	Two days
53 High Street, North Sydney	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	Two days
55 High Street, North Sydney	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	Two days
65 High Street, North Sydney	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	Two days

Property address	Impact	Duration
26B High Street, North Sydney	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	Two days
28 High Street, North Sydney	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	Two days
20High Street, North Sydney	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	Two days
32 High Street, North Sydney	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	Two days
34 High Street, North Sydney	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	Two days
36 High Street, North Sydney	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	Two days
38 High Street, North Sydney	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	Two days
40 High Street, North Sydney	Driveway cross-over, managed under stop/go conditions by traffic control team	Two days

5.9 Cumulative Impacts with other major projects

The following two projects have been identified as having the potential to create cumulative construction traffic impacts should they proceed concurrent with the Warringah Freeway Upgrade project:

- Western Harbour Tunnel
- Beaches Link and Gore Hill Freeway Connection.

In addition to the above major projects, a number of construction projects are currently in progress within and adjacent to the Approved Project boundary, including the Olympic Pool Redevelopment and redevelopments in North Sydney.

Cumulative traffic impacts include the additional and prolonged reduction in level of service on local streets, including Ernest Street, Falcon Street and Miller Street at Cammeray due to construction traffic volumes. A detailed assessment of cumulative impacts will be undertaken as part of Site Specific CTTMPs (refer to Section 6.1.2 for further details).

The community consultation framework described within the SEMP and CEMP has been developed with consideration of complaint fatigue and includes procedures to proactively manage this type of issue where possible.

6 Traffic, Transport and Access Management

For all works on road and path networks that stops, slows or otherwise delays or affects the normal flow of traffic, we will liaise with the relevant road authorities including TfNSW and local councils as well as emergency services and bus operators to minimise our impacts on the traffic and transport networks.

We will work with CJM and other road authorities to minimise our impact on the local community by scheduling works, where feasible, during daytime hours. Where this is not possible due to negative impacts on the road and transport network, we will schedule our works outside of peak periods and/ or during night-time to minimise the impact of these activities on the road network.

6.1 Construction stage traffic management

6.1.1 Construction staging

The following traffic management methods have been used in developing the traffic staging for the works.

- Around the work site (elimination of the risk)
- Past the work site (isolation or engineering of the risk) and
- Through the work site (administration and PPE to manage the risk).

Traffic staging plans will be finalised prior to commencement of construction.

To effectively manage the road network and provide real time traffic and road user delay management we will implement the following:

- A dedicated TMO operating 24 hours per day, 7 days per week. The TMO will commence operation prior to the start of construction that impact the road and path network and continue until the completion of construction. Resources to be provided/developed include:
 - Dedicated Traffic Incident Response Crews who are TfNSW qualified and certified
 - Develop and implement Incident Response Plans. This will provide our crews with a standard response to incidents
 - Implement a communication line between the TMO and the CJM
 - Install closed-circuit television (CCTV) to enable monitoring of the road network and monitoring of the interface with the construction access/egress points and the existing tidal flow systems
 - Use the CCTV to meter construction traffic onto the road network
 - Temporary Variable Message Sign (VMS) to warn road users and path users of the works and road occupancies that may impact traffic flow. The VMS can be remotely controlled through the TMO to allow for changes to messages
- Develop and implement site-specific CTTMPs
- Develop and implement site-specific Traffic Guidance schemes
- Install speed zone signs to highlight to motorists the posted speed limit
- Install driver advisory, regulatory and information signs and lines to guide road users safely through the local area

- Ensure that any traffic monitoring loops are reinstated within the maintenance intervention times
- Undertake surveys of the existing road network to provide an understanding of the traffic task for the duration of the works
- Provide access maps to the emergency services, utility providers and other affected stakeholders on a regular basis.

6.1.2 Construction site traffic management

Site specific CTTMPs will be developed for work sites, ancillary facilities, intersection works and/ or where long-term changes occur to the road network. The CTTMPs will specify the road safety and traffic management measures to be applied while undertaking construction works to ensure pedestrian, cyclist and motorist safety. Depending on the location, this may require manual supervision, physical barriers, temporary traffic signals and modifications existing signals or, on occasion, police presence.

The CTTMP will include as a minimum:

- Work location maps defining the extent of the work zone
- Description of the works including work program and expected start/ finish dates
- Existing and proposed speed limits and justification
- Existing and proposed lane widths and justification
- Design drawings including
 - Traffic staging plans
 - Design speeds and certification
 - Locations of barriers and crash cushions including identification of type to be used
 - Existing and proposed wayfinding including identification of size, installation details
 - Approved traffic control signals and drawings
- Detail the impact on traffic, pedestrians, cyclists, property access, public transport, emergency services vehicle access, parking etc. including:
 - Impact assessment and analysis during morning, afternoon, and inter peak times stipulating existing volumes, speed, queue lengths, travel times, delays and LoS and expected deterioration to these parameters due to work zones
 - Appropriate modelling as needed, including consideration of cumulative impacts from other construction projects within and adjacent to the Approved Project boundary
- Public notifications and communications strategy, including a register of stakeholder consultation
- Road safety audits
- Strategies to minimise disruptions and an hour by hour works program of the works during traffic changes or under short term ROLs
- All plans required to implement the works including Traffic Guidance Scheme(s), Vehicle Movement Plan(s), Pedestrian Management Plan(s), Parking Management Plans, detour plans, VMS plans, local access plans, incident management plans, risk management plans and bus layover management plans as required for the works.

The final site-specific CTTMP will be submitted to TfNSW Customer Journey Planning (CJP) at least 20 business days before the commencement of any activity which will affect traffic conditions on the construction site for endorsement and approval. Where requests for further clarification or information are provided, the 20 business days will start from the date of the new submission.

Where works will impact on local council assets that involve a change to regulatory signposting or delineation, a TfNSW compliant local traffic committee traffic management plan (LTC-TMP) will be lodged with the relevant council. Councils affected by the works are North Sydney Council and Willoughby City Council.

A Traffic Guidance Scheme (TGS) (previously known as Traffic Control Plans or TCPs) is a diagram showing signs and devices arranged to warn traffic and to guide it around, past or if necessary, through a work site or temporary hazard. A selection of TGS is provided in **Appendix E**. Further TGS will be developed as works progress and will be submitted where appropriate with the CTTMP or as standalone with ROL and Council permit submissions.

The TGS will be developed in accordance with:

- TfNSW G10 Specification
- TfNSW Traffic Control at Work Sites v6
- AS 1742.3
- AustRoads Guide to Temporary Traffic Management.

Other plans to be developed include the Construction Parking and Access Strategy (**Appendix H**). This plan will contain the information required as noted in the appendix.

Vehicles involved in the works will only enter, operate within and exit in a manner which does not endanger the public and under suitably designed and appropriate traffic control measures. A sitespecific Vehicle Management Plan (VMP) for the worksites will be developed and included in the site specific CTTMP.

The CEMP detail site-specific measures to be implemented to minimise impacts from construction mud, dirt or other materials on public roads and footpaths. Measures may include wheel-wash facilities, rumble grids, and ensuring that all loads are covered before leaving site. We will provide appropriate resources to respond to any spills that are due to our works. CPB Downer JV will maintain roads around our sites that are impacted by our operations, including rectifying any damage to restore the roads to at least the condition they were in before we occupied the site.

To ensure that haulage vehicles are loaded appropriately, portable weighbridges will be installed within sites. Where we cannot physically install these due to space constraints, we will use calibrated load rites with trucks being picked randomly to be sent to a public weighbridge for load verification.

6.1.3 Construction support site traffic management

There are a range of hazards for vehicles onsite, including rough surfaces, other larger plant and existing infrastructure. For each phase of works CPB Downer JV will ensure that:

- Regular toolbox meetings discuss on site vehicle movements and changes to work areas
- Site plant is fitted with the appropriate safety systems including flashing yellow lights, nontonal reversing alarms, horns and two-way radios
- Access and egress points and tracks within the site are clearly defined and signposted
- Pedestrian paths and crossing points are clearly defined and signposted
- Warning signs or traffic controls are installed on the approach to hazards or conflict points and
- Consideration being given to reducing on site speed limits.

Table **6-1** provides details for each of the ancillary facilities including the expected heavy and light vehicle movements, which are based on those presented in the EIS. It is noted that the values provided will fluctuate depending on the works being undertaken and will not be consistent throughout the Project. Increased traffic volumes will be required during peak periods of

construction activity. Increased heavy vehicle numbers will be consistent with the Approved Project.

We will minimise our impact on the public roads by providing parking facilities where ancillary facilities cannot accommodate the proposed workforce. In addition, a shuttle bus service will be provided from the identified parking areas and nearby public transport hubs including St Leonards and North Sydney train stations (**Appendix H**).

Table 6-1: Ancillary Facilities

Ancillary Location Facility	Traffic Access/ Egr Control	Access/ Egress	Parking on site	Peak Daily movements		
				Light	Heavy	
WFU 2	High Street south	Yes	Left in, left out from High Street (one way westbound)	Yes	50	10
WFU 3	High Street north	No	Right in, right out from High Street (one way eastbound)	Yes	50	10
WFU 4	Arthur Street east	No	Right in, right out from Arthur Street (one way northbound)	Yes	50	10
WFU 5	Berry Street east	No	Right in, right out from Berry Street on-ramp (one way northbound)	Yes	50	10
WFU 6	Ridge Street east	Yes	Left in, left out in Ridge Street cul-de-sac	Yes	50	10
WFU 7	Merlin Street	No	Not used for support site	Yes	0	0
WFU 8	Cammeray Golf Course	New traffic signals at Ernest Street	Initial access from Ernest Street eastbound Additional later access left in, left out from Warringah Freeway	Yes	100	280
WFU 9	Rosalind Street east	No	Left in, left out from Rosalind Street	Yes	50	10
HS1	High Street East	Yes	Left in, left out from High Street westbound	Yes	50	10
NH1	Warringah Freeway corridor Cammeray	Yes	Left in, left out from Warringah Freeway corridor and pedestrian access via West St bridge	Yes	100	200
6.1.4 Construction traffic monitoring

Indicative construction vehicle routes are detailed in **Appendix C**, and layover bays and vehicle parking locations are provided in **Appendix D**.

We will manage heavy vehicle movements to minimise impacts during peak periods, where practicable. We will also implement measures to control movements that have the potential to detrimentally impact pedestrian, cyclist and motorist safety. Depending on the location, this may require manual supervision, physical barriers, temporary traffic signals and modifications to existing signals or, on occasions, police presence.

Heavy haulage trucks will be equipped with telematics (customised GPS tracking system) so that their movements are captured in real time. This enables monitoring of:

- Driver behavior such as speeding, idling, queueing or not using correct routes
- Vehicle movements to minimise traffic during peak periods
- Haulage work efficiency including:
 - Truck speed
 - Loading and unloading times
 - Management of fleet arrivals and departures during normal operations and unplanned events.

This system, successfully implemented on past projects, serves as an early warning system and supports a flexible management approach to any changes in traffic conditions, potential incidents and traffic-related issues. The system will also assist with the management of fleet arrivals and departures during normal and unplanned events. The records from this system will be made available electronically to the Planning Secretary and the EPA, upon request. The records will be available for one year following the completion of the Project.

Geofencing will allow us to place cordons around areas and monitor the number of trucks entering and exiting an area. Trucks will be directed to specific layover areas (marshalling yard) until they are able to continue their journey (refer to **Appendix D** for d etails). The use of the marshalling areas will remove the need for on road queuing and idling of trucks in local streets. Marshalling facility locations will be selected to minimise impacts to sensitive receivers.

It is acknowledged there is little to no storage for haulage vehicles to park on site, waiting to be unloaded or loaded. Accordingly, a 'just-in-time' methodology will be implemented across the site and a marshalling yard facility will play an important role in supporting this.

Deliveries to the site will be held at a marshalling yard until space becomes available and unloading equipment is in place. For material leaving the site, haulage contractors and spoil receival sites will be provided with long term and short-term histograms. On each day, spoil orders will be placed detailing:

- Spoil type and quantity
- Site Vehicle Movement Plan, detailing gate number and UHF radio channel
- Approved destination
- Start time, truck stagger
- Loading hours
- Disposal site hours.

Each contractor will accept the order and return an allocation sheet detailing the approved project vehicles and each truck start time. Only these trucks will be granted access to site. The daily

allocation sheet will allow the site to stagger trucks depending on site access, loading duration and quantity of material to be moved. A marshalling yard facility will allow the stagger between trucks to be maintained throughout the day, and the short distance of the facility will allow the efficiency of haulage trucks to be maximised.

The TMO will contain a screen showing the location of all trucks working for the project. Both delivery and removal trucks will receive a message through their GPS unit when to depart the marshalling yard, based on existing traffic conditions between the marshalling yard and the site and the availability of sufficient space to park and load/unload. This will minimise the risk of trucks queueing on approaches to site.

All heavy vehicles used for spoil haulage will be clearly marked on the sides and rear with the project name and CSSI application number to enable immediate identification. Details of the project identification markings will be submitted to the Planning Secretary for approval prior to the heavy vehicles used for spoil haulage being utilised for the CSSI.

6.1.5 Construction traffic routes

All construction vehicles will use the most direct connection from local roads to the closest arterial and motorway networks to minimise the impacts on local roads and sensitive land users. Local roads proposed to be used by heavy vehicles to access the construction boundary and ancillary facilities are detailed in **Appendix C** and sourced from Figures 5-19 and 5-20 of Appendix F of the EIS.

In the event that local roads are proposed to be used by heavy vehicles to directly access the construction boundary and ancillary facilities that are not shown in Figure 5-7 to 5-22 inclusive of Appendix F of the EIS, a request for approval will be submitted to the Planning Secretary. Reflecting the requirements of MCoA E133, the request for approval will include a report which details:

- Swept path analysis
- Demonstration that the use of local roads by heavy vehicles will not compromise the safety of pedestrians and cyclists or safety of two-way traffic flow on two-way roadways
- Details as to the date of completion of the road dilapidation surveys for the subject local roads
- Measures that will be implemented to avoid where practicable the use of roads past schools, aged care facilities and childcare facilities during their peak operation times
- Advice from an appropriately qualified traffic engineer on the suitability of the proposed heavy vehicle route which takes into consideration items (a), (b), (c) (d).

In accordance with MCoA E136 and REMM CTT1, road dilapidation surveys will be prepared for local roads before they are used for haulage operations. These surveys will include:

- Pavement strength testing
- Determination of pavement life
- Cracking and rutting surveys
- Road inventory.

The surveys will be prepared in consultation with relevant council(s) and road owners. The final surveys will be submitted to the relevant council(s) and road owners within three weeks of completing the surveys and no later than one month before the use of local roads by heavy vehicles.

We will work with our subcontractors to reduce our heavy vehicle numbers, where reasonable and practicable, by using vehicles enrolled in the Safety, Productivity, Environment Construction

Transport Scheme (SPECTS). This scheme is a voluntary system applied to eligible heavy vehicles on specified parts of the road network. SPECTS vehicles can transport increased loads.

Roads currently mapped for SPECTS use surrounding the Warringah Freeway Upgrade sites are shown in **Figure 6-1**.



Figure 6-1: SPECTS Map from TfNSW

Our requirements for compliance with the Chain of Responsibility (CoR) will be detailed in the Chain of Responsibility Management Plan. This plan will be submitted at least 25 business days prior to the commencement of any of the Contractor's Activities using any Construction Plant governed by the Heavy Vehicle National Law.

If damage to roads occurs as a result of construction of the works, CPB Downer JV will rectify the damage. The road will be restored to at least the condition it was before construction commenced as identified in the survey, and as agreed with the relevant road authority or we will compensate the relevant road authority for the damage caused. The requirement for rectification of compensation will be determined by the relevant road authority.

It is acknowledged that TfNSW will coordinate haulage routes with other major transport projects.

Drivers will need to meet project requirements to minimise impacts on the communities and environment near the worksites and along the approved routes. This includes the appropriate use of compression braking and minimising the need for truck idling, especially near sensitive receivers.

Drivers will receive a copy of the Code of Conduct (refer to **Appendix G**) at the project induction and will be required to sign it to show that they have understood and will comply with its

requirements. Subcontractors will be responsible for ensuring all their drivers adhere to these requirements. Ongoing monitoring will be undertaken during project delivery and drivers found to be contravening the Code will be dismissed from the works and Heavy Vehicle Operators will be issued with non-compliance notices.

We will work with the relevant authorities to provide and facilitate Over Size and Over Mass (OSOM) vehicles when required. Our TGS' will be designed to accommodate the passage or over dimension vehicles through the works. Where this is not feasible, discussions will be held with TfNSW permits section to understand what OSOM movements are proposed over the targeted dates. All relevant permits will be gained prior to OSOM movements associated with the works.

Dangerous goods and hazardous substances will be transported in accordance with relevant legislation and codes, including the *Dangerous Goods (Road and Rail Transport) Act 2008, Road and Rail Transport (Dangerous Goods) (Road) Regulation 1998* and the Australian Code for the Transport of Dangerous Goods by Road and Rail (National Transport Commission 2008).

6.1.6 Construction Parking and Access Strategy

A Construction Parking and Access Strategy will be prepared to identify and mitigate impacts resulting from on- and off-street parking changes during the Project construction. The Strategy will include, but not necessarily be limited to:

- a) achieving the requirements of MCoA E139
- b) confirmation and timing of the removal of on- and off-street parking associated with construction of the Project
- c) parking surveys of all parking spaces to be removed or occupied by the Project workforce to determine current demand during peak, off-peak, school drop off and pickup, weekend periods and during special events
- d) consultation with affected stakeholders utilising existing on- and off-street parking stock which will be impacted as a result of construction
- e) assessment of the impacts to on- and off-street parking stock taking into consideration, occupation by the Project workforce, outcomes of consultation with affected stakeholders and considering the impacts of special events
- f) identification of mitigation measures to manage impacts to stakeholders as a result of on and off-street parking changes including, but not necessarily limited to, staged removal and replacement of parking, provision of alternative parking arrangements, managed staff parking arrangements and working with relevant council(s) to introduce parking restrictions adjacent to work sites and compounds or appropriate residential parking schemes
- g) where residential parking schemes already exist, off-road parking facilities will be provided for the Project workforce
- h) mechanisms for monitoring, over appropriate intervals, to determine the effectiveness of implemented mitigation measures
- i) details of shuttle bus service(s) to transport the Project workforce to construction sites from public transport hubs and off-site car parking facilities (where these are provided) and between construction sites
- j) provision of contingency measures should the results of mitigation or monitoring indicate implemented measures are ineffective
- k) provision of reporting of monitoring results to the Planning Secretary and relevant council(s) at three monthly intervals.

The Construction Parking and Access Strategy will be submitted to the Planning Secretary for approval at least one month before the commencement of any construction that reduces the availability of existing parking. The approved Strategy will be implemented before impacting on on-

street parking and incorporated into this Sub-plan. Reporting of monitoring results will be provided to the Planning Secretary and relevant council(s) at three monthly intervals.

Where necessary any mitigation measures relating to design (temporary or permanent) that has been identified from the project's review of parking loss and/or active transport upgrades may require further assessment under the EP&A Act.

6.2 Design of the works

The project will be designed in consultation with the relevant road authorities and consider the existing and future demand, road safety and traffic network impacts. The design will be in accordance with the relevant standards/guidelines and be certified by an appropriately qualified person (as per MCoA E145) acknowledging that the design meets the requirements listed above.

Road safety audits (detailed in Section 6.3) will be undertaken of any new or modified local road, parking, pedestrian and cycle infrastructure provided as part of the CSSI. Audit recommendations will be actioned as per AustRoads Guide to Road Safety Audits (AGR AGRS06-09) and will be included within the individual design reports. The audit findings and recommendations will be actioned prior to construction of the relevant infrastructure.

We will work with our designers to minimise the loss of permanent parking, particularly but not limited to Alfred Street North, Neutral Bay. CPB Downer JV will investigate options to mitigate the loss of parking in consultation with affected residents by

- Conducting surveys to confirm the existing capacity and the parking requirements of the residents
- investigating options to mitigate the loss of on-street parking that meet the parking needs of the residents of Alfred Street North and adjacent streets
- consulting with the residents at locations where on-street parking would be lost to confirm the preferred parking options
- identifying the parking mitigation measures to be implemented

We will provide a report of the above to the Planning Secretary within 6 months of the start of construction and ensure that any measures identified are implemented prior to impacting the parking, unless agreed otherwise by the Planning Secretary. Any design options considered appropriate to minimise the loss of permanent parking on Alfred Street North, Neutral Bay, will be actioned prior to parking impacts.

We will also investigate opportunities for additional pedestrian connections across Ernest Street to improve connectivity between active transport paths and public open spaces.

Where necessary any mitigation measures relating to design (temporary or permanent) that has been identified from the project's review of parking loss and/or active transport upgrades may require further assessment under the EPA Act.

6.3 Road Safety Audit

Road safety auditors will be engaged to undertake independent road safety audits:

- During detailed design development (audit of plans)
- Prior to opening (pre-opening audit)
- At regular intervals during the construction program.

The audits will be undertaken to assess the safety performance of new or modified local road, parking, pedestrian and cycle infrastructure provided as part of the CSSI (including ancillary facilities) to ensure that they meet the requirements of relevant design, engineering and safety guidelines, including Austroads Guide to Traffic Management.

The audits will be in line with the TfNSW Centre for Road Safety requirements, including their technical direction policy for road safety audits of construction and reconstruction project and AustRoads Guide to Road Safety Part 6: Road Safety Audit. The auditors will be recognised on the NSW Register of Road Safety Auditors and the audit team will comprise as a minimum, a lead auditor registered at Level 3 certification and at least one other auditor at Level 2 certification.

The road safety audit reports will be included within the CTTMP and a copy of the audit report will be provided to TfNSW and relevant authorities within five working days of the audit.

The audit findings and recommendations of the detailed design plans (audit of the plans) will be actioned prior to construction of the relevant infrastructure. The pre-opening audit findings and recommendations will be actioned prior to the relevant infrastructure being made available for use.

6.4 Road occupancy

A road occupancy consists of any activity likely to impact on the operational efficiency of the road network. A ROL authorises the occupation of a portion of the road that would normally be available to traffic. Except in the case of an unplanned incident, or when directed by the Police or other emergency services, a ROL must be obtained for any works which:

- Slows, stops or otherwise delays or affects the normal flow or traffic
- Diverts traffic from its normal course along the road, including lane closures and detours
- Occupies any portion of the road related area, including the footpath that is normally available for vehicle, pedestrian or cycle movements.

CPB Downer JV will obtain the relevant ROL from the CJM. These licenses will be obtained in advance of the works. The ROL will be lodged at the same time that the final submitted CTTMP is submitted for approval.

Electronic lodgment of the ROL will be undertaken using TfNSW's OpLinc system. ROL through the CJM will be applied for a minimum of 10 business days from site requirements. Longer lead times may be applicable for works involving significant traffic impacts such as road/carriageway closures or when works require road occupation outside of the normally permitted hours.

It is acknowledged that the CJM has traffic and transport safety and efficiency targets to ensure road users do not experience excessive delays. Maintaining the capacity of the road network is critical to maintaining safety. Roadway capacity assessment will be one of the tasks that will be undertaken by CJM, prior to granting ROL.

Council permits will be lodged in accordance with the Council timelines. Council permits are typically required for occupation of a council road or pathway or changes to council assets including parking removal.

6.5 Speed management

Temporary roadwork speed zones, both short and long term, will be implemented during construction to manage the speed of traffic approaching and passing through and/or past work sites. The speed zones will comply with Section 8.2 of the TfNSW Traffic Control at Work Sites (TCAWS) manual Issue 6 and the TfNSW NSW Speed Zoning Guidelines, Australian Standards 1742.3 and AustRoads Guide to Temporary Traffic Management.

CPB Downer JV acknowledges that roadwork speed zones must be logical, credible, and enforceable. When considering the use of a roadwork speed zone, we will adopt the principles outlined in TfNSW's Traffic Control at Worksites Manual (v6):

- Not be used alone but with other traffic control signs and devices as dictated by and in response to the site specific conditions
- Not be used in place of more effective traffic controls but to complement such controls

- Only be used while road work is in progress or where lower standard road conditions exist
- Meet clearance and lane width requirements.

It is proposed that the long-term speed limit on the Warringah Freeway will be 60km/hr for the duration of the works (**Table 6-2**). The requirement for a reduced speed limit is based on Table 4-8 Selection criteria of roadwork speed zones contained within the TCAWS manual.

During short term traffic control, the speed limit may be reduced to 40km/hr for each shift. Lane widths for temporary traffic arrangements will be:

- 3.0m for general traffic lanes
- 3.2m for all lanes where buses travel.

Table 6-2: Construction Posted speed limits

Road	Between		Posted speed limit during the works
Warringah Freeway	Willoughby Road	Cahill Expressway	60km/hr
Miller Street	Rosalind Street	Amherst Street	50km/hr
Ernest Street	Anzac Avenue	Park Avenue	50km/hr
Falcon Street/Military Road	West Street	Watson Street	50km/hr
Mount Street	Arthur Street	Alfred Street North	40km/hr
High Street	Arthur Street	Clark Road	40km/hr
Pacific Highway	Miller Street	Arthur Street	60km/hr
Alfred Street North	Wyagdon Street	High Street	40km/hr
Arthur Street	Mount Street	High Street	40km/hr

6.5.1 Speed Zone Authorisation

Speed Zone Authorisation (SZA) is required to be in place and will be applied for when applying for the associated ROL. A copy of this document will be maintained with the ROL, on site and kept within the TMO.

6.5.2 Speed limit approvals

For work undertaken on state roads, we will seek TfNSW's authorisation to install the speed limit signs. For works undertaken on roads where councils are the delegated authority, we will seek the council's authority, as required under TCAWS. We will ensure that Emergency Services are provided with advance warning of the speed limit reductions.

6.5.3 Speed limit signs

Road Work Speed signs will be Type C and will be duplicated on both sides of the road for any change in the posted speeds. The signs will be supported on two posts. Where space inhibits the duplication of signs on both sides of the road, speed signs will be installed at a maximum spacing of 300m to ensure that all motorists are aware of the change to the posted speed.

6.6 Signposting and delineation

Signs and lines are important to allow road users to navigate through the road and path network. They are an important part of providing for a safe and easily discernible path and are essential elements in traffic management control and road safety. All signs and lines used will conform to the AustRoads and TfNSW Guidelines and Australian Standards with sign faces to be approved by TfNSW. Signs for the construction period will be included in the site specific CTTMP.

Project identification signs, acknowledging government initiatives will be installed in accordance with TfNSW requirements.

Signs and lines are classified as shown in Table 6-3.

Table 6-3: Traffic Signs and lines

Signs and lines	s can be classified in the following ways
Regulatory	 Regulatory signs instruct road users on what they must do or must not do in a certain situation
	 They are used to indicate or reinforce traffic laws. Regulation of requirements that apply all the time or at specified times or places.
	 Speed limit signs are a part of the regulatory signs and serve to limit the speed of traffic.
	 Pavement markings that are regulatory in nature include Bus Lanes, Double Barrier lines and Turn Arrows at intersections
Warning	 These alert road users to possible hazards ahead. These hazards can be either temporary or permanent
	 These hazard signs are typically black on yellow (or orange on black) and include such signs as Road Work Ahead, Curve signs etc.
	 Warning pavement markings are speed zone markings (other than school zones), pedestrian refuge islands and on the approach of marked foot crossings (zig zag lines)
Information	 Information signs inform road users of relevant information for their journey, such as destinations and distances, special road conditions, property access, bus stop closures and construction sites
	• This classification also includes Project identification signs that will be installed to provide project details to the public and acknowledge the government's initiative through their funding programs. The project's identification signage location and design will be as approved by TfNSW and in accordance with the SWTC

6.6.1 Electronic Messaging

Trailer mounted portable VMS will also be used for the duration of our works. Vehicle mounted VMS will be included within our incident response vehicles. The VMS will have the capability of displaying up to four screens with three lines of eight characters. Remote communications will be possible through the TMO.

The TMO will have the ability to relocate the VMS within an hour of being notified. Damaged VMS will be replaced within four hours of notification.

At least one VMS will be installed on the approach to each road occupancy. This VMS will be in place at least one week prior to the proposed road occupancy and will display messages that are

appropriate to the occupancy for the duration of the occupancy, where required by the conditions of the ROL.

Variable Speed Limit Signs (VSLS) will be installed and can be remotely changed under a preagreed incident response plan. To supplement speed signs, Radar Activated Speed Signs (RASS) will be installed to inform road users of the current speed limit in operation and their current speed. This is particularly useful during short term road occupancies where workers may be on the road.

6.7 Pedestrians and cyclists

Recognising the specific needs and behaviours of pedestrians and cyclists will be integral to the safe delivery of the works. Safe pedestrian and cyclist access will be maintained around work sites during construction and all reasonably practicable measures must be implemented to maintain pedestrian and vehicular access to, and parking in the vicinity of, businesses and affected properties.

Signage will be installed around worksites to alert pedestrians and cyclists of vehicle movements, where documented in the site specific CTTMP. This signage will be supplemented with VMS if necessary.

We will minimise our impacts to existing pedestrian and shared user paths, where practicable and feasible, and ensure that access is not blocked or disrupted.

Disability Discrimination Act 1992 (DDA) requirements will be adopted for kerb ramps and bus stop locations. The existing footpath widths will be retained where possible, any change to the width will be approved by the relevant authorities through the CTTMP review and approval process. Where an intermittent closure of a path is required, we will provide an alternative path which will be of the same condition of the path to be diverted and comply with relevant standards unless otherwise endorsed by an independent, appropriately qualified and experienced person. This alternate path, including all relevant infrastructure will be provided prior to the closure of the existing path. Any short-term path closures will be documented in TGS and permits/ ROL. Longer term changes will be detailed in the site specific CTTMP.

All long-term changes to pedestrian routes will be shown on the corresponding staging plans and any short-term pedestrian detours will be shown through site specific TGS.

Nominated cycle routes around the sites have been identified in Figure 6-2.



Figure 6-2: Existing cycle routes

6.8 Public transport

6.8.1 Bus customers and operators

The relocation of bus stops will be required at a number of work sites to allow for safe separation between worksite and bus operations. Temporary closure will not occur until relocated bus stops that comply with relevant standards, are functioning, have similar capacity and amenity and are relocated within a 400 metre walking distance of the existing bus stop. Footpaths and (where required) road crossing facilities will also be provided to any relocated bus stops such that accessibility and safety standards are met.

Any changes to bus stops will be undertaken in consultation with the local council, TfNSW departments and bus operators. We will provide funding of personnel to manage changes on bus routes for a minimum of 5 days after each change to a bus route, or as otherwise agreed to by the bus operators and TfNSW.

Any bus stop relocations will be communicated to the public using the TfNSW standard template for bus notifications and we will install wayfinding to assist commuters, where required. All communication materials will be developed in line with the requirements of relevant authorities, in consultation with bus operators and be installed prior to and post the relocation works.

Where changes impact a large volume of school students who use a bus stop, additional information will be provided directly to the schools affected.

If bus services need to be rerouted during temporary road closures (partial or full) we will identify these impacts early so that liaison with relevant authorities and bus operators can begin. Consultation with bus service providers will be undertaken on all bus stop relocations or route changes.

At the conclusion of the construction period, all bus stops temporarily closed or relocated will be reinstated. These relocations will provide equal or improved capacity, amenity and accessibility (including footpaths and road crossings) as a minimum. These facilities will be designed in consultation with relevant council(s).

Bus layover facilities will be provided to ensure that the existing Cammeray bus layover capacity of 30 buses is maintained. Where the layover capacity cannot be fully accommodated, CPB Downer JV will ensure that minimum of 14 bus bays within, or in the immediate vicinity of, the existing facility is maintained, and we will provide replacement amenity block for drivers. We will endeavour to provide replacement facilities within the CBD of both North Sydney and Sydney.

Driver facilities will also be provided, and the layover areas will be in accordance with TfNSW requirements including the provision of an afternoon peak bus marshal as part of the TMO.

6.9 Property access

Reflecting the requirements of MCoA E128, access to all utilities and properties will be maintained during construction, where practicable, unless otherwise agreed with the relevant utility owner, landowner or occupier.

As required by MCoA E129, any access affected by Project works will be reinstated to the previous standard as a minimum, unless agreed otherwise by the owner or occupier.

CPB Downer JV will ensure that direct bidirectional vehicular access is provided from Mount Street, North Sydney to Alfred Street North, Neutral Bay. We will maintain access to all utilities during our works, where practicable, unless we have agreement from the relevant utility owner/maintenance provider. We will provide weekly updates to utility providers.

Emergency services will be regularly consulted and informed of our works schedule and program and will be provided with weekly updates on any closures that could impact their services.

6.10 Special events

The majority of construction works for the Project would have minimal impacts on special events as the proposed construction zones and construction traffic routes are not located close to venues that regularly schedule events that require traffic or public transport event plans. When planning construction works, CPB Downer JV will identify special events which directly impact our worksites and/or haulage activities. We will also identify areas of work that may impact on special events to allow us to plan activities to minimise any disruption. Special events will be included within the site specific CTTMPs. Special events will be discussed at the specific traffic meetings, refer to Section 7.2, to ensure that the special events diary can be regularly updated.

We have incorporated known Class 1 and Class 2 events into our construction program and will review these monthly for any new or changed requirements. We will also continue to interrogate event websites that provide details on upcoming events such as:

• NSW and Sydney Events – Destination NSW

- NSW Events & Festivals | Official NSW Tourism Website (visitnsw.com)
- North Sydney Council What's On? (nsw.gov.au).

We will work closely with the relevant road authorities and explore opportunities to undertake works in low traffic times, especially over holiday periods such as:

- Easter
- School holidays
- June and October long weekends.

A listing of known special events are included in Appendix F.

6.11 Incident management and response

The management and response to unplanned incidents on the surrounding road network is the responsibility of CPB Downer JV in coordination with, or under the direction of, NSW Police Force and the CJM. It has been identified that there are three incident classifications:

- **Minor** Requiring minimum human resources to safely clear the incident and return to normal conditions
- **Moderate** Requiring a combination of resources and/or plant and equipment to clear the incident.
- **Major** The incident needs to be managed by Police and/or Emergency Services and reported through 000. The initial response can be activated by CPB Downer JV until Emergency Services attend and take command of the incident site.

We will be responsible for the management of minor and moderate unplanned incidents along the defined road network. We will provide the initial response to major unplanned incidents and emergencies along the defined road network until an emergency services agency and/or the CJM patrols arrive on the scene. CPB Downer JV will provide assistance to motorists and assist in the clearance of the road to minimise impacts on the road/path networks.

It is understood that TfNSW will retain responsibility for the control and management of responses to major incidents on the road network and traffic systems. CPB Downer JV will provide an incident management and response capability to effectively manage minor incidents on the road network affected by the works.

6.11.1 Traffic Monitoring Office (TMO)

A TMO will be in operation prior to the commencement of construction works, which will impact the road network. This TMO will operate 24 hours per day, 7 days per week for the duration of our works. The TMO will be used to monitor the operations of the road network, ROL conditions, including compliance with the imposed conditions and truck movements.

The TMO will have:

- A minimum of four Closed Circuit Television (CCTV) colour monitors
- A plan of the construction site and the road network in sufficient detail that will identify:
 - Construction site entry and departure points
 - All roads in and surrounding the road network
 - Traffic management infrastructure, including variable message signs and CCTV locations
- Remote control of portable VMS with the ability to change messages instantaneously.

CCTV will be installed at all entry and exit points from the site that interface with the state road network and at all locations where devices (automated or static) which facilitate tidal flow operations.

The TMO will be connected to the CJM via their Central Management Computer System (CMCS) to ensure that all road side devices and CCTV are available to TfNSW operators.

Where a traffic accident occurs on the road network a report detailing the accident, including photographs of the incident site (including all devices and signs) will be provided to TfNSW.

6.11.2 Road Network and Incident Management

The CPB Downer JV incident management strategy is based on the following principles:

- Incident detection
- Incident verification
- Incident response
- Monitoring of the road network
- Incident recovery
- Incident review (post-recovery)
- Continual improvement
- Change in set up to avoid / minimise possible reoccurrence.

We will provide and operate the necessary infrastructure, services, resources and systems to monitor, manage and control traffic flow on the affected roads for the duration of our activities. This will also include the management of traffic incidents.

6.11.3 Traffic Incident Management Plan

We will develop a Traffic Incident Management Plan (TIMP) in consultation with, and to the satisfaction of TfNSW including CJM and this plan will be provided prior to the commencement of construction. This TIMP will identify the minor incidents that we are responsible for, any infrastructure that is required to effectively manage the road network and Incident Response Procedures (IRP). The TIMP will be regularly reviewed including a review of the effectiveness of the responses and recommend improvements to the IRPs.

The TIMP will detail the planning, process actions and responses to incidents and will provide the following elements:

- Written standard incident response procedures (IRP) for managing incidents and supporting each incident type
- Supplementary detail for each incident type describing additional measures to be undertaken, in the event of an incident being classified or escalated to major.

The IRPs will cover all the anticipated planned and unplanned minor incidents that could occur, with recognition given to the type and nature of the incident, the time of day and the location on the road network. The IRP will address the immediate safety issues on carriageways in the area surrounding the incident. **Table 6-4** details the initial IRP that will be developed.

Plan no.	Incident description
IRP-01	Minor Motor Vehicle Accident
IRP-02	Major Motor Vehicle Accident

Table 6-4: Incident Response Procedures

Plan no.	Incident description
IRP-03	Stationary or broken down vehicle in a trafficable lane
IRP 04	Construction material spillage in a trafficable lane
IRP-05	Stray animal
IRP-06	Slippery road/ pavement surface
IRP 07	Pavement failure in prescribed maintenance area
IRP 08	Significant traffic congestion as a result of project works
IRP 09	Towing a vehicle
IRP 10	Civil unrest
IRP 11	Pedestrians and cycleways

Incident response crews will be available to undertake relevant real time operational road safety and monitoring during construction. The crews, detailed in the sections that follow, will be available 24 hours a day and will be managed by the TMO.

Incident Response Crews

The incident response crews will consist of a two person team on a 24hr, 7 day roster. They will have the appropriate SafeWork NSW certifications to undertake their duties.

Each crew is likely to carry the following in a small truck which is equipped with type B flashing arrow unit, flashing / rotating beacons, reversing alarm and camera and UHF radios. The truck will be provided with the following equipment:

- Stop / Slow bats
- 700mm Traffic Cones (30 minimum)
- A selection of signs
- Dust Proof Tool Box
- Laminated TCP's in A3
- Barrier Boards and legs
- Tools shovels, brooms, etc.
- Small spill kit
- Digital Camera
- Fire extinguisher
- Flow chart and contacts list
- Folder for documentation.

Tow Truck resources

In addition to the incident response crews, CPB Downer JV will execute contracts to provide towing services. Provision of this contract service will require co-ordination with the CJM and NSW Police.

7 Compliance management

7.1 Roles and responsibilities

The CPB Downer JV Project Team's organisational structure and overall roles and responsibilities are outlined in Section 3.3 of the CEMP. Specific responsibilities for the implementation of construction traffic management are detailed in the sections that follow.

7.1.1 Construction personnel

The role, authority and responsibility of key personnel with respect to traffic management during the construction of the Project are shown in **Table 7-1**.

Role	Authority and responsibility
Project Director	 Managing the delivery of the works Authority to direct personnel and/or Subcontractors to carry out actions to avoid or minimise unintended traffic impacts. Contractor's Representative
Construction Director	 Manage construction in relation to traffic management for their work activity Ensure compliance with this Sub-plan, CTTMPs and procedures
Construction Traffic Manager	 Managing the delivery of the works including overseeing construction traffic management Authority to direct personnel and/or Subcontractors to carry out actions to access, avoid or minimise unintended traffic impacts.
Safety Manager	 Ensure traffic management requirements are addressed in relevant safety documents Collaborative incident management and reporting in the event of safety incidents with a potential to cause traffic impact
Environment Manager	 Ensure traffic management requirements are addressed in relevant environmental documents Collaborative incident management and reporting in the event of environmental incidents with a potential to cause traffic impact
Workforce Development	 Ensuring the provision of appropriate training in traffic management aspects for relevant project personnel in consultation with the Traffic and Transport Manager
Stakeholder & Community Relations Manager	 Assist the Construction Traffic Manager in consulting regulatory agencies Notification of traffic impacts to road users

Table 7-1: Role, authority and responsibility of key personnel with respect to traffic

Spoil Manager	Responsible for ensuring compliance with designated haul routes and for the day-to-day operation of the spoil management task in conjunction with the Traffic Manager
Project managers, project engineers, site engineers and supervisors	 Implement and monitor on-site traffic management and compliance measures across all sites including preparation and implementation of VMPs Regular site inspections

7.1.2 Traffic personnel

The personnel that make up the traffic management team and a detailed description of each role is provided in **Table 7-2** through to **Table 7-9**.

Construction Tra	affic Manager (Traffic Representative)
Authority	Appointed by the Project Director
	Authorised to produce any correspondence and documentation necessary for approvals and traffic management
	Authorised to require all reasonable steps to be taken to achieve compliance
Role	Accountable for traffic approvals and performance for all Project works
Responsibility	• Provide support to the construction team to ensure documentation and compliance for all matters relating to traffic and transport management and systems compliance
	Coordinate the development and maintenance of the systems underpinning contractual documentation and TfNSW approvals
	• Act freely and independently to require all reasonable steps to be taken to avoid and minimise adverse traffic impacts and to stop the progress of the relevant part of the Project when any non-conformity with the traffic management requirements of the Deed is identified
	Engage with traffic and transport stakeholders and support TfNSW's outcomes for the Project
	• Support site Project Managers and the Stakeholder and Community team in planning to manage access for businesses community groups and residents if potentially disrupted
	Provide ongoing support to project managers through regular communication and interface, ensuring knowledge capture
Lines of	Reports to the Project Director
communication	Primary traffic and transport contact for construction traffic management and approvals.
Minimum Skill Levels	• Minimum of 10 years traffic management experience, with experience in the preparation and implementation of construction traffic management plans and traffic control plans.

Table 7-3: Traffic Manager

Traffic Manager	
Authority	Appointed by the Project Manager for each area
	Authorised to produce any correspondence and documentation necessary for approvals and traffic management
	Authorised to require all reasonable steps to be taken to achieve compliance
Role	Accountable for traffic approvals and performance for the Project
Responsibility	• Arrange the preparation and implementation of construction traffic management plans and TGS
	 Provide support to the construction team to ensure documentation and compliance for all matters relating to traffic and transport management and systems compliance
	Coordinate the development and maintenance of the systems underpinning contractual documentation and TfNSW approvals
	Engage with traffic and transport stakeholders and support TfNSW's outcomes for the Works
	• Support site Project Managers and the Stakeholder and Community team in planning to manage access for businesses community groups and residents if potentially disrupted by the works
	Provide ongoing support to project managers through regular communication and interface, ensuring knowledge capture
Lines of	Reports to the Project Manager for each construction precinct
communication	• Secondary traffic and transport contact for construction traffic management and approvals.
Minimum Skill Levels	 A recognised, relevant qualification with recent relevant work experience in a traffic management position on large projects similar to the Project Works and Temporary Works
	 Minimum of five years traffic management experience, with experience in the preparation and implementation of construction traffic management plans and TGS

Table 7-4: Traffic Staging Engineer

Traffic Staging Engineer	
Authority	Appointed by the Traffic Manager
	 Works with the Traffic Manager to produce any correspondence and documentation necessary for approvals and traffic management
	Reports issues associated with compliance to the Traffic Manager

Traffic Staging Engineer		
Role	Accountable for liaison with construction teams on traffic issues	
Responsibility	Arrange the preparation and implementation of construction traffic management plans and TGS	
	 Provide support to the Traffic Manager to ensure documentation and compliance for all matters relating to traffic and transport management and systems compliance 	
	Ensure maintenance of the systems underpinning approvals	
	 Engage with traffic and transport stakeholders and support TfNSW's outcomes for the Project 	
	Support site Project Managers and the Stakeholder and Community team in planning to manage access for businesses community groups and residents	
	Provide ongoing support to site managers through regular communication and interface, ensuring knowledge capture	
Lines of communication	Reports to the Traffic Manager	
Minimum Skill Levels	A recognised, relevant qualification with recent relevant work experience in a traffic management position on large projects	

Table 7-5: Traffic Superintendent

Sub	
Authority	Appointed by the Construction Traffic Manager
	 Works with the Construction Traffic Manager to ensure compliance with approved traffic plans in the field
	Reports issues associated with compliance to the Traffic Manager
Role	 Accountable for liaison with construction teams on traffic issues in the field
Responsibility	Arrange the implementation of construction traffic and transport management plans and traffic guidance schemes.
	 Provide support to the Traffic Manager to ensure documentation and compliance for all matters relating to traffic and transport management compliance.
	Support site Project Managers and the Stakeholder and Community team
	Provide ongoing support to site managers
Lines of communication	Reports to the Traffic Manager
Minimum Skill Levels	Recent relevant work experience in a traffic management position

Table 7-6: Senior Traffic Monitoring Office Operator

Senior Traffic Monitoring Office Operator			
Authority	Appointed by the Construction Traffic Manager		
	 Works with the Traffic Managers to produce any correspondence and documentation necessary for approvals and traffic management 		
	Reports issues associated with compliance to the Construction Traffic Manager		
	 Implement the procedures associated with the incident response plan and manage incident response resources 		
	Maintain logs of all incidents and report on attendance and outcomes		
Role	Accountable for operation of the TMO		
Responsibility	Have a good working knowledge of the Incident Response Plan		
	 Be aware at all times of the location of the Traffic Manager, Field Crews and the activities which they are undertaking 		
	 Manage the notification of Transport Management Centre and the Emergency Services in the case of Incidents and maintain two way radi communications with field crews. 		
	Assist the Traffic Manager in organising appropriate personnel, plant and resources to attend Incidents		
	Be available for shift work to provide the coverage requirements of the TMO and additional hours if required for specific construction events		
	 Become familiar with the traffic area for which responsibility is held, including alternate routes available 		
	 Maintain open and effective communication with the CJM and Emergency Services 		
Lines of communication	Reports to the Construction Traffic Manager/Traffic Superintendent		
Minimum Skill Levels	• A recognised, relevant qualification with recent relevant work experience in a control room position.		

Table 7-7: Traffic Monitoring Office Operators

Traffic Monitoring Office Operators		
Authority	Appointed by the Senior Traffic Monitoring Office Operator	
	 Works with the Senior Traffic Monitoring Office Operator to produce any correspondence and documentation necessary for approvals and traffic management 	
	Reports issues associated with compliance to the Traffic Manager	

Traffic Monitoring Office Operators		
	Implement the procedures associated with the incident response plan and manage incident response resources	
	Maintain logs of all incidents and reports on attendance and outcomes	
Role	Accountable for operation of the TMO	
Responsibility	Have a good working knowledge of the IRP	
	 Responsible for the continual monitoring of CCTV during construction hours, addressing incoming communication relating to traffic management 	
	 Be aware at all times of the location of the Traffic Manager, Field Crews and the activities which they are undertaking 	
	Manage the notification of CJM and the Emergency Services in the case of incidents and maintain two way radio communications with field crews	
	Assist the Senior Traffic Monitoring Office Operator in organising appropriate personnel, plant and resources to attend Incidents	
	Be available for shift work to provide the coverage requirements of the TMO and additional hours if required for specific construction events	
	 Become familiar with the traffic area for which responsibility is held, including alternate routes available 	
	Maintain open and effective communication with the CJM and Emergency Services	
Lines of communication	Reports to the Senior Traffic Monitoring Office Operator	
Minimum Skill Levels	Relevant work experience in a control room position	

Table 7-8: Incident response crew member

Incident Response Crew		
Authority	Appointed by the Traffic SuperintendentReports issues directly to the Traffic Monitoring Office and operators	
Role	Accountable for operation of the incident response and management	
Responsibility	 Provide a first response as well as install relevant traffic control for minor unplanned incidents along the core and precinct road netw Collect road and traffic intelligence and pass on to the TMO 	

Incident Response Cr	ew
	 Implement traffic management arrangements either independently, or under the direction of the TMO, CJM or the Emergency Services
Provide immediate assistance to motorists along the core precinct road network	
 Assist, in the safest possible manner, in clearing of the road minimise traffic effects along the core and precinct road netw 	
Work as an operational extension of the TMO	
 Be directed from the TMO, however are capable of ope autonomously with independent action for minor incider 	
	• Work on a 24 hour, 7 day a week, shift work roster
Lines of communication	Reports to the TMO
Minimum Skill Levels	• Minimum of two years as a member of an incident response crew on an existing motorway, or, in a team leader role for a traffic management company

Table 7-9 Bus Marshall

Bus Marshall		
Authority	 Appointed by the Construction Traffic Manager Works with the CJM and bus operators during the PM peak periods Reports issues associated with compliance 	
Role	 Accountable for liaison with the CJM, public and private bus operators to manage the bus layover areas 	
Responsibility	 Provide support to the CTM to ensure documentation and compliance for all matters relating to bus operations. Support the Stakeholder and Community team Provide ongoing support to site managers 	
Lines of communication	Reports to the Senior Traffic Monitoring Office Operator	
Minimum Skill Levels	Recent relevant work experience in a bus environment	

7.1.3 Specialist consultants

Traffic control subcontractors

We will maintain a register of traffic controllers to be used on the Project, including the names of proposed traffic controllers, their traffic controllers' certificate numbers and expiry dates. Only TfNSW pre-qualified companies will be used and the register will be provided to the Principal's Representative.

Road safety auditors

Road safety auditors will be engaged to undertake independent road safety audits. Refer to Section 6.3 of this Sub-plan for additional details on road safety audits.

Traffic modellers

Specialist traffic modellers are part of the team to inform construction staging. Modelling will be undertaken as required by the site specific CTTMP, the TCG and TTLG forums.

7.2 Communication

For all works on road and path networks that stops, slows or otherwise delays or affects the normal flow of traffic, we will liaise with the relevant road authorities including TfNSW and local councils as well as emergency services and bus operators to minimise our impacts on the traffic and transport networks during the construction phase.

7.2.1 Traffic and Transport Liaison Group

The Traffic and Transport Liaison Group (TTLG) will facilitate consultation with agencies and organisation that are impacted or have a direct influence on traffic and transport matters. Members include personnel from TfNSW, councils, Emergency Services, public transport operators, motoring, bicycle and pedestrian organisations and government departments who may be impacted by the works. The TTLG will meet monthly at the CJM facility or via Teams if COVID-19 restrictions dictate.

Matters for discussion will include construction staging, partial or full closures of Warringah Freeway, community concerns associated with traffic changes, impacts on road, path and public transport users and operators. CTTMPs and ROL applications and the cumulative impact of works being undertaken by other projects will also be the subject of discussions at this forum.

Where required, CPB Downer JV will undertake supplementary analysis and modelling to demonstrate that construction and operational traffic can be managed to minimise disruption to traffic network operations and the public. This includes changes and the management of any changes to pedestrian, cyclist movements and public transport services. Any revised traffic management measures will be incorporated into site-specific CTTMPs.

Up and coming special events will be included as an ongoing agenda item to ensure that any known special events and their impacts on our works are fully understood.

The Construction Traffic Manager and Traffic Managers will attend this forum. Other members of the team, including construction personnel and the Community Engagement and Stakeholder Manager, may also attend.

7.2.2 Traffic Control Group

The Traffic Control Group (TCG) is a technical forum to discuss the proposed traffic management measures during the various stages of the construction works, including full and partial closures of Warringah Freeway and the potential impacts on the road, path and transport networks. At this forum we will discuss proposed mitigation measures. The TCG will meet weekly or as otherwise agreed.

Feedback received on the traffic documentation provided prior to the meeting will be incorporated into the revised plans.

The TCG members will vary depending on the location of the works.

Core members include:

- TfNSW
- Customer Journey Planning.

Other participants may include:

- CJM
- Emergency Services
- Relevant local councils
- Relevant communications team members
- Bus operators.

A six month look ahead program will be provided to ensure that any identified or potential issues are raised and addressed to ensure that works proceed in line with the agreed program.

7.2.3 ROL Schedule Weekly Meetings

CPB Downer JV will meet weekly with TfNSW and representatives of the CJM to review the ROL Change Register and to discuss any potential replacement road occupancies to mitigate the impact of any ROL changes.

7.2.4 Community Engagement

All community notifications will be undertaken in accordance with our Communications Strategy. The minimum consultation and community notifications, timelines, and approval routes are shown in **Table 7-10**.

Table 7-10: Dissemination of information to the Community

Minimum Requirement	Frequency
Provide full details on the impacts of our activities on the road, pedestrian and cyclist network and traffic systems on the project website	Updated on a weekly basis
Provide large temporary driver advisory, advance notice static signposting on roads approaching the construction site. The minimum size is to be 1800x1200mm with the design to satisfy AS1743 Road Signs specifications.	Provided at least three weeks prior to traffic changes
Provide large temporary direction signposting to direct motorists to residences and businesses directly affected by our activities. The minimum size is to be 1800x1200mm with the design to satisfy AS1743 Road Signs specifications.	Ad hoc basis depending on impact caused by the construction stage Where required, provided at least 10 days prior to traffic changes
Provide temporary notices and signposting at bus stops detailing any changes to bus routes, stops, timetables and service frequencies due to our works	Provided at least 10 days prior to a change to any bus service
Provide temporary notices and signposting at pedestrian and cyclist crossings of the construction site and routes around the construction site detailing any changes to these facilities due to our activities.	Provided at least 10 days prior to a change to any pedestrian or cycle route
Provide variable message signs at appropriate locations and in accordance with relevant TfNSW guidelines and policies	Provided at least 10 days prior to traffic changes
Provide radio advertising	Negotiate with each radio station and implement a protocol for

Minimum Requirement	Frequency
	publicising every traffic change through their traffic reporters including paid advertisements if necessary
Provide full details on the impacts of our activities on the road, pedestrian and cyclist network and traffic systems in the newsletters issued as part of the community involvement and consultation process	Every two months
Provide leaflets to letterboxes of local properties, residences and businesses outlining project information including the current and next construction stage and changes and impacts on traffic conditions, including on-street parking conditions, the number of traffic lanes and turn movements, changes to pedestrian and cyclist crossings and access routes and changes to bus routes, service frequencies and	Leaflets prepared and submitted to the Principal for approval at least 5 business days prior to the distribution date and distributed at least 5 business days prior to the start of every construction activity
stops	Distributed to all properties, residences and businesses directly affect by, and within 500m of, the changes to the road network and traffic systems
Provide full details on the impacts of our activities on the road network and traffic systems int the project display centres and social media platforms	Display at least two weeks prior to the start of every construction activity that involves a change of three or more days duration to the road network and systems
Provide email, telephone, social media and postal contacts for interaction with the community to receive comments concerning traffic issues associated with our activities	Available at all times during our activities
Maintain a register of all views, complaints and comments received from the community, including details on the date received, location, subject matter, name and address of the member of the community, actions taken, response given, and any information related to the issues. Provide a summary report to the Principal on the contents and status of the register	Maintain the register continuously and report monthly
Provide email and telephone facilities between Customer Journey Planning and CPB Downer JV	Provide the facilities 24hours per days, 7 days per week

7.3 Inspections

CPB Downer JV will undertake inspections of implemented long term traffic measures to ensure that they are fit for purpose and that all devices are clear and legible for all road users. These inspections will include daily checks of implemented measures with intermittent night-time inspections by a qualified person.

Every TGS/VMP implemented for works will be subject to checking as required by the TfNSW Traffic Control Work Sites Manual (**Table 7-11**). These checks are to ensure that the TGS/VMP is maintained fit for purpose and that the safety of road users is not compromised.

Stage	Activity	Purpose	Frequency
Planning	TGS verification	To ensure that the TGS selected or designed is suitable for the works and location	Prior to each submission
During temporary traffic management	Weekly inspections	To ensure that the CTTMP and relevant TGS are appropriate and operating safely, effectively and efficiently	Weekly
management	Shift inspections	 To ensure that the TGS is implemented as designed. This includes at a minimum twice per shift and when a A TGS is installed/ changed or updated At regular frequency after work commences (recommended every 2 hours) Once aftercare arrangements have been installed if required 	Minimum twice per shift or if the TGS is amended/ updated on site.
	CTTMP review	To ensure that the CTTMP controls are achieving the required outcomes	Weekly
	Road safety audits	To identify road safety crash potential and areas of risk that could lead to traffic incidents.	1 per month
Post completion	Post completion inspection	To ensure that the site has been demobilised as planned and is safe for opening to traffic	As required at the end of each stage

Table 7-11 Monitoring	activities (a	adapted from	TCAWS Manua	al v6 Tables 8	3-1 and 8-2)
		uduptod nom			

Records will be maintained of all traffic guidance facilities and any adjustments or changes made to such facilities, together with dates and times the facilities were installed, varied and removed.

The TMO and incident response crews will also measure and record traffic queue lengths during the life of ROLs. An auditing program of road occupancies, including regular and frequent audits and inspections will be implemented.

Monitoring of the road network will be undertaken daily by our incident response crews.

7.4 Auditing

Audits (both internal and external) will be undertaken to assess the effectiveness of traffic management measures, compliance with this sub plan, MCoA and other relevant approvals, licenses and guidelines.

Audit requirements are detailed in Section 3.9 of the CEMP.

7.5 Reporting

Reporting requirements to be provided to the Planning Secretary include:

- Construction Parking and Access Management Strategy required under CoA E140 this strategy will be provided at least 1 month prior to any construction that impacts existing parking arrangements and a quarterly report will be provided. Details to be provided are included in Section 6.1.6 of this Sub-plan
- Alfred Street North parking report required under CoA E142 this report will be provided within the first 6 months of construction commencement. The details to be provided are listed in Section 6.2 of this Sub-plan.

Other reporting requirements include a monthly progress report which will be provided to TfNSW and the Independent Certifier. These reports will be provided within five business days after the end of each calendar month.

The traffic and transport management section of the monthly progress report will include an update on the management of traffic and transport and any traffic and transport issues including:

- Our performance
- Current and upcoming critical issues, including those identified by the TfNSW, TCG, TTLG and other relevant stakeholders, and the proposed measures to address these issues
- A summary of existing and proposed traffic documentation, including ROL, site specific CTTMP, RSA including status and identified critical impacts and concerns raised by our stakeholders including changes to the construction staging
- Recent and proposed changes to traffic management, parking and kerbside use and the impact of this on road users, the operation of the road networks and traffic systems
- Media or community information released and proposed to be released and comments and complaints in regard to traffic and transport
- Recent traffic related incidents
- Comparisons of current and base case traffic conditions including traffic volumes at intersections and travel time impacts
- A summary of daily inspections of implemented traffic control measures.

We will also provide reports to the TTLG and the TCG with any issues that are affecting the road network, traffic and bus operations due to our activities and the actions taken to mitigate the impact.

8 Review and improvement

8.1 Continuous improvement

Continuous improvement of this Sub-plan will be achieved by the ongoing evaluation of environmental management performance against environmental policies, objectives, and targets for the purpose of identifying opportunities for improvement.

The continuous improvement process will be designed to:

- Identify areas of opportunity for improvement of traffic management
- Determine the cause or causes of non-conformances and deficiencies
- Develop and implement a plan of corrective and preventative action to address any nonconformances and deficiencies
- Verify the effectiveness of the corrective and preventative actions
- Document any changes in procedures resulting from process improvement
- Make comparisons with objectives and targets.

8.2 TTAMP update and amendment

The processes described in Section 3.9 to Section 3.13 of the CEMP may result in the need to update or revise this Sub-plan. This will occur as needed.

Only the CPB Downer JV Construction Environment Manager, or delegate, has the authority to propose amendments to any of the environmental management documentation.

The ER will review this TTAMP (as required by CoA A27(d)) prior to submission to the Planning Secretary to ensure it is consistent with the requirements of the Planning Approval.

A copy of the updated Sub-plan and changes will be distributed to all relevant stakeholders in accordance with the approved document control procedure (refer to Section 3.11.2 of the CEMP).

Appendix A – Consultation Report

MCoA A5 Consultation Report Traffic, Transport and Access Management Subplan

Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade SSI-8863 Stage 2 – Warringah Freeway Upgrade

Transport for New South Wales



THIS PAGE LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY

Contents

1	Intro	oduction	1
	1.1	Background	1
	1.2	Purpose of this Consultation Report	2
	1.3	MCoA Compliance	2
	1.4	Consultation Process	4
2	Stak	eholder and agency consultation	5
	2.1	TTAMP – North Sydney Council	5
	2.2	TTAMP – Willoughby City Council	1

Version control

Revision	Date	Description	Approval
A	11/11/2021	Consultation undertaken on ASEMP	
В	12/11/2021	Response to ER comments	
С	15/11/2021	Response to ER comments	
0	15/12/2021	Response to DPIE comments	

Glossary/Abbreviations

Abbreviation	Expanded text
СЕМР	Construction Environmental Management Plan
МСоА	NSW Minister for Planning Conditions of Approval
CSSI	Critical State Significant Infrastructure
DPIE	Department of Planning, Industry and Environment
EIS	Environmental Impact Statement
EPA	NSW Environment Protection Authority
EPL	Environment Protection Licence
Minister, the	NSW Minister for Planning, Industry and Environment
NML	Noise Management Level
Planning Approval	The Planning Approval includes the Conditions of Approval, the EIS and the Submissions and Preferred Infrastructure Report (SSI-8863)
Proponent, the	Transport for NSW
Project, the	Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade
RBL	Rating Background Level
REMM	Revised Environmental Mitigation and Management Measure
RtS	Response to Submissions Report
TTAMP	Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-plan
TTLG	Traffic and Transport Liaison Group
WHTBL	Western Harbour Tunnel and Beaches Link
WHTWFU	Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade
WFU	Warringah Freeway Upgrade

1 Introduction

1.1 Background

The Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade (WHTWFU) (the project) forms a core component of the broader Western Harbour Tunnel and Beaches Link (WHTBL) program of works. The project comprises two main components:

- A new crossing of Sydney Harbour involving twin tolled motorway tunnels connecting the M4-M5 Link at Rozelle and the Warringah Freeway at North Sydney (the Western Harbour Tunnel)
- Upgrade and integration works along the existing Warringah Freeway, including infrastructure required for connections to the Beaches Link and Gore Hill Freeway Connection project. Reconfiguration works as part of the Warringah Freeway Upgrade would optimise the road corridor and improve the performance of the Sydney Harbour Tunnel, the Sydney Harbour Bridge and the Western Harbour Tunnel.

Due to its importance, the WHTWFU project was declared to be Critical State Significant Infrastructure (CSSI) by the Minister for Planning and Public Space on 9 November 2020.

On 21 January 2021, the Department of Planning, Industry and Environment (DPIE) approved the construction and operation of the WHTWFU project (SSI 8863).

A detailed description of the project is provided in Chapter 5 of the Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade Environmental Impact Statement (EIS).

The WHTWFU is being constructed in three stages:

- Stage 1 Early and Enabling Works:
 - Stage 1A Critical utility installation, relocation and protection
 - Stage 1B Cammeray Golf Course adjustment works
 - Stage 1C Massey to Amherst noise wall
 - Stage 1D Western Harbour Tunnel construction power and utilities
 - Stage 1E Maritime Heritage relocation of historic vessels *M.V. Cape Don* and *Baragoola*
- Stage 2 Warringah Freeway Upgrade project (the Project and subject of this document):
- Stage 3 Western Harbour Tunnel project.

Further detail on each stage is provided in the Staging Report, Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade (SSI 8863) (October 2021, Revision 1).

The Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-plan (TTAMP or Sub-plan) applies only to Stage 2 of the project.

The CPB Contractors and Downer Joint Venture (CPB Downer JV) has been appointed by Transport for New South Wales (TfNSW) to deliver the Warringah Freeway Upgrade project.

1.2 Purpose of this Consultation Report

This Consultation Report has been prepared to meet the requirements of the CSSI approval, in particular Minister's Condition of Approval (MCoA) A5. MCoA A5 outlines the requirements for undertaking and documenting consultation undertaken during the preparation of approval documents or monitoring programs required under relevant the MCoA for those documents.

This Consultation Report has been prepared to consolidate the consultation undertaken during the preparation of the TTAMP. Consultation required during the development of this document is detailed in **Table 1-1**.

MCoA ID	Document	Consultation requirement
C4	Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-plan	Relevant council(s)

1.3 MCoA Compliance

This section discusses the compliance of this Consultation Report with the relevant MCoA as applicable to consultation required to be undertaken during the development of the TTAMP.

Table 1-2 lists the applicable MCoA, where and how they have been addressed in this Consultation Report.

Table 1-2 Compliance with applicable MCoA

MCoA ID	MCoA Detail	Where Addressed	How Addressed
A5	Where the terms of this approval require a document or monitoring program to be prepared or a review to be undertaken in consultation with identified parties, evidence of the consultation undertaken must be submitted to the Planning Secretary with the document. The evidence must include:	Section 1.2 Appendix 1 Appendix 2	This Consultation Report identifies each of the stakeholders consulted in the preparation of the TTAMP (Section 1.2). Full correspondence and documentation exchanged during consultation is found in Appendix 1 and Appendix 2 .
A5	(a) documentation of the engagement with the party identified in the condition of approval that has occurred before submitting the document for approval;	Section 1.2 Appendix 1 Appendix 2	Full correspondence and documentation exchanged during consultation is found in Appendix 1 and Appendix 2 . Each Appendix relates to a different stakeholder, thereby ensuring all evidence for each is consolidated. All correspondence is provided in a chronological order.

MCoA ID	MCoA Detail	Where Addressed	How Addressed		
A5	(b) a log of the dates of engagement or attempted engagement with the identified party;	Section 2	Section 2 includes, by stakeholder, a log of all points of engagement completed or attempted. It also summarises the issues raised by each stakeholder.		
A5	(c) documentation of the follow-up with the identified party where engagement has not occurred to confirm that they do not wish to engage or have not attempted to engage after repeated invitations;	Section 2	Section 2 includes, by stakeholder, a log of all points of engagement completed or attempted.		
A5	(d) outline of the issues raised by the identified party and how they have been addressed; and	Section 2 Appendix 1 Appendix 2	Section 2 identifies all the issues raised during consultation. It provides in tabular format:		
			Issue raised		
			Date raised		
			 How each issue was addressed or justification as to why it was not addressed. 		
			Section 2 provides cross-referencing to the relevant Appendix where evidence of the consultation is provided.		
A5	(e) a description of the outstanding issues raised by the identified party and the reasons why they have not been addressed.	Section 2 Appendix 1 Appendix 2	Section 2 identifies all the issues raised during consultation. It provides in tabular format:		
			Issue raised		
			Date raised		
			 How each issue was addressed or justification as to why it was not addressed. 		
MCoA ID		MCoA Detail		Where Addressed	How Addressed
------------	---	--	------------------------	--------------------	---
C4 (a)	must with th agence CEMF inform agence be pro Secree subm Sub-p corres	The following CEMP Sub-plans must be prepared in consultation with the relevant government agencies identified for each CEMP Sub-plan. Details of all information requested by an agency during consultation must be provided to the Planning Secretary as part of any submission of the relevant CEMP Sub-plan, including copies of all correspondence from those agencies as required by		This Report	This Report has been prepared to address the consultation undertaken during the development of the TTAMP.
	Required CEMP Sub- plan Plan Relevant government agency to be consulted for each CEMP Sub-plan				
	(a)	Traffic, transport and access	Relevant council(s)		

1.4 Consultation Process

Consultation with stakeholders and agencies was undertaken using the following means:

- Formal correspondence (DPIE Portal notifications)
- Formal correspondence (standard email)
- Phone calls.

2 Stakeholder and agency consultation

This section of the Consultation Report provides detail of consultation undertaken with each stakeholder in the preparation of the TTAMP. In particular it contains a consultation log that identifies:

- Consultation dates (actual and attempted)
- Form of consultation
- Whether responses and / or comments were received
- Summary of the issues raised, including how they have been addressed.

Documentary evidence of all the correspondence received and sent through the consultation phase is contained in the Appendices at the end of this report. The Appendices and this Section are broken down by stakeholder, not by issue.

2.1 TTAMP – North Sydney Council

Consultation with North Sydney Council (NSC) commenced on 1 October 2021 and concluded on 28 October 2021.

Table 2-1 includes the details of engagement between CPB Downer JV and North Sydney Council regarding the TTAMP. **Table 2-2** includes the issues raised and how each was addressed and closed out. Full evidence of correspondence is in **Appendix 1** of this report.

#	Date	Form	Purpose	From	Recipient
1	5/10/2021	Email	Submission of TTAMP to NSC for consultation and request for comments by 22 October 2021.	WFU: Howard Chemney	NSC: Gavin McConnell
2	28/10/2021	Email	Response from NSC detailing comments on the TTAMP.	NSC: Michaela Kemp	WFU: Howard Chemney

Table 2-1 Engagement log – TTAMP – North Sydney Council

No. and TTAMP Ref	Comment Raised	Date	How Addressed/ Justification Why Not Addressed
1 Section 6.1.2	The TTAMP alludes to site specific Construction Traffic Management Plans for each site and so I expect that Council will be engaged with TfNSW prior to these plans being finalised and some of the more finer details about specific location of site access, parking impacts etc can be further refined prior to finalisation of the respective CTMPs and prior to commencement.	28/10/2021	As detailed in Section 6.1.2, site specific Construction Traffic and Transport Management Plans (CTTMPs) will be developed for work sites, ancillary facilities, intersection works and/ or where long-term changes occur to the road network. The CTTMPs will be developed in consultation with the relevant Council (Section 6.1.2). In addition, ongoing engagement will be undertaken with North Sydney Council through the Traffic and Transport Liaison Group (TTLG) which is discussed in the response below.
2 Section 6.1.1 Section 7.2.1	There is no construction program indicated in the TTAMP so it is difficult to comprehend the staging of works and overlapping of works at sites and associated construction traffic movements and traffic management.	28/10/2021	Traffic staging plans will be finalised prior to commencement of construction (Section 6.1.1 of the TTAMP). A TTLG will be established to facilitate consultation with agencies and organisation that are impacted or have a direct influence on traffic and transport matters. As detailed in Section 7.2.1 of the TTAMP, North Sydney Council will be invited to attend the TTLG.

Table 2-2 Comments Register – TTAMP – North Sydney Council

No. and TTAMP Ref	Comment Raised	Date	How Addressed/ Justification Why Not Addressed
3 Section 6.9	Section 4.8 Property Access Impacts – where property access is impacted (several are listed that will be impacted), affected residents and landowner consent is required (not just consulted) as per Condition E128 & E129.	28/10/2021	Reflecting the requirements of MCoA E128, access to all utilities and properties will be maintained during construction, where practicable, unless otherwise agreed with the relevant utility owner, landowner or occupier. As required by MCoA E129, any access affected by Project works will be reinstated to the previous standard as a minimum, unless agreed otherwise by the owner or occupier.
4 Section 6.1.5 Appendix C	The following routes are shown in the TTAMP but not in Appendix F of the EIS. The use of these routes should be reconsidered as they traverse local residential & high pedestrian streets and are not the most direct route to and from the state road network. Use of these routes is not in accordance with Condition E133 • Miller Street, south of Berry Street • Miller Street – south of Ridge Street • Walker Street • Blue Street • Blue Street • Blues Point Road • Lavender Street • Alfred Street South • Fitzroy Street • Clark Road	28/10/2021	Section 6.1.5 and Appendix C have been revised to note that heavy vehicle use of local roads will be limited to the local roads shown in Figures 5-19 and 5-20 of Appendix F of the EIS. As such, the requirements of MCoA E133 are not triggered.

No. and TTAMP Ref	Comment Raised	Date	How Addressed/ Justification Why Not Addressed
5 Section 6.7 Appendix D	Pedestrian access (Condition E138). The proposed access gate at WF02 High Street (pg 94) is on the pedestrian island that links the two pedestrian crossings across High Street. This is a major pedestrian conflict that will need to be resolved prior to construction. The pedestrian crossings are well used and provide access across High Street. Some pedestrians find the existing situation intimidating but combination of heavy vehicle access will magnify this. A safe pedestrian crossing must be incorporated into the site specific CTMP.	28/10/2021	Safe pedestrian and cyclist access will be maintained around work sites during construction. Detailed pedestrian assessments of the crossings at High Street will be completed as part of the site-specific CTTMP and the construction gate can be relocated if required. Consultation with North Sydney Council will occur during the development of the CTTMP. In addition, the TTLG will provide an additional forum for engagement with North Sydney Council.
6 Section 6.1.6	Condition E140 requires the Construction Parking and Access Strategy to be submitted at least one month prior to construction and reporting to Council at three monthly intervals.	28/10/2021	A Construction Parking and Access Strategy will be prepared in accordance with the requirements of this condition. The Strategy will be submitted to the Planning Secretary for approval at least one month before the commencement of any construction that reduces the availability of existing parking. The approved Strategy will be implemented before impacting on on-street parking and incorporated into this Sub-plan. Reporting of monitoring results will be provided to the Planning Secretary and relevant council(s) at three monthly intervals.
7 Appendix D	Merlin Street "offset parking" – pg. 98 – it was not specified in the ASEMP what the purpose of this offset parking is. Subsequent discussions with TfNSW and CPB suggest it is another site for	28/10/2021	Appendix D (Ancillary Facility Indicative Site Layouts) has been revised and WFU 7 – Merlin Street, is to be used for construction worker

No. and TTAMP Ref	Comment Raised	Date	How Addressed/ Justification Why Not Addressed
	construction worker parking. There seems to be a lot of parking provided for construction workers but the impacts of reduced parking for residents hasn't been adequately addressed despite the impacts already occurring in Alfred Street North, Cammeray Avenue and Ridge Street during Early Works. The Plans are vague and need to be more specific about the intention for the parking for community transparency.		 parking. The purpose of the parking is to ensure compliance with MCoA E139 which requires CPB Downer JV to minimise parking impacts. As noted in the response above, a Construction Parking and Access Strategy will be prepared to identify and mitigate impacts resulting from on- and off-street parking changes during construction of the Project. This strategy will specifically address impacts on Alfred Street North, Cammeray Avenue and Ridge Street.
8 Section 6.1.6	 Section 4.7.1 – alludes to provision of "several off-street and on- street carparks are proposed along Alfred Street North, aiming to offset the impacted car parking spaces" as a permanent arrangement – again there is no detail specified and is quite vague. What is the timing of this given that construction has already impacted parking in Alfred Street North? What is the total number of spaces that can be created through this? How will the off-street parking be managed? 	28/10/2021	The specific details on the timing of replacement parking, the total number of spaces and management measures are not known at this stage. As such, the TTAMP details the process for resolving these matters in consultation with North Sydney Council. As detailed in Section 6.1.6, a Construction Parking and Access Strategy will be prepared to identify and mitigate impacts resulting from on- and off-street parking changes during construction of the CSSI. The Strategy will include an impact assessment informed by detailed parking surveys and consultation with affected stakeholders. Mitigation measures, including replacement parking, staged removal

No. and TTAMP Ref	Comment Raised	Date	How Addressed/ Justification Why Not Addressed
9 Section 6.1.6 Section 6.1.3	Significant parking impacts are anticipated from works in Cammeray Avenue (and the 3 month closure pg 137) – consideration should be given to use of the Rosalind Street site to off-set resident parking and shuttle bus to transport hubs for construction workers to reduce overall parking demand.	28/10/2021	 and alternative parking arrangements will also be detailed in the Strategy. The Strategy will be submitted to the Planning Secretary for approval at least one month before the commencement of any construction that reduces the availability of existing parking. The impacts to parking on Cammeray Avenue will be assessed as part of the Construction Parking and Access Strategy (Section 6.1.6). As noted above, the Strategy will include an impact assessment informed by detailed parking surveys and consultation with affected stakeholders. As detailed in Section 6.1.3, a shuttle bus service will be provided for construction workers to nearby public transport hubs including St Leonards and North Sydney train stations.
10 Section 6.1.6	Proposed changes to parking restrictions – Council would need to consult with local residents regarding any proposed changes to parking restrictions. It is our understanding that many residents in this area rely on unrestricted parking because they have additional vehicles that are not eligible for permits under the resident parking scheme. While this may be contrary to Council's policies, parking restrictions are a last resort to manage parking demand with the ideal situation is to preserve existing on-street parking as much as possible without the need to resort to parking	28/10/2021	Comment noted. During development of the Construction Parking and Access Strategy, consultation will be undertaken with affected stakeholders utilising existing on- and off-street parking stock which will be impacted as a result of construction.

5 | Warringah Freeway Upgrade – Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-plan – Consultation Report 15 December 2021 Revision 0 UNCONTROLLED WHEN PRINTED

No. and TTAMP Ref	Comment Raised	Date	How Addressed/ Justification Why Not Addressed
	restrictions. It will be difficult to garner support for changes to restrictions.		
11 Section 6.1.6	Council would need to consult with residents regarding temporary changes to parking. TfNSW to provide more detailed plans with regard to parking changes with minimum 3 months' notice for Council to consider, consult and seek traffic committee approval.	28/10/2021	Comment noted. During development of the Construction Parking and Access Strategy, consultation will be undertaken with affected stakeholders utilising existing on- and off-street parking stock which will be impacted as a result of construction. As detailed in Section 6.1.6 and in accordance with MCoA E140, the Strategy will be submitted to the Planning Secretary for approval at least one month before the commencement of any construction that reduces the availability of existing parking.
12 Appendix D	Ridge Street – pg. 97 – there is no mention of the existing site compound on the northern side of Ridge Street/ St Leonards Park. Will this removed following the Early Works?	28/10/2021	The site compound on the northern side of Ridge Street/St. Leonards Park is not within the scope of the Project. As part of the EIS, the northern side of Ridge Street/St. Leonards Park was approved for use as an ancillary facility to support the Western Harbour Tunnel works. Subject to the outcomes of the tender process, the appointed Contractor will determine if the site is required in consultation with TfNSW.

No. and TTAMP Ref	Comment Raised	Date	How Addressed/ Justification Why Not Addressed
13 Section 5.1	Traffic Modelling – Section 4.1 – this section states traffic modelling has been undertaken – and concludes that generally cumulative impacts of the works are "not significant". The complexity of the modelling while not included in the report, is likely to be beyond Council's resource capacity to interrogate. However even the closure of one traffic lane on a key road can have a major impact on the surrounding road network – causing extensive delays and queuing – and Table 4.3.1 list a substantial amount of long term road closures. So it is TfNSW responsibility to ensure that the modelling is interrogated so that the cumulative impacts can be appropriately mitigated rather than taking a reactive approach if it is found in reality the modelling was incorrect.	28/10/2021	Comment noted.
14 Section 6.1.2	As one example, Traffic Modelling – Section 4.1 – the closure of Berry Street at Walker Street is shown in plans on page 141 but isn't listed in the traffic modelling section in 4.1 – how can we be assured that all these impacts have been taken into consideration?	28/10/2021	Comment noted. As detailed in Section 6.1.2, site specific CTTMPs will be developed for work sites, ancillary facilities, intersection works and/ or where long-term changes occur to the road network. Where street closures have not been adequately assessed in the modelling conducted as part of the EIS, additional modelling will be undertaken as part of the CTTMPs. This process will provide assurance that all impacts have been taken into consideration.

2.2 TTAMP – Willoughby City Council

Consultation with Willoughby City Council commenced on 5 October 2021 and concluded on 27 October 2021.

Table 2-3 includes the details of engagement between CPB Downer JV and Willoughby City Council regarding the TTAMP. **Table 2-4** includes the issues raised and how each was addressed and closed out. Full evidence of correspondence is in **Appendix 2** of this report.

#	Date	Form	Purpose	From	Recipient
1	5/10/2021	Email	Submission of TTAMP to Willoughby City Council for consultation and request for comments by 22 October 2021.	WFU: Howard Chemney	Willoughby City Council: Ian Arnott
2	27/10/2021	Email	Response from Willoughby City Council detailing comments on the TTAMP.	Willoughby City Council: Ian Arnott	WFU: Howard Chemney

Table 2-3 Engagement log – TTAMP – Willoughby City Council

No. and TTAMP Ref	Comment Raised	Date	How Addressed/ Justification Why Not Addressed
1 Section 1.1 Section 7.2.1	 Council would like the TTAMP to provide assurance that it addresses and minimises the impacts from the construction of the WFU project in relation to the Willoughby LGA in at least the following key areas of concern: Safety for all road users, access to the Willoughby LGA, congestion minimisation, no or minimal movement of construction traffic in Willoughby LGA and no construction worker parking. The flexibility for Council to raise issues and for these to be resolved in an acceptable manner, which may include, and not limited to, changes to the TTAMP, site specific management plans, infrastructure, technology, operational and communication measures To seek and receive accurate and timely advice in response to community concerns. 	27/10/2021	The TTAMP has been prepared in accordance with the Minister's Conditions of Approval, the Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade Environmental Impact Statement, the Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade Response to Submissions report dated September 2020 (the RtS), and applicable guidance and legislation. During construction, the TTLG will facilitate consultation with agencies and organisation that are impacted or have a direct influence on traffic and transport matters.
2 Section 6.4 Section 6.1.2	Road Network Management and Operation in Willoughby City Council Please note that road network management and operation in Willoughby City Council is managed through a broad and comprehensive permit system including: Road Opening permits, Crane/Heavy Plant and Road Occupancy permits and Work Zone permits. The provision of permits is mandatory when work is to be undertaken on Council's road network. There is a fee and conditions applicable for all permits. Council requests that the CPBDJV project team contact the Traffic and Transport Team should any such permits be required.	27/10/2021	Council permit requirements are acknowledged and discussed in Section 6.4 and Section 6.1.2 of the TTAMP.

Table 2-4 Comments Register – TTAMP – Willoughby City Council

1 | Warringah Freeway Upgrade – Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-plan – Consultation Report 15 December 2021 Revision 0 UNCONTROLLED WHEN PRINTED

No. and TTAMP Ref	Comment Raised	Date	How Addressed/ Justification Why Not Addressed
3 Section 6.1.2	Heavy Vehicle Movements The surge in heavy vehicle movements associated with the construction of the WFU project increases the risks of delays, queues, congestion, noise, and air pollution, particularly during weekday morning and afternoon peak periods and potential for incidents on Willoughby Council's local road network. It is critical that the current operation, use and performance of the routes used for all sites are effectively investigated and all safety hazards identified so that the hazards are mitigated to always maximise safety for all road users.	27/10/2021	Comment noted. As detailed in Section 6.1.2, site specific CTTMPs will be developed for work sites, ancillary facilities, intersection works and/ or where long-term changes occur to the road network. The CTTMPs will be developed in consultation with the relevant Council (Section 6.1.2).
4 Appendix C Section 6.1.2	Haulage Routes (North) on page 66 of the TTAMP does not indicate the route taken in Miller Street as it approaches the Warringah Freeway. It is Council's preference that all heavy vehicles turn right and use the Warringah Freeway to head southerly and not use Strathallen Avenue. Strathallen Avenue is a narrow State Road with both significant horizontal and vertical alignment changes that would lead to safety and amenity (noise) issues for residents if heavy vehicles use this route.	27/10/2021	Appendix C has been revised and now includes the indicative construction vehicle route maps as per Appendix F of the EIS. Site-specific haulage route maps will be included in CTTMPs which will be developed in consultation with the relevant Council (Section 6.1.2).
5 Section 6.7	Bicycle and Pedestrian Safety and Amenity The need to maximise the safety and amenity of bicyclist and pedestrians during construction is recognised in the TTAMP. The approach adopted is outlined in Section 4.6 and Section 5.7. The information provided does not address the impact when traffic changes impact on bicycle routes such as the proposed arrangements at the bicycle link connecting Warringah Freeway with Amherst Street.	27/10/2021	The existing footpath and cycle routes will be retained where possible. As detailed in Section 6.7 and in accordance with MCoA E141, where an intermittent closure of a path is required, CPB Downer JV will provide an alternative path which will be of

2 | Warringah Freeway Upgrade – Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-plan – Consultation Report 15 December 2021 Revision 0 UNCONTROLLED WHEN PRINTED

No. and TTAMP Ref	Comment Raised	Date	How Addressed/ Justification Why Not Addressed		
			the same condition of the path to be diverted and comply with relevant standards unless otherwise endorsed by an independent, appropriately qualified and experienced person.		
6 Section 6.1.2	There is significant concern with the management of bicyclists (and pedestrians) along the Warringah Freeway, west of the Brook Street on-ramp; and at the Brook Street on-ramp. The plans provided in the TTAMP i.e. WFU-JAJ-DRG-TW-00-(1106, 1107, 1206, 1216, 1306, 1316, 1406, 1506, 2006 and 2106) indicate the retention of the two-way bicycle link along the Freeway and crossing of the Brook Street on-ramp to/from Amherst St and Warringah Freeway under multiple traffic changes.	27/10/2021	Safe pedestrian and cyclist access will be maintained around work sites during construction. The two-way bicycle link along the Freeway and crossing of the Brook Street on-ramp to/from Amherst St and Warringah Freeway will be assessed within the site-specific CTTMP. Specific measures will be included in each CTTMP to ensure pedestrian, cyclist and motorist safety.		
7 Section 6.1.2	The safety of bicyclists under this arrangement is of significant concern. These vulnerable road users will need to negotiate a road environment with construction infrastructure, changing road and traffic management environments and high speed traffic movements. Council is requesting that the CPBDJV project team review the management approach and designs to maximise safety for bicyclists at this location including considering options such as provision of infrastructure to grade separate motor vehicle and bicyclists; and the temporary closure and rerouting to eliminate this conflict point.	27/10/2021	As noted above and detailed in Section 6.1.2, the impact of construction works on pedestrians and cyclists will be assessed as part of each site-specific CTTMP. Mitigation measures will be included in the CTTMP to ensure pedestrian, cyclist and motorist safety.		
8	Future Consultation on Traffic and Transport Matters	27/10/2021	Comment noted.		

No. and TTAMP Ref	Comment Raised	Date	How Addressed/ Justification Why Not Addressed
Section 7.2.1	As per Section 6.2.1 of the TTAMP, it is understood that a Traffic and Transport Liaison Group (TTLG) will be created by the project team and is proposed to meet monthly to discuss construction staging, community concerns associated with traffic changes, impacts on road, path and public transport users and operators. Furthermore, a Traffic Control Group (TCG) is also described in Section 6.2.2 however these will be weekly meetings.		As detailed in Section 7.2.1 of the TTAMP, the TTLG will facilitate consultation with agencies and organisation that are impacted or have a direct influence on traffic and transport matters. Members include personnel from TfNSW, councils, Emergency Services, public transport operators, motoring, bicycle and pedestrian organisations and government departments who may be impacted by the works. The TTLG will meet monthly.
9 Section 7.2	Council has previously confirmed that a representative from Council's Traffic and Transport Team will be able to attend the more infrequent TTLG meetings as required. Council requests that the CPBDJV project team contact the Traffic and Transport Team to confirm attendance and agendas for these future meetings.	27/10/2021	Comment noted. The Construction Traffic Manager will contact the Council Traffic and Transport Team in regard to the TTLG.

Appendix 1 North Sydney Council Consultation Records

 1 | Warringah Freeway Upgrade – Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-plan – Consultation Report
 15 December 2021 Revision 0 UNCONTROLLED WHEN PRINTED

Corish, Denise

From:	Michaela Kemp < Michaela.Kemp@northsydney.nsw.gov.au>
Sent:	Thursday, 28 October 2021 4:30 PM
То:	Chemney, Howard
Cc:	Rob Owens; Gavin McConnell; Jonathan Higlett
Subject:	RE: WFU/ Main works - Traffic and transport CEMP

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the Organisation.

Dear Howard,

I refer to your request for comments on the Traffic & Transport Access Management Plan dated 1 October 2021.

Due to the size of the document 174MB / 254 pages – I have kept my comments fairly high level as there is a lot of text and plans to dissect.

- The TTAMP alludes to site specific Construction Traffic Management Plans for each site and so I expect that Council will be engaged with TfNSW prior to these plans being finalised and some of the more finer details about specific location of site access, parking impacts etc can be further refined prior to finalisation of the respective CTMPs and prior to commencement.
- There is no construction program indicated in the TTAMP so it is difficult to comprehend the staging of works and overlapping of works at sites and associated construction traffic movements and traffic management.
- Section 4.8 Property Access Impacts where property access is impacted (several are listed that will be impacted), affected residents and landowner consent is required (not just consulted) as per Condition E128 & E129.
- Haulage routes:
 - The following routes are shown in the TTAMP but not in Appendix F of the EIS. The use of these routes should be reconsidered as they traverse local residential & high pedestrian streets and are not the most direct route to and from the state road network. Use of these routes is not in accordance with Condition E133
 - Miller Street, south of Berry Street
 - Miller Street south of Ridge Street
 - Walker Street
 - Blue Street
 - Blues Point Road
 - Lavender Street
 - Alfred Street South
 - Fitzroy Street
 - Clark Road
- Pedestrian access (Condition E138). The proposed access gate at WF02 High Street (pg 94) is on the pedestrian island that links the two pedestrian crossings across High Street. This is a major pedestrian conflict that will need to be resolved prior to construction. The pedestrian crossings are well used and provide access across High Street. Some pedestrians find the existing situation intimidating but combination of heavy vehicle access will magnify this. A safe pedestrian crossing must be incorporated into the site specific CTMP.
- Parking (Condition E140)
 - Condition E140 requires the Construction Parking and Access Strategy to be submitted at least one month prior to construction and reporting to Council at three monthly intervals.
 - Merlin Street "offset parking" pg. 98 it was not specified in the ASEMP what the purpose of this offset parking is. Subsequent discussions with TfNSW and CPB suggest it is another site for

construction worker parking. There seems to be a lot of parking provided for construction workers but the impacts of reduced parking for residents hasn't been adequately addressed despite the impacts already occurring in Alfred Street North, Cammeray Avenue and Ridge Street during Early Works. The Plans are vague and need to be more specific about the intention for the parking for community transparency.

- Section 4.7.1 alludes to provision of "several off-street and on-street carparks are proposed along Alfred Street North, aiming to offset the impacted car parking spaces" as a permanent arrangement – again there is no detail specified and is quite vague.
 - what is the timing of this given that construction has already impacted parking in Alfred Street North?
 - What is the total number of spaces that can be created through this?
 - How will the off-street parking be managed?
- Section 4.7.1 Cammeray Avenue
 - Significant parking impacts are anticipated from works in Cammeray Avenue (and the 3 month closure pg 137) consideration should be given to use of the Rosalind Street site to off-set resident parking and shuttle bus to transport hubs for construction workers to reduce overall parking demand.
 - Proposed changes to parking restrictions Council would need to consult with local residents regarding any proposed changes to parking restrictions. It is our understanding that many residents in this area rely on unrestricted parking because they have additional vehicles that are not eligible for permits under the resident parking scheme. While this may be contrary to Council's policies, parking restrictions are a last resort to manage parking demand with the ideal situation is to preserve existing on-street parking as much as possible without the need to resort to parking restrictions. It will be difficult to garner support for changes to restrictions.
- Section 4.7.2 Council would need to consult with residents regarding temporary changes to parking. TfNSW to provide more detailed plans with regard to parking changes with minimum 3 months' notice for Council to consider, consult and seek traffic committee approval.
- Ridge Street pg. 97 there is no mention of the existing site compound on the northern side of Ridge Street/ St Leonards Park. Will this removed following the Early Works?
- Traffic Modelling Section 4.1 this section states traffic modelling has been undertaken and concludes that generally cumulative impacts of the works are "not significant". The complexity of the modelling while not included in the report, is likely to be beyond Council's resource capacity to interrogate. However even the closure of one traffic lane on a key road can have a major impact on the surrounding road network causing extensive delays and queuing and Table 4.3.1 list a substantial amount of long term road closures. So it is TfNSW responsibility to ensure that the modelling is interrogated so that the cumulative impacts can be appropriately mitigated rather than taking a reactive approach if it is found in reality the modelling was incorrect.
- As one example, Traffic Modelling Section 4.1 the closure of Berry Street at Walker Street is shown in plans on page 141 but isn't listed in the traffic modelling section in 4.1 how can we be assured that all these impacts have been taken into consideration?

Michaela Kemp

Manager Traffic & Transport Operations

P +61 2 9936 8243 M +61 478 333 910 E <u>Michaela.Kemp@northsydney.nsw.gov.au</u>

www.northsydney.nsw.gov.au



From: Chemney, Howard <Howard.Chemney@pcplr.com.au> Sent: Friday, 8 October 2021 4:38 PM To: Michaela Kemp <Michaela.Kemp@northsydney.nsw.gov.au> Cc: Rob Owens <Rob.Owens@transport.nsw.gov.au> Subject: RE: WFU/ Main works - Traffic and transport CEMP

CAUTION : Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognise the sender and know the content is safe. Hi Michaela,

Let me know if the below doesn't work.

https://www.dropbox.com/s/z21dlw2f6vrafsl/WHTBLWFU-CPBD-NWW-TF-PLN-000003-B_TTAMP.pdf?dl=0

Thanks

Howard

From: Chemney, Howard
Sent: Friday, 8 October 2021 4:37 PM
To: Michaela Kemp <<u>Michaela.Kemp@northsydney.nsw.gov.au</u>>
Cc: Rob Owens <<u>Rob.Owens@transport.nsw.gov.au</u>>
Subject: RE: WFU/ Main works - Traffic and transport CEMP

Hi Michaela,

No worries - I will send you a link from drop box.

Thanks

Howard

From: Michaela Kemp <<u>Michaela.Kemp@northsydney.nsw.gov.au</u>> Sent: Friday, 8 October 2021 3:28 PM To: Chemney, Howard <<u>Howard.Chemney@pcplr.com.au</u>> Subject: FW: WFU/ Main works - Traffic and transport CEMP

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the Organisation.

Dear Howard,

Gavin forwarded the link for the CEMP to me but it asks for Gavin's login details. Could you please send a link with access enabled for me to download the file.

Regards,

Michaela Kemp Manager Traffic & Transport Operations

P +61 2 9936 8243 M +61 478 333 910 E <u>Michaela.Kemp@northsydney.nsw.gov.au</u>



www.northsydney.nsw.gov.au



Michaela,

Attached is a link to the CEMP for Traffic and Transport. Could you please review and provide comments. They are keen for comments by 22 October but please let me know if you need more time. Thanks Gavin

From: Howard Chemney (via Dropbox) <<u>no-reply@dropbox.com</u>>
Sent: Tuesday, 5 October 2021 5:12 PM
To: Gavin McConnell <<u>Gavin.McConnell@northsydney.nsw.gov.au</u>>
Subject: Howard Chemney shared "WHTBLWFU-CPBD-NWW-TF-PLN-000003-B_TTAMP.pdf" with you

CAUTION : Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognise the sender and know the content is safe.



View file

Enjpy! The Dropbox team

Report to Dropbox

© 2021 Dropbox

named persons' use only and may contain confidential and/or legally privileged information. No confidentiality or

Appendix 2 Willoughby City Council Consultation Records

2 | Warringah Freeway Upgrade – Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-plan – Consultation Report 15 December 2021 Revision 0 UNCONTROLLED WHEN PRINTED

27 October 2021



Howard Chemney CPB Downer Joint Venture <u>Howard.Chemney@cpbcon.com.au</u> Warringah Freeway Upgrade project

Dear Sir,

RE: WARRINGAH FREEWAY UPGRADE – ANCILLARY SITE ESTABLISHMENT PLAN (ASEMP) AND CONSTRUCTION ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT PLAN (CEMP) SUB-PLANS – COMMENTS FROM WILLOUGHBY CITY COUNCIL

Infrastructure Approval (Application no. SSI 8863) for the Western Harbour Tunnel (WHT) and Warringah Freeway Upgrade (WFU) project was granted by the Minister for Planning and Public Spaces on 21 January 2021. The WHT/WFU project is being constructed in three stages:

Stage 1 – Early and Enabling Works:

- Stage 1A Critical utility installation, relocation and protection
- Stage 1B Cammeray Golf Course adjustment works

Stage 2 – Warringah Freeway Upgrade project

- Stage 2A Warringah Freeway Upgrade early works
- Stage 2B Warringah Freeway Upgrade main works

Stage 3 – Western Harbour Tunnel project

Council understands that the CPB Downer Joint Venture has been selected by the NSW Government to deliver Stage 2 – the WFU project.

As part of the conditions of the Infrastructure Approval, the CPB Downer Joint Venture is required to consult with Council on a range of plans related to the WFU project. Accordingly, draft versions of the following documents were sent to Willoughby City Council (Council) via email on 5 October 2021 requesting comment:

- 1. Ancillary Site Establishment Plan (ASEMP)
- 2. Construction Environmental Management Plan (CEMP) Sub-Plans:
 - 1. Traffic, Transport & Access Management Sub-Plan
 - 2. Noise & Vibration Management Sub-Plan
 - 3. Flora & Fauna Management Sub-Plan
 - 4. Air Quality and Odour Management Sub-Plan
 - 5. Soil and Surface Water Management Sub-Plan
 - 6. Heritage Management Sub-Plan



Given the WFU project footprint and proposed construction works are located almost completely within the North Sydney Council local government area (LGA), the impacts on Willoughby City Council are likely to be minimal. However, Council has reviewed most of the Plans and provides the following comments to ensure that environmental, traffic and transport and other impacts are satisfactorily managed.

1. Ancillary Site Establishment Management Plan (ASEMP):

Reference no. WHTBLWFU-CPBD-NWW-EV-PLN-000001-B Dated 1 October 2021

Given the size of the ASEMP and relatively short time in which to provide a response, Council staff have not had the opportunity to review this Plan in detail. However, following a recent meeting with the CPB Downer Joint Venture project team where the ASEMP was discussed, Council is able to provide the following general comments.

The ASEMP relates to the Warringah Freeway Upgrade (WFU) project and has been prepared in accordance with the Minister's Conditions of Approval (MCoA) for the Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade project.

The ASEMP has been prepared to address the requirements of MCoA, the Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade Environmental Impact Statement (dated January 2020) (the EIS), the Western Harbour Tunnel and Warringah Freeway Upgrade Response to Submissions Report (dated September 2020) (the RtS) and applicable guidance and legislation.

This ASEMP applies to the WFU component of the project, the key features of which include the following:

- Upgrade and reconfiguration of the Warringah Freeway from immediately north of the Sydney Harbour Bridge through to Willoughby Road at Naremburn.
- Upgrades to interchanges at Falcon Street in Cammeray and High Street in North Sydney.
- New and upgraded pedestrian and cyclist infrastructure.
- New, modified and relocated road and shared user bridges across the Warringah Freeway
- Connection of the Warringah Freeway to the portals for the Western Harbour Tunnel mainline tunnels and the Beaches Link tunnels, which will consist of a combination of trough and cut and cover structures.
- Upgrades to existing roads around the Warringah Freeway to integrate the Project with the surrounding road network.
- Upgrades and modifications to bus infrastructure, including relocation of the existing bus layover along the Warringah Freeway, and improvements to the geometry and connectivity of the existing southbound bus lane.



• Other operational infrastructure, including surface drainage and utility infrastructure, signage, tolling, lighting, CCTV and other traffic management systems.

The ASEMP outlines the environmental management practices and procedures to be implemented for the establishment of construction ancillary facilities and must be submitted to the Planning Secretary for approval one month before the installation of any ancillary facilities (excluding minor construction ancillary facilities).

As per Figure 1-2 (Overview of the construction support sites) on page 16 of the ASEMP, none of the construction support sites for the WFU project are located within the Willoughby LGA. There is proposed to be a site WHT11 Waltham Street in Artarmon however it is presumed that this will only be used as part of the later Stage 3 WHT works.

Given these facts, Council has no comments on the ASEMP at this stage. It seems comprehensive and thorough in its detail and proposed environmental management measures. Council requests that the project team consult with Council in future as required and as detailed in Section 7.6 (Community Engagement) on page 77 of the ASEMP.

2. Construction Environmental Management (CEMP) Sub-Plans:

2.1 Traffic, Transport & Access Management Sub-Plan (TTAMP)

Reference no. WHTBLWFU-CPBD-NWW-TF-PLN-000003-B Dated 1 October 2021

Given the size of the TTAMP and relatively short time in which to provide a response, Council staff have not had the opportunity to review this Plan in detail. However, following a recent meeting with the CPB Downer Joint Venture (CCPBJV) project team on 13 October 2021, where the TTAMP was discussed, Council is able to provide the following general comments.

At this meeting, the CPBDJV project team outlined the broad scope of the TTAMP and its road network and road network management approach. The minutes for this meeting previously provided to Council by CPBDJV reflect the discussion, selected areas of concern for Council and operational arrangements for liaison with Council. It is noted that the TTAMP appears to provide mechanisms for these concerns to be managed.

It is understood that the main area of works for the WFU project will be located south of Brook St i.e. within North Sydney LGA. Minimal or no construction activity is planned beyond Brook St, outside of any advanced warning signs and incidence response measures.

Nevertheless, construction works are likely to have impacts in terms of flow-on construction traffic effects and delays to existing traffic flows within the vicinity of the project. As such, Council wants to ensure that such impacts are minimised and adequately managed.

Willoughby City Council I 31 Victor Street, Chatswood NSW 2067 I P (02) 9777 1000 PO Box 57, Chatswood NSW 2057 I F (02) 9777 1038 I E email@willoughby.nsw.gov.au www.willoughby.nsw.gov.au I ABN 47 974 826 099



Council would like the TTAMP to provide assurance that it addresses and minimises the impacts from the construction of the WFU project in relation to the Willoughby LGA in at least the following key areas of concern:

- Safety for all road users, access to the Willoughby LGA, congestion minimisation, no or minimal movement of construction traffic in Willoughby LGA and no construction worker parking.
- The flexibility for Council to raise issues and for these to be resolved in an acceptable manner, which may include, and not limited to, changes to the TTAMP, site specific management plans, infrastructure, technology, operational and communication measures
- To seek and receive accurate and timely advice in response to community concerns.

In addition, the following advice is provided on specific matters related to the TTAMP:

Road network management and operation in Willoughby City Council

 Please note that road network management and operation in Willoughby City Council is managed through a broad and comprehensive permit system including: Road Opening permits, Crane/Heavy Plant and Road Occupancy permits and Work Zone permits. The provision of permits is mandatory when work is to be undertaken on Council's road network. There is a fee and conditions applicable for all permits. Council requests that the CPBDJV project team contact the Traffic and Transport Team should any such permits be required.

Heavy vehicle movements

- The surge in heavy vehicle movements associated with the construction of the WFU project increases the risks of delays, queues, congestion, noise, and air pollution, particularly during weekday morning and afternoon peak periods and potential for incidents on Willoughby Council's local road network. It is critical that the current operation, use and performance of the routes used for all sites are effectively investigated and all safety hazards identified so that the hazards are mitigated to always maximise safety for all road users.
- Haulage Routes (North) on page 66 of the TTAMP does not indicate the route taken in Miller Street as it approaches the Warringah Freeway. It is Council's preference that all heavy vehicles turn right and use the Warringah Freeway to head southerly and not use Strathallen Avenue. Strathallen Avenue is a narrow State Road with both significant horizontal and vertical alignment changes that would lead to safety and amenity (noise) issues for residents if heavy vehicles use this route.

Bicyclist and pedestrian safety and amenity

• The need to maximise the safety and amenity of bicyclist and pedestrians during construction is recognised in the TTAMP. The approach adopted is outlined in Section 4.6 and Section 5.7. The information provided does not address the impact when traffic changes impact on bicycle



routes such as the proposed arrangements at the bicycle link connecting Warringah Freeway with Amherst Street.

- There is significant concern with the management of bicyclists (and pedestrians) along the Warringah Freeway, west of the Brook Street on-ramp; and at the Brook Street on-ramp. The plans provided in the TTAMP i.e. WFU-JAJ-DRG-TW-00-(1106, 1107, 1206, 1216, 1306, 1316, 1406, 1506, 2006 and 2106) indicate the retention of the two-way bicycle link along the Freeway and crossing of the Brook Street on-ramp to/from Amherst St and Warringah Freeway under multiple traffic changes.
- The safety of bicyclists under this arrangement is of significant concern. These vulnerable road users will need to negotiate a road environment with construction infrastructure, changing road and traffic management environments and high speed traffic movements. Council is requesting that the CPBDJV project team review the management approach and designs to maximise safety for bicyclists at this location including considering options such as provision of infrastructure to grade separate motor vehicle and bicyclists; and the temporary closure and rerouting to eliminate this conflict point.

Future consultation on traffic and transport matters

- As per Section 6.2.1 of the TTAMP, it is understood that a Traffic and Transport Liaison Group (TTLG) will be created by the project team and is proposed to meet monthly to discuss construction staging, community concerns associated with traffic changes, impacts on road, path and public transport users and operators. Furthermore, a Traffic Control Group (TCG) is also described in Section 6.2.2 however these will be weekly meetings.
- Council has previously confirmed that a representative from Council's Traffic and Transport Team will be able to attend the more infrequent TTLG meetings as required. Council requests that the CPBDJV project team contact the Traffic and Transport Team to confirm attendance and agendas for these future meetings.

2.2 Noise & Vibration Management Sub-Plan:

Reference no. WHTBLWFU-CPBD-NWW-NV-PLN-000005-B Dated 1 October 2021

Council has reviewed the Noise and Vibration Management Sub-Plan and the Noise and Vibration Monitoring Program and finds them satisfactory. The following additional comments are provided.

It is highly likely that Council will receive complaints from the community in regards to construction noise. The MCoA are quite extensive and cover community consultation, out of hours work and monitoring. Complaints should be directed to the Community Complaints Mediator and the Environmental Protection Authority (EPA).



2.3 Flora & Fauna Management Sub-Plan:

Reference no. WHTBLWFU-CPBD-NWW-EO-PLN-000004 Dated 1 October 2021

Council has not reviewed this Sub-Plan in detail. Given the works will take place within the North Sydney LGA, there would seem to be negligible impacts on flora and fauna within the Willoughby LGA. However, it is noted that Willoughby Creek and Flat Rock Creek have been mentioned in the Sub-Plan. Although these creeks are located some distance from the existing Freeway and proposed project footprint, the project team should contact Council to discuss any requirements and appropriate environmental management measures, should direct or indirect impacts be identified in future that have not already been identified and addressed in this Sub-Plan.

2.4 Air Quality and Odour Management Sub-Plan:

Reference no. WHTBLWFU-CPBD-NWW-AH-PLN-000008-B Dated 1 October 2021

Council has reviewed this Sub-Plan and finds it satisfactory. Air quality impacts are a particular area of concern for both Council and the community, both from the works themselves and construction traffic to, from and within the project footprint. Given the works will take place within the North Sydney LGA, there would seem to be only minor, peripheral impacts in terms of air quality and odour within the Willoughby LGA. Council strongly encourages the project team to ensure that air quality monitoring procedures are thorough and transparent to assuage community concerns both within Willoughby and North Sydney LGAs.

2.5 Soil and Surface Water Management Sub-Plan:

Reference no. WHTBLWFU-CPBD-NWW-WA-PLN-000006 Dated 1 October 2021

Council has reviewed the Soil and Surface Water Management Sub-Plan and makes the following comments.

The MCoA refer to a Section A1 or A2 Site Audit Statement accompanied by an Environmental Management Plan (EMP). No mention is made in regard to consultation with the EPA or councils on the suitability of the EMP if there are ongoing maintenance requirements in terms of encapsulated/remaining contaminated material or monitoring/pretreatment prior to discharge of groundwater back into the aquifer. Whilst the Site Auditor will be responsible for ensuring the suitability of any EMP, bodies responsible for the management of the land or the receiving waters impacted by the EMP should be consulted with to ensure the plan is practicable and reasonable, plus there could be ongoing costs. Whilst the MCoA cannot be modified, a written undertaking could be made by the certified Contaminated Land Consultant to conduct consultation with the land



owners/managers and relevant councils regarding the suitability of any proposed EMP before it is submitted to the Site Auditor for assessment and a Site Audit Statement is issued.

2.6 Heritage Management Sub-Plan:

Reference no. WHTBLWFU-CPBD-NWW-HE-PLN-000007

Dated 1 October 2021

Council has reviewed the Heritage Management Sub-Plan and makes the following comments.

From a review of Willoughby Local Environmental Plan 2012 (LEP) heritage mapping and:

- Figure 5-1 (AHIMS site in the vicinity of the project area)
- Figure 5-2 (Location of non-Aboriginal heritage items and potential heritage items within the project area Map 1 of 2)
- Figure 5-3 (Location of non-Aboriginal heritage items and potential heritage items within the project area Map 2 of)

of the Heritage Sub-Plan, it is noted that the southwest border of the Naremburn Central Township heritage conservation area is located next to the existing Warringah Freeway. Several local heritage items are also located in the vicinity of Willoughby Rd and its intersection with the Freeway.

According to section 5.2 of the Heritage Sub-Plan (pg. 20):

Of those heritage items identified within the study area, 134 items would either have no impact or a negligible impact from the Project due to either the low impact activities proposed or the distances between these items and the project construction works. Impacts on these 134 items would be limited to temporary noise, vibration and/or visual impacts during construction, and managed through the implementation of minimum working distances for vibration intensive construction activities and other standard construction management measures.

It is unclear why the two heritage conservation areas in the North Sydney Council LGA (Cammeray Conservation Area and Holterman Estate A Conservation Area, Crows Nest) have been listed in Table 5-1 (Non-Aboriginal heritage items within the project area) of the Heritage Sub-Plan, but the aforementioned Naremburn Central Township heritage conservation area has not.

It is also unclear from the various documents what exactly is planned in the vicinity of this area, but presumably it would be various roadworks that create noise and vibration. As such, Council believes there may be indirect impacts on the Naremburn Central Township heritage conservation area, similar to those listed for the two North Sydney heritage conservation areas, namely:

Willoughby City Council I 31 Victor Street, Chatswood NSW 2067 I P (02) 9777 1000 PO Box 57, Chatswood NSW 2057 I F (02) 9777 1038 I E email@willoughby.nsw.gov.au www.willoughby.nsw.gov.au I ABN 47 974 826 099



- Temporary and permanent visual impacts due to the removal of heritage fabric and the construction of permanent operational infrastructure within and adjacent to the heritage boundary.
- Temporary vibration impacts due to construction activities within and adjacent to the heritage boundary.

As such, Council requests further clarification on what, if any, measures are proposed to safeguard properties located within the Naremburn Central Township heritage conservation area, as well as the several local heritage items located in the vicinity of Willoughby Rd and the Freeway.

In this regard, Council notes the requirements of Conditions E79, E80 and E81 of the Infrastructure Approval and the proposed environmental mitigation and management measures as detailed in section 7.7 (Vibration monitoring and acoustic treatment of heritage items) of the Heritage Sub-Plan.

There are no Aboriginal (AHIMS) heritage items located within vicinity of the project area and thus Council would agree that there would be no impacts on the AHIMS items mapped in the Willoughby LGA for this stage of the broader WHT and WFU project. Such impacts would be related to the future Beaches Link and Gore Hill Freeway Connection project.

Conclusion:

Thank you for your giving Council the opportunity to provide comment on these Plans. Please contact Andrew Gillies, Strategic Transport Planner on **9777 7655** or <u>Andrew.Gillies@Willoughby.nsw.gov.au</u> if you wish to discuss these matters further.

Yours sincerely,

Ian Arnott PLANNING MANAGER

Appendix B – Preliminary Risk Register

70 | Warringah Freeway Upgrade CEMP: Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-plan 15 December 2021 Revision 1 UNCONTROLLED WHEN PRINTED

Table B1: Preliminary Risk Register

Hazard event	Potential causes	Potential consequences	Risk controls in place (when determining the risk rating)	Consequence	Likelihood	Risk rating	Description of tasks required to achieve SFAIRP	Consequence	Likelihood	Risk rating
Abnormal traffic congestion	Congestion in the local area Increase in traffic volume Vehicle breakdowns Haulage operations Coinciding other project works	Reduced travel times Impact on public transport routes	Obtain traffic volume data and conduct analysis as required Where possible minimise lane closures and speed limit reductions Plan works during low traffic volume periods, where possible Notify road users about expected delays in advance Have alternate haulage routes Haul at night and/ or over 24hrs Regularly communicate with nearby works or projects	S4: Moderate	L3: Possible	3 Tolerable	Monitor road network for congestion, review traffic management measures as required All construction teams coordinate and plan works to reduce need for road occupancies	S5: Minor	L3: Possible	3 Tolerable
Impacts to emergency service response within road network	Congestion in the local area created by traffic volume	Fatality	Design and implement emergency service accesses in all stages of construction Inform and regularly update emergency services in regard to the site gates and access points	S2: Severe	L3: Possible	2 Undesirable	Consult with emergency services on access restrictions and alternate arrangements Provide 24hr contact number to all emergency services Use the TTLG to advise of changes	S3: Major	L4: Unlikely	3: Tolerable
Special events (on road)	Increase in traffic volume	Reduced travel times	Support TfNSW/Councils in managing the special event Liaise with the CJM and organisers to manage traffic flow through the work area		L2: Likely	3: Tolerable	Where possible, schedule road works to avoid conflict with special event traffic Coordinate and maintain regular contact with the CJM and Councils	S6: Insignificant	L2: Likely	3: Tolerable

Matrice Street Berry Street north sonstruction support Berry Street north se (WHT8) Berry Street Berry Street North Sydney Berry Street Berry Street Berry Street North Sydney Berry Street Berry Street Mont Base Berry Street Berry Street

Appendix C – Indicative Construction Vehicle Routes



Construction support altes Site access - in Site access - out

Figure C1: Indicative Construction Vehicle Routes (Source EIS, Appendix F, Figure 5-19)



Figure C2: Indicative Construction Vehicle Routes (Source EIS, Appendix F, Figure 5-20)

Appendix D – Ancillary Facility Indicative Site Layouts

74 | Warringah Freeway Upgrade CEMP: Traffic, Transport and Access Management Sub-plan 15 December 2021 Revision 1 UNCONTROLLED WHEN PRINTED
















Appendix E – Sample Traffic Guidance Schemes

TGS #	Location	Time of implementation	Works description
TCP1	Warringah Freeway northbound carriageway	Weekend night 10:00pm to 10:00am	Full carriageway closure for crane lift
TCP2	Warringah Freeway northbound carriageway	Any night 10:00pm to 4:30am	Partial carriageway closure for temporary barrier placement
TCP3	Warringah Freeway northbound carriageway	Any night 10:00pm to 4:30am	Partial carriageway closure for investigation works
TCP4	Warringah Freeway southbound carriageway	Any night 10:00pm to 4:30am	Partial carriageway closure for temporary barrier placement
TCP5	High Street east	Any weekend 10:00pm Friday to 4:30am Monday	56-hour weekend shutdown for road reconstruction works

TCP1 Warringah Freeway northbound carriageway













TCP2 Warringah Freeway northbound carriageway





TCP3 Warringah Freeway northbound carriageway









TCP4 Warringah Freeway southbound carriageway









TCP5 High Street east







Appendix F – Known Special Events

Month	Date	Event
January	26 January	Australia Day
February	No known events	
March	Varies by year	Mardi Gras
April	25 April	Anzac Day
	Varies by year	Vivid
Мау	Varies by year	Half Marathon
	Varies by year	Mother's Day
June	Varies by year	Vivid
July	Varies for 2023 only	Women's Football World Cup
August	Varies for 2023 only	Women's Football World Cup
	Varies by year	City to Surf
September	Varies by year	Father's Day
	Varies by year	Marathon
October	Varies by year	Spring Cycle
November	Varies by year	Spring Cycle
December	31 December	New Year's Eve

Appendix G – Drivers Code of Conduct

Purpose and Objectives

The purpose of the Heavy Vehicle Driver Code of Conduct is to ensure that the impacts of construction traffic on transport networks and adjoining properties is minimised. This Code defines and details acceptable behaviour for all heavy vehicle drivers operating in connection with the WFU works including employees, suppliers and subcontractors.

Responsibilities of Drivers

- Drivers must follow ALL road rules and regulations required by law.
- Drivers must:
 - Hold a current and appropriate licence for the class of vehicle they are operating
 - Comply with speed limits on all roads
 - Comply with all road works speed limits
 - Obey construction traffic signs and devices
 - Obey sign posted (road) load limits
 - Ensure the vehicle does not exceed mass or dimension limits
 - Ensure loads are distributed to remain within the capacity of the vehicle and axles
 - Restrain loads appropriately in accordance with the NTC Load Restraint Guide
 - Make sure that your vehicle is roadworthy and well maintained
 - Minimise parking on public roads
 - Minimise idling and queueing on state and regional roads
 - Ensure spoil haulage vehicles are clearly marked on the sides and rear with the Project name and CSSI number.
- Drivers must drive safely which includes, but is not limited to:
 - Making sure you are medically fit to drive, have no alcohol in your system and you are not under the influence of drugs
 - Driving in a calm, courteous manner that is appropriate with existing road, traffic and weather conditions
 - Not operating any vehicles or machinery while suffering from fatigue
 - Implementing fatigue management and rest laws and procedures
 - Responding to changes in circumstances (such as delays), reporting these to your base (if possible) to implement short-term fatigue management measures
- Making sure that your rest breaks are taken at the prescribed intervals and are effective
- If you are concerned about the placement of a load or mass of loaded materials raise the issue with the CPB Downer JV Supervisor and do not leave site
- Drivers must behave in a professional manner at all times.
- Drivers must adhere to routes nominated by CPB Downer JV for each specific worksite and they must not use any roads if their weight is over the posted load limit. Local roads must not be used unless the road is an approved haulage route.
- Routes passing schools and childcare centres are subject to school zone. During the hours of 08:00-09:30 and 14:30 – 16:00 the speed limit is 40 km/hr. These locations and times will be identified and confirmed by CPB Downer JV during planning of the work and communicated to all drivers.

- Drivers should only park or wait in approved areas as directed by CPB Downer JV. DO NOT queue at worksite gates.
- Drivers are to arrive and depart from worksites as required by CPB Downer JV. Drivers will be turned away if they arrive outside of the CPB Downer JV approved hours and the truck operating company will be notified.
- Turn vehicles off when not in use or required to idle for long periods of time
- Drivers must not leave their vehicle unless it is correctly parked, has been turned off, hand brake applied, and the keys removed
- Drivers leaving their vehicle must wear appropriate PPE (safety boots, long pants, Hi-Vis long sleeve shirt, hard hat and safety glasses)
- Vehicles must not transfer dirt or debris onto public roads. You must use rumble grids/ wheel wash units where they are installed. If any materials are deposited on public roads you must immediately contact your Supervisor and the CPB Downer JV Supervisor to arrange for the road to be cleaned.
- Before leaving any site it is mandatory to cover truck loads and tailgates and draw bars must be free of loose material
- If approached by people with enquiries about the WFU Works, drivers should remain polite and provide them with the community information line number (1800 931 189). Do not provide any other information about the project.
- Drivers must comply with the CPB Downer JV 'Non-negotiables', which have been communicated via Inductions.
- As a courtesy to people who may be impacted by driver behaviour, drivers will:
 - Use horns only in an emergency or for safety reasons
 - Not tailgate (drive too close to other vehicles)
 - Not use compression braking if possible where noise is likely to adversely impact on residents
 - Ensure that there is no littering
 - Not block pedestrian, cyclist, property or utility access unless agreed with the relevant landowner, occupier or utility owner.

Declaration

I have read and understand the above conditions and will ensure that I abide by this Code of Conduct.

Signed:

Date: / /

Print Name:

Company:

Appendix H – Employee Parking and Bussing Strategy

Employee Parking and Bussing Strategy

To minimise the impact of workers parking on local streets, off-street parking will be provided at nominated ancillary facilities and a shuttle bus will operate between North Sydney Station and St Leonards Station and proposed NH1 – Northern Hub ancillary facility.

The proposed NH1 – Northern Hub is located on the verge of the northbound Warringah Freeway in Cammeray, as shown in **Figure H-1**.



Figure H-1: Location of NH1 – Northern Hub

The drop-off and pick-up location for passengers for the NH1 – Northern Hub is on West Street, near the intersection of Metcalfe Street. A stair tower with security gate will be located adjacent to the West Street Bridge to provide access to the NH1 – Northern Hub located at the level of the Freeway below. The location of the bus stop and stair tower in shown in **Figure H-2**.



Figure H-2: Proposed NH1 – Northern Hub temporary bus stop and proposed stair tower

The bus stop will operate 24 hours per day when construction works are in progress. The nearest residence to the bus stop is 35m away, on the south-east corner of the West Street and Metcalfe Street intersection.

A fleet of 22-seater buses will run a shuttle service between North Sydney Station and St Leonards Station via the NH1 – Northern Hub . The route for these 'commuter' buses is shown in **Figure H-3**.

For the duration of the Project, patronage, departure times, travel times and route selection will be regularly evaluated, and if required adjustments will made to existing arrangements to optimise the journey experience.



Figure H-3: 22-seater shuttle service between North Sydney Station and St Leonards Station

The duration of the trip is 15 minutes in each direction, with buses departing at 10-minute intervals 60 minutes prior to and after each shift. Additionally, commuter buses will run every hour at other times when work is in progress to accommodate isolated departures and arrivals.